



UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DE JUIZ DE FORA PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM CIÊNCIAS BIOLÓGICAS (IMUNOLOGIA & DIP/GENÉTICA & BIOTECNOLOGIA) INSTITUTO DE CIÊNCIAS BIOLÓGICAS

Author: Fabiano Touzdjian P. K. Távora

Ph.D. thesis entitled:

Development of blast resistant rice plants using CRISPR / Cas9 system for genome editing

JUIZ DE FORA - MG

FABIANO TOUZDJIAN PINHEIRO KOHLRAUSCH TÁVORA

Development of blast resistant rice plants using CRISPR / Cas9 system for genome editing

Thesis to the Post-Graduation Program in Biological Sciences required to obtain the Ph.D. degree in Biological Sciences, emphasis area Genetics and Biotechnology.

Supervisor: Prof. Dr. Octávio L. Franco Co-supervisor: Dra. Angela Mehta

JUIZ DE FORA - MG

Thesis's defense presented to the Post-Graduation Program in Genetics and Biotechnology at the Federal University of Juiz de Fora, authored by Fabiano Touzdjian P. K Távora, entitled: **Development of blast resistant rice plants using the CRISPR / Cas9 system for genome editing**, as a requirement for obtaining the degree of Ph.D. in Genetics and Biotechnology, defined and approved by the undersigned examining jury:

Approved in ___ / ___ /

Prof. Ph.D. Octávio Luiz Franco Supervisor Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciência Genômicas e Biotecnologia – UCB

Ph.D. Angela Mehta dos Reis Co-supervisor Embrapa/Cenargen – Recursos Genéticos e Biotecnologia

Prof. Ph.D. Marcelo de Oliveira Santos Internal Jury Programa de Pós-Graduação em Genética e Biotecnologia - UFJF

> Ph.D. Liliane Marcia Mertz-Henning External Jury Embrapa - Soja

Prof. Ph.D. Laurence Bindschedler External Jury Royal Holloway University of London – RHUL

Ph.D. Manuel Nieves-Cordonnes External Jury CEBAS-CSIC - Plant Nutrition Department

Dedication

I dedicate this study, fruit of four years of hard work, research, delivery and dedication, to my parents, foundations of my life, my lovely wife Taiana KTT Pinheiro, a person who knew to understand my absence due to all demands inherent of any scientific research and, finally, to my beloved and beautiful daughter, Dominique, sparkling source of inspiration, strength and hope.

To you, from the bottom of my heart.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

My most sincere thanks:

To Dr^a. Angela Mehta for clarity, intellectual and bench guidance, as well as for all support offered to me during this journey;

To Dr. Octávio Luiz Franco, for representing a constant and effervescent source of inspiration to me, for all moral support and relief conversation, and for giving me the opportunity;

To all wise and worthy Teachers with whom I had the opportunity to learn. You are for sure protagonists of all my academic and professional achievements;

To my esteemed colleagues at the Genomics and Proteomics Laboratory, doctoral students, master's students and interns;

To the Post-Graduation Program of the Biological Science Institute (Immunology and PID/Genetics and Biotechnology) from the Federal University of Juiz de Fora/MG – UFJF, in particular to the Program Coordinator, Dr. Cláudio Galuppo, for all support provided in such tuff times;

To the Ph.D. Researchers of EMBRAPA - CENARGEN and CNPAF, in particular to Dr. Cristiano Lacorte, Dr. Gláucia Cabral, Dr. Osmundo Brilhante, Dr. Raquel Mello and Dr. Rosângela Bevitori;

To the entire team at CIRAD - UMR AGAP, especially to Dr. Christophe Périn and Dr. Anne-Cecile Meunier, people who gave me a very warm welcome and taught me a lot during the whole year of my period abroad;

To EMBRAPA - Genetic Resources and Biotechnology, for all the support and collaboration;

To CAPES, for the academic and project financing.

EPIGRAPH

Once, already as a Ph.D. student, I was overcome by the noblest feelings of self-confidence and hope to move forward, when I heard a renowned researcher (a pity that his name escapes my memory at this very moment) open his speech as follows:

"(...) the researcher's career establishes in us deep and eternal marks of identity, such as the genuine love for knowledge, research and discovery, and the thrilling excitement of following the trail of an idea".

RESUMO

Távora, Fabiano Touzdjian P. K. **Desenvolvimento de arroz resistente à brusone por meio do sistema** *CRISPR/Cas9* para a edição de genomas, 128 folhas. Tese de Doutorado em Genética e Biotecnologia – ICB/UFJF-MG, 2021.

O arroz (Oryza sativa L.) consiste na principal cultura alimentar de mais da metade da população mundial. Entretanto, esta cultura tem sido severamente atingida pela brusone, uma devastadora doença de plantas causada pelo fungo Magnaporthe oryzae. Dessa forma, o desenvolvimento de cultivares de arroz com maior resistência à brusone consiste em um dos principais focos dos programas de melhoramento. No entanto, devido à complexa biologia do patógeno, cultivares de arroz geneticamente resistentes ao fungo tornam-se suscetíveis em um curto período de tempo. O nocaute (deleção) de genes de suscetibilidade no genoma do arroz representa uma notável estratégia para a obtenção de uma resistência mais ampla e duradoura contra o fungo M. oryzae. O presente estudo teve como objetivo utilizar a tecnologia de edição genômica - sistema CRISPR/Cas9, para o nocaute de genes de arroz envolvidos na susceptibilidade à infecção fúngica. A partir de resultados anteriores de transcriptômica de duas linhagens semi-isogênicas de arroz - NILs submetidas a infecção por M. oryzae, foram selecionados potenciais genes de suscetibilidade. A prospecção por candidatos à edição gênica foi complementada por uma análise proteômica shotgun comparativa do perfil de proteínas da interação entre as NILs IRBLi-F5 (suscetível) e IRBL5-M (resistente) em estágios iniciais da infecção por M. oryzae, que revelou um conjunto específico de proteínas potencialmente associadas à suscetibilidade. Após a caracterização e validação da expressão gênica por RTqPCR dos candidatos mais proeminentes, os genes-alvos OsDjA2, OsERF104 e OsPyl5, foram selecionados e submetidos a validação funcional via silenciamento gênico in planta, utilizando oligonucleotídeos antissenso (ASO), onde se observou notável redução dos sintomas foliares da doença na interação compatível. Em seguida, a variedade-modelo de arroz cv. Nipponbare foi transformada com os vetores CRISPR/Cas9 visando o nocaute, independente, de cada um dos genes-alvo. Plantas de arroz da geração T1 e homozigotas para mutação-nula (perda de função) foram testadas quanto a resistência ao fungo M. oryzae. Conforme esperado, plantas editadas mostraram considerável redução dos sintomas da doença em relação às linhagens controle. Espera-se que os resultados obtidos contribuam para a geração de cultivares de arroz resistentes à brusone, além de lançar luz sobre novos potenciais genes de susceptibilidade à *M. oryzae*.

Palavras-chave: CRISPR; Gene de susceptibilidade; Interação planta-fungo; Proteômica shotgun; Silenciamento gênico

ABSTRACT

Távora, Fabiano Touzdjian P. K. **Development of blast-resistant rice through** *CRISPR/Cas9* **genome editing technology.** 128 pages. Thesis in Genetics and Biotechnology – ICB/UFJF-MG, 2021.

Rice (Oryza sativa L.) is the main food crop for more than half of the world population but unfortunately, it is severely affected by blast, one of the most widespread and devastating plant diseases, caused by the fungus Magnaporthe oryzae. Hence, the development of rice cultivars with greater resistance to blast is one of the main focuses of breeding programs. However, due to the complex biology of the pathogen, rice cultivars genetically resistant to the fungus become susceptible in a short period of time. In this context, the knockout of rice susceptibility genes represents a flourishing approach to obtain rice cultivars with a broader and longer-lasting resistance to M. oryzae. The present study aimed to use the genomic editing technology -CRISPR/Cas9 system, for knocking-out genes engaged with rice susceptibility to fungal infection. From previous transcriptomics results of two semi-isogenic rice lines - NILs infected by M. oryzae, potential rice-blast susceptibility genes were selected. The prospection of candidate genes for gene editing was complemented by a comparative shotgun proteomic analysis of the protein profile of the interaction between IRBLi-F5 (susceptible) and IRBL5-M (resistant) NILs in early stages of *M. oryzae* infection, that revealed a specific set of proteins potentially associated with susceptibility. After the characterization and validation of gene expression by RT-qPCR of the most prominent candidates, the target genes OsDjA2, OsERF104 and OsPyl5 were selected and submitted to a functional validation via gene silencing in planta, using antisense oligonucleotides (ASO), in which a clear reduction of leaf symptoms was observed in the compatible identification. Subsequently, the model japonica rice variety Nipponbare was transformed with simplex CRISPR/Cas9 vectors aiming to the independent knockout of each target gene. The T1 progeny of rice-edited plants, homozygous for the null (loss of function)-mutation were tested for blast resistance. As expected, mutant plants showed a decrease of disease symptoms in comparison with control lines (transformant non-edited plants). The results obtained in this study can contribute for the development of rice cultivars resistant to blast disease, besides shedding light on new potential rice-blast susceptibility genes.

Keywords: CRISPR; Gene silencing; Plant-fungus interaction; Proteomic shotgun; Susceptibility gene.

Table of contents

General Introduction 16
Agribusiness and the relevance of Brazilian riziculture16
Food security in the current global scenario16
Scientific issues and working hypotheses17
The setback of building resistance via conventional plant breeding
New breeding techniques (NBTs): new horizon of resistances
Literature overview
1. Rice: model plant for monocot studies 19
2. The fungus <i>Pyricularia oryzae</i> and blast disease in rice
3. Molecular interaction mechanisms of rice- <i>M. oryzae</i>
4. S-genes: source of alternative resistance beyond plant R-genes
5. Functional Genomics
5.1 Transcriptomics and proteomics: tools for the prospection of molecular
targets
5.2 Antisense technology: gene silencing and <i>in-plant</i> functional validation of target
genes
5.3 CRISPR/Cas9 system for genome editing
5.3.1 Social-economic, and regulatory perspectives
Aims of the thesis
References

Chapter I:	. 40
CRISPR Genome Editing Technology: A Powerful Tool Applied	to
Developing Agribusiness	. 41
Abstract	. 41
Introduction	. 42
CRISPR/Cas in major commodities	. 44
CRISPR/Cas in rice: focusing on yield and quality boost	45
Precision breeding in maize	48
Genome editing in wheat	50
Challenges in soybean trait improvement	51

Gene editing towards milk quality improvement	52
CRISPR/Cas status in livestock meat	54
CRISPR/Cas fishery products	56
Prospects on the horizon	57
Declarations	60
References	60
Chapter II:	70
Shotgun proteomics coupled to transient-inducible gene silencing rev	eal rice
susceptibility genes as new sources for blast disease resistance	71
Abstract	71
Introduction	71
Material and methods	72
Plant materials, bioassay, and protein extraction	72
Protein digestion and sample desalting	
LC-MS/MS peptide analyses	73
Proteomics data processing	
RNA isolation and qRT-PCR analysis	73
Transient-induced gene silencing (TIGS) for functional validation	
Results and discussion	73
When proteome of rice - M. oryzae interaction reveals beyond R gene-mediated re-	esistance
	73
Gene ontology annotation discloses molecular responses underlying rice-blast susce	eptibility
	74
A SWEET welcome to guests	74
Keep calm, don't ' <i>ROS</i> -stress'	75
Antisense technology for S-target validation	78
Conclusions	79
Declarations	80
References	80
Supplementary figures	82
*Supplementary table (Table S1_spreadsheet 1 and 2) *under request	

Chapter III:	85
CRISPR/Cas9-targeted Knockout of Rice Susceptibility Genes OsDjA2	and
OsERF104 Reveals Alternative Sources of Resistance to Magnaporthe ory	zae
Abstract	
Introduction	. 88
Material and methods	90
Plant materials and growth conditions	90
Design of CRISPR/Cas9 sgRNAs and construction of T-DNA vectors	90
Rice protoplast for ex-vivo editing assay	91
Rice stable transformation	91
Molecular characterization of CRISPR mutant events	91
Pathogenicity assay	93
Results	94
CRISPR/Cas9 design and ex-vivo assessment of sgRNAs gene-editing activity	94
Generation of OsDjA2 and OsERF104 rice mutant plants by CRISPR/Cas9 mutagenesis	95
Assessment of InDel impacts on both ORFs and targeted-gene products	96
Recovery of T1 progeny homozygous mutant lines	97
Improved resistance to blast disease in CRISPR/Cas9-edited rice mutants	.102
Discussion	102
Declarations	109
References	109
Supplementary materials	114
General discussion	121
Conclusions and perspectives	125
References	126

List of figures

General introduction

Figure 1. Comparative illustration of the main traditional breeding methods employed in the
genetic improvement of rice (Oryza sativa L.) crop, aiming to generate disease-resistant
varieties
Figure 2. Illustration of rice breeding via the NBT, CRISPR / Cas9 system
Figure 3. Morphological and cultivation characteristics of rice (<i>Oryza sativa</i> L.)
Figure 4. Morphological characteristics of the fungus <i>Pyricularia oryzae</i>
Figure 5. Symptoms of blast disease and the <i>P. oryzae</i> infection cycle
Figure 6. Molecular mechanisms of plant-pathogen interaction
Figure 7. Mode of action of antisense oligonucleotides (ASO). 29
Figure 8. General outline of the three stages of CRISPR system-mediated immunity
Figure 9. General scheme of the DNA repair process in a plant cell

Chapter I: CRISPR Genome Editing Technology: A Powerful Tool Applied to Developing Agribusiness

Figure 1. General applications of CRISPR/Cas genome editing technology
Figure 2. Overview of type II CRISPR–Cas bacterial adaptive immunity mode of action 4
Figure 3. Outcomes of CRISPR–Cas9 system-mediated genome editing
Figure 4. Representation of CRISPR first-generation base editing system mechanism 4

Chapter II: Shotgun proteomics coupled to transient-inducible gene silencing reveal rice susceptibility genes as new sources for blast disease resistance

Figure 1. Phenotype of rice NILs inoculated with M. oryzae isolate 9881
Figure 2. Venn diagram of differentially-abundant proteins (DAPs) identified from comparative
shotgun proteomic analysis in the comparison between IRBLi-F5 and IRBL5-M NILs under
the 3 conditions (12, 24 hpi, and mock-inoculated)

Figure 3. Heatmap of 25 DAPs presenting the highest abundance contrast and lowest p-values
among the 160 DAPs identified in the S12/R12 condition and grouped majorly in clusters # 4
and # 7
Figure. 4. Proteomics and RT-qPCR analysis of rice NILs – M. oryzae interactions
Figure 5. A proposed model for the regulation of rice susceptibility responses upon M. oryzae
infection
Figure 6. Functional validation of potential S-target through PTO-based TIGS assay

Chapter III: CRISPR/Cas9-targeted Knockout of Rice Susceptibility Genes *OsDjA2* and *OsERF104* Reveals Alternative Sources of Resistance to *Magnaporthe oryzae*

Figure 1. CRISPR/Cas9 design and T7EI assay for sgRNAs gene-editing activity
Figure 2. The efficiency of CRISPR/Cas9-mediated genome editing of the target sites OsDjA2
and OsERF104, and the ratios of mutant genotypes in T0 mutant plants
Figure 3. PCR-based screening for the presence of T-DNA in rice mutant plants 100
Figure 4. Identification of blast resistance in CRISPR/Cas9-edited rice mutant plants 103

List of tables

Chapter I: CRISPR Genome Editing Technology: A Powerful Tool Applied to Developing Agribusiness

Table 1. Worldwide production of main commodities in 2018. 42
Table 2. Characterization of CRISPR/Cas strategies used for improvement of rice (Oryza sativa)
L.)
Table 3. Characterization of CRISPR/Cas strategies used for improvement of maize (Zea mays)
L.)
Table 4. Characterization of CRISPR/Cas strategies used for improvement of wheat (Triticum
<i>aestivum</i> L.)
Table 5. Characterization of CRISPR/Cas strategies used for improvement of soybean (Glycine
<i>max</i> L.)
Table 6. Characterization of CRISPR/Cas strategies used for improvement of milk. 53
Table 7. Characterization of CRISPR/Cas strategies used for improvement of meat. 54
Table 8. Characterization of CRISPR/Cas strategies used for improvement of aquiculture
products

Chapter II: Shotgun proteomics coupled to transient-inducible gene silencing reveal rice susceptibility genes as new sources for blast disease resistance

Table 1. Summary of the GO enrichment analysis.	. 76
Table 2. Cellular homeostasis (ROS)-related DAPs.	. 78

Chapter III: CRISPR/Cas9-targeted Knockout of Rice Susceptibility Genes *OsDjA2* and *OsERF104* Reveals Alternative Sources of Resistance to *Magnaporthe oryzae*

Table 1: CRISPR/Cas9-induced InDel mutations at both OsDjA2 and OsERF104 sgRNAcleavage sites on primary T0 transformants.98Table 2: Segregation of CRISPR/Cas9-induced InDel mutations in the sgRNA target regionsof OsDjA2 and OsERF104 T1 progeny that were submitted to the phenotyping.101

Abbreviations

ANOVA	Analysis of variance	INDEL	Insertion-deletion mutations
ASO	Antisense oligonucleotides technology	IVT	In vitro transcription
BRM	Brasil Microrganismo	LC-MS/MS	liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry
BSA	Bovine serum albumin	LRR	leucine-rich repeat
CDS	Coding sequence of a gene	LTH	Lijiangxin-tuan-heigu rice cultivar
CID	collisional-induced dissociation	MES	2-(N-morpholino) ethanesulfonic acid buffer
Cq	Quantification cycle	NEHJ	Non-homologous end joining
CRISPR/Cas9	Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats/Crispr-associated protein 9	NIL	Near isogenic line
DAP	Differentially-abundant protein	Pam	Protospacer-adjacent motif
DDA	Data-dependent acquisition	PAMPs	Pathogen-associated molecular patterns
Dpi	Day post-inoculation	PCA	Principal component analyses
DSB	Double strand breaks	PCD	Programmed cell death
dsRNA	double-stranded RNA	Pi5	IRRI-blast resistance gene
DTT	Dithiothreitol	Pii	IRRI-blast resistance gene
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid	PRR	Pattern recognition receptors
ERF	Ethylene-responsive factor	PS	Phosphorothioate chemical modification type
ESI	Electron spray ionization	PSM	peptide-spectrum matches
ETI	Effector-triggered immunity	PTI	Pathogen-triggered immunity
ETS	Effector-triggered susceptibility	РТО	Phosphorothioate antisense oligonucleotide
FDA	Fluorescein diacetate assay	RNP	Ribonucleoprotein complex
FDR	False discovery rate	ROS	Reactive oxygen species
gRNA	guide-RNA	<i>qPCR</i>	Quantitative real time PCR
GMO	Genetically-modified organism	T7EI	T7 endonuclease I enzyme
Hai	Hour after infection	TF	Transcriptional factor
HDR	Homology-directed repair	TFA	Trifluoroacetic acid
HR	Hypersensitive reaction	XIC	Extracted ion chromatogram

General Introduction

Agribusiness and the relevance of Brazilian riziculture

Brazilian agribusiness is undoubtedly one of the main sectors that moves our domestic economy, significantly contributing to the national Gross Domestic Product (GDP). In 2018, the GDP of agribusiness increased by 1.87%, representing 21% of Brazilian GDP, which shows great power over the positive balance in the Brazilian trade balance (Center for Advanced Studies in Applied Economics - CEPEA). However, according to a FAO report, in 2050 the world population will be approximately 10 billion people, 29% more than the current number (available at: http://www.fao.org/brasil/noticias/detail-events/en/c/901168). In this context, there is a clear need to increase the world's food production to meet this population growth forecast.

Rice represents the staple food of more than half of the world's population, contributing 23% of the total calories consumed globally. In addition, more than 600 million tons of this cereal are produced annually from 150 million hectares of rice paddies worldwide [1]. Brazil is the largest producer of upland rice, with a cultivated area of 2.3 million hectares, corresponding to 41% of Brazilian rice production [2]. Currently, Brazil occupies the 9th position in the World ranking of rice producing countries, with 11.9 million tons, standing out as the largest producer outside Asian continent [3], [4]. However, rice demands continue to increase as a result of increasing population and improving living standards, particularly in Latin America and African countries. It is estimated that we will have to produce ~ 30% more rice by 2030 [5]. Therefore, the application of innovative biotechnological products in agribusiness field is vital to respond to such global food demand, ensuring future sustainable production.

Food security in the current global scenario

In the current (and not optimistic) global scenario, in which adverse climate changes are associated with substantial population growth estimated at ten billion people by the end of 2050, food security represents one of the greatest challenges to be faced worldwide. Rice is the most important crop related to food security. However, due to its inherent high susceptibility to blast disease caused by the fungus *Magnaporthe oryzae*, associated to the difficulties in the disease management, rice yield is severely impacted, which leads to an annual striking of up to 10-30% of global production [6].

Scientific issues and working hypotheses



Figure 1. Comparative illustration of the main traditional breeding methods employed in the genetic improvement of rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) crop, aiming to generate disease-resistant varieties (*adaptation from Ahmad et al., 2020.*) (A) conventional plant breeding method, where an elite cultivar (recipient) presenting a high yield, but susceptible to diseases, is crossed with a resistant variety (donor of R-genes), generating a disease resistant plant. However, even after successive backcrosses and rigorous selection cycles, unwanted donor genes will be also incorporated (via linkage drag phenomenon) along with the desired ones; (B) genetic improvement via mutagenesis uses physical and chemicals agents (e.g., gamma radiation and ethyl methane sulphonate - EMS, respectively) to generate mutations in the plant's genome. In this process mutants must undergo rigorous selection during the evaluation of desirable phenotypes and one of the main limitations and disadvantages of this technique is the randomness of mutations in the genome and its tricky detection; (C) In plant breeding via genetic engineering (transgenics), in general, a gene of interest is isolated from a donor variety, cloned into a delivery vector and inserted into the genome of an elite host plant. The regenerated mutant plants will be regulated as a genetically modified organism (GMO) due to the insertion of exogenous DNA.

The development of rice cultivars with improved blast-resistance is one of the main focuses of conventional breeding programs. The cultivation of resistant varieties, containing one or more resistance R-genes, is one of the most environmental-friendly approaches to deal with *M. oryzae* infection. However, although breeders have managed to isolate several sources of genetic resistance, the high complexity of the pathogen and its ability to evolve into new races leads to a break in resistance in a short period of time [7]. In addition, the traditional techniques employed to generate these new varieties, such as conventional breeding, transgenics, chemical / physical mutagenesis (**Figure 1**) are, as a rule, laborious and require years to introduce desirable alleles and increase variability by genetic recombination [8].

New breeding techniques (NBTs): new horizon of resistances

Recent advances in the field of biotechnology have led to the emergence of the so-called 'new breeding techniques' (NBTs), whose performance has revealed alternative sources of plant resistance to the breeding programs, making susceptibility genes (S-genes) new targets for building a more durable and broad-spectrum pathogen resistance [9]. Among the NBTs, CRISPR / Cas9 system emerges as one of the most powerful and promising tools for a faster, more effective and sustainable genetic improvement of important agribusiness crops, such as rice (**Figure 2**).



Figure 2. Illustration of rice breeding via the NBT, CRISPR / Cas9 system. In plant breeding via CRISPR/Cas system aiming, for example, to build pathogen-resistant varieties, a strategy that has been widely adopted is the deletion (knockout) of host susceptibility genes. Plant genetic improvement via genome editing is more accurate and efficient when compared to other traditional techniques. In addition, due to the absence of exogenous DNA (in the process and / or in the final product), the generated plant varieties tend, in several countries (according to the biosafety legislation), not to be considered as GMOs.

Literature overview

1. Rice: model plant for monocot studies

Rice (Oryza sativa L.) stands as the plant model system for monocotyledonous studies, mainly due to the publication of complete genome sequencing of spp. japonica cv. Nipponbare e spp. indica cv. 9311[10, 11], whose results placed rice into the spotlight of biological research (International Rice Genome Sequencing Project, 2005). After a quick search in GenBank (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/nuccore/) using "Oryza sativa" as a species keyword, 2,390,616 items were retrieved. Another search on PubMed (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/) using "rice" and "gene" as keywords, resulted in 20,558 articles, with 3,749 articles published from 1990 to 2004 (18.23%) and 16,610 articles published after 2005 (80.79%) (NCBI, 07/01/2019). Although inaccurate, the data reasonably reflects the rate at which rice researches were conducted after its whole genome sequencing. Currently, it is difficult to statistically determine the number of rice genes explored in basic research, however, predictions estimate around 1,000, amount considerably lower than the up to date sum of 37,544 genes present in rice genome^[12]. Otherwise, it is easy to precise that these studies involved rice agronomic characteristics such as growth and development, as well as several aspects of rice-environment interaction (biotic and abiotic factors), so that all results contribute to a clearer and broader rice understanding. If genome sequencing has enabled a step forward in the increase and quality of rice research, subsequent technologies should then promote new directions in the field of rice bioengineering. The use of CRISPR/Cas9 system for genome editing, for example, has already shown its great potential in basic and applied rice research, surely a milestone of new possibilities in the field of rice functional genomics.

Among the benefits of using rice as a model plant, its genome size stands out with around 382 Mpb distributed in 12 chromosomes, the smallest among economically important cereals; the high density of genes (one gene every 8 Kb, approximately); the availability of high-density genetic maps, microarrays, and well-established genetic transformation methods, besides the vast germplasm of cultivated plants and wild species[12].

From the botanical perspective, rice plant is a *Liliopsida* (Monocot) from the *Poacea* (Gramine) family, subfamily *Pooideae*, tribe Oryzae (**Figure 3a**). The genus *Oryza* comprises 23 species, 21 of which are wild (tetraploid, 4n = 48) and only 2 cultivated (diploid, 2n = 24): *O. sativa* and *O. glaberrima*, native from Asia and West Africa, respectively. The species is subdivided into 2 subspecies: indica, cultivated in a submerged system - which can vary from 5 to 20 cm of water lay (aquatic culture that comprises about 88% of the rice cultivated surface area in tropical zones); and japonica, used both in aquatic culture (in temperate zones) and in

upland culture (similarly to other cereals, such as wheat, rye, etc.) in the tropical zones (Figure 3b).



Figure 3. Morphological and cultivation characteristics of rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). (A) schematic representation of the main plant structures, zooming in the panicles (inflorescence or spikelet enclosing the seeds); (B) Representative image of upland (above) and aquatic (below) rice systems. (*Diagrams and images available at http://iac.sp.gov.br, with adaptations)*.

2. The fungus Pyricularia oryzae and blast disease in rice

Posing one of the most serious obstacles to the expansion of rice cultivated global paddies, the hemibiotrophic fungus *Pyricularia oryzae* is the causal agent of blast disease of rice crop, one of the most destructive and severe fungal diseases [13]. Presenting a worldwide distribution, the *Magnaporthaceae* family includes 13 genera and more than 100 phytopathogen species of *Poaceae* family [14]. The genus *Pyricularia* (Figure 4), alluding to the piriform shape of its conidia, comprises the fungus *P. oryzae* (teleomorph *Magnaporthe oryzae*) and includes species that are pathogenic to a wide range of monocots [15]. *P. oryzae* is considered a complex and highly variable species, composed by a large number of physiological races or pathotypes, grouped by mating types, having a peculiar phylogenetic characteristics, and host range [17]. In addition, to determine the race of a fungus isolate, the reaction (symptoms) pattern in a set of eight plant cultivars referred to as international differentiators is observed.

Several studies have already pointed to the high genetic instability level of *M. oryzae*, whose genome evolves rapidly in nature. This feature enables the fungus to quickly adapt itself to new selection pressures on the field, often leading to a breaking down of newly launched commercial rice resistant cultivars [18]. This sort of adaptation generally involves genetic mutation and genetic recombination through sexual reproduction, which play important roles in fungus enhancement of genetic diversity [19]. Furthermore, the fusion of mycelia between

strains of opposite mating types leads to sexual spore (ascospores) production, which sometimes culminates in new forms of fungal virulence.



Figure 4. Morphological characteristics of the fungus *P. oryzae*. (A) Image of a growing fungus *M. oryzae* in BDA culture medium showing its fruitification body with 20 days of growth; (B) Micrographs showing the mycelium cellular structure and the development of conidiophores and conidia (Scale bar, 20 μm). In greater magnification, a specimen of a conid, asexual and piriform structure of the fungus *P. oryzae*.

Rice blast poses a major threat to food security worldwide. According to Sharma *et al.*[1], it is estimated that the annual global losses caused by blast would be enough to feed 60 million people. In Brazil, blast occurs in all rice producing states, being notably more relevant in the Midwest and South regions, where losses up 100% in grain yield have been recorded during outbreak cases [20].

M. oryzae infection starts when the conidia (spores produced asexually) are deposited on young rice seedlings followed by germination and *appressorium* formation, structure responsible for disrupting leaf cuticle, culminating in the invasion of plant epidermal cells, as shown in **Figure 5**. The pathogen attacks the leaf and the panicle neck nodule. Infection at the base of panicle, known as neck blast or rotten neck blast, represents the most destructive symptoms in most environments where blast is a problem. [21]. In addition, widespread panicle infections are often lethal for rice yield.

Currently, the most used methods for blast control are the cultivation of resistant varieties, application of fungicide and cultural practices [23]. The latter includes nitrogen fertilization, culture rotation and the use of good quality seeds. The use of resistant cultivars is the most environmental-friendly approach, although only partially controls the disease,

because, as a rule, the resistance conferred by R-genes is race-specific. In recent decades, have been sought to breeds that generates greater resistance against M. oryzae, leading to the development of rice cultivars that harbor several resistance genes in their genome. However, it seems to be a costly technique in terms of time, labor, and financing [24].



Figure 5. Symptoms of blast disease and the *P. oryzae* infection cycle. (A) Image showing the symptoms outcome of leaf blast; (B) Illustration of *M. oryzae* infection cycle in rice plant, showing the time of each stages of infection. (*Image A, available at <u>http://:knowledgebank.irri.org</u>; Diagram B, adapted from Nadales et al.[22]).*

3. Molecular interaction mechanisms of rice-M. oryzae

The rice-*M oryzae* interaction at the molecular level has been extensively studied, due in parts to the wide availability of annotated genomic sequences for both organisms (*M. oryzae*: Dean *et al.*,[16]; *Oryza sativa*: Ohyanagi *et al.*[25]). The coevolution between plants and pathogens resulted in a sophisticated plant immune system dedicated to preventing infection and, on the other hand, led to a high degree of adaptation and counter-attack/defense strategies by pathogens. Standing as the front line of plant defense, the detection of pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) via recognition receptors located on the cell surface (PRRs), triggers a type of plant immune response called PTI (Pathogen-Triggered Immunity) [26]. As a result, the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and the secretion of peptides/antimicrobial compounds in the intercellular space (apoplast) of plant tissue are observed. To defend themselves, specialized pathogens employ virulence proteins (effectors) and other toxins to suppress host defense response [27]. To neutralize the activity of these effectors, plants rely on resistance R-genes ability to directly or indirectly recognize these

effectors, and then activate another elaborate defense system, post-cell invasion, called effectortriggered immunity (ETI).

Therefore, we say that the rice-*M. oryzae* pathosystem is operated by the *gene-for-gene* hypothesis, originally described by H. Flor [28], in which avirulence (*Avr*) genes in the pathogen encode a class of effectors (proteins) or small molecules that alter host's structural functions during infection. When an effector is recognized by the host resistance *R*-gene product, a plant hypersensitivity (HR) response is triggered, preventing pathogen growth through a programmed cell death (PCD) or apoptosis mechanism at the site of infection, often resulting in an incompatible type of interaction (resistance to infection). On the other hand, in a compatible type, the *R*-gene product is not able to recognize the pathogenic Avr effector, resulting in the host's susceptibility to disease (**Figure 6**).



Figure 6. Molecular mechanisms of plant-pathogen interaction. Illustration summarizing the induction of host's main resistance mechanisms upon recognition of pathogen's effector proteins; the classical types of plant-pathogen interaction (compatible vs. incompatible) and their general outcomes. *PTI, pathogen-triggered immunity; ETI, effector-triggered immunity; AVR, avirulence genes; PRs, pathogenesis-related proteins; HSP, heat-shock proteins; ROS, reactive oxygen species.*

4. S-genes: alternative source of resistance beyond plant R-genes

In recent years, we have seen a boost in the understanding of how R-genes operate resistance in rice diseases. Currently, more than 100 blast resistance (R) genes (~ 50% in indica, 45% in japonica and 5% in wild species) have been mapped, of which 25 have already been characterized and cloned [29]. However, as mentioned earlier, the plant resistance-building approach employed by conventional breeding programs is negatively influenced by pathogen genetic variability, often resulting in the breakdown of this type of acquired resistance.

As a rule, disease resistance in plants is performed by R-genes showing nucleotidebinding sites (NBS) and leucine-rich (LRR) or protein-serine/threonine kinase (S/TPK) repeat domains [30]. However, in an awkward way, R-genes with NBS-LRR domains act as targets of pathogen effectors, thus playing key roles in host susceptibility. A clear example of this atypical behavior was first reported by Sweat et al. [31]. Using Arabidopsis thaliana model plant, researchers demonstrated that plant sensitivity to the victorin toxin from Cochliobolus victoriae fungus and susceptibility to the disease are conferred by a gene (Lov1) that encodes a protein displaying CC-NB- LRR leucine-rich type-domains. In fact, it has been observed that in several other plant diseases caused by necrotrophic fungi, susceptibility is conditioned by a single dominant locus in the host and a cognate toxin derived from the pathogen. For example, the wheat R-gene Tsn1, encoding a protein having NBS-LRR domains, was reported to be implicated in a response called 'effector-triggered susceptibility' to necrotrophic pathogens [30]. When comparing proteomes of infected and non-infected plant leaves, several classical pathogenesis-related (PR) proteins show an increased abundance in infected foliar epidermis, including peroxidases, chitinases, thaumatin-like PR5 (TLP5) protein. In a very recent study, Lambertucci et al.[32] demonstrated that, against expectations, transient TLP5 gene silencing suggested that TLP5 does not contribute to resistance but rather modulates susceptibility towards Blumeria graminis, a fungus that causes powdery mildew on grasses, including cereal crops. These observations, ultimately, suggest that compatibility is not just a mere consequence of a failure in host's immune system, but rather that resistance and susceptibility are sides of the same coin, where the genes involved share the same identity and mechanisms of action.

In this context, considering the limitations and/or efficiency of the usage of R-genes to combat blast disease, an alternative strategy that has been used to obtain resistant plants consists in the inactivation of susceptibility genes in the host. Once the disease arises from a compatible interaction, vanishing with a gene in the plant's genome that plays a critical role in compatibility, can results in a broader and longer-lasting type of resistance. [33].

The term susceptibility gene (or S-gene) was first coined by Eckardt [34] to designate genes that confer plant susceptibility to diseases. Genetically, S-genes can be defined as being dominant genes, whose loss and/or alteration leads to a recessive resistance [23]. A clear example for this definition is the rice SWEET genes, such as Xa13/Os8N3/SWEET11 and Os11N3/SWEET14. Bing Yang et al. [35] and Cheng et al., [36] demonstrated the fact that both genetically dominant genes are positively regulated by effector proteins from Xanthomonas oryzae pv. oryzae (Xoo), resulting in susceptibility to this phytopathogen and the disease known as Leaf blight. In contrast, genome the naturally-arose xa13 resistance locus, composed of a series of mutated alleles exists in rice. However, Xa13 resistance occurs only in recessive homozygous mutants and it is due to polymorphisms in the nucleotide sequence of both gene promoter alleles that impairs the induction of rice SWEET genes by the TAL (transcription activator-like effector)-type bacterial effector. Although effectors are widely recognized for their role in suppressing host resistance, in fact, several of them act by activating S-genes. Thus, rather than suppressing or evading plant immune system, most pathogens, especially hemibiotrophic ones (e.g., Magnaporthe oryzae fungus), require host cooperation to establish a compatible type of interaction. Hence, all plant genes that somehow facilitate infection can be considered an S-gene [37]. Based on these concepts and in the different phases of hostpathogen interaction, three main molecular mechanisms by which S-genes would favor susceptibility were described, thus contributing to disease (I) basic compatibility, in which the expression of S-gene helps in recognition, adhesion, and/or pathogen penetration; (II) negative regulation of host immune system, and (III) sustained compatibility (post-invasion), which is necessary for pathogen proliferation, colonization and dispersion [38].

Therefore, S-gene inactivation can impair pathogen's ability to cause disease, resulting in longer-lasting and broad-spectrum resistance due to the compromised pre-penetration requirements or insufficient support for specific post-penetration invasion requirements, such as inefficient supply of essential nutrients to the pathogen. One of the most well-known S-genes is Mlo (*mildew resistance locus O*), which encodes a membrane protein that acts to support the establishment of haustorium (fungal penetration structure), thus facilitating the invasion of plant epidermal cells [39]. In addition, mlo mutation represents the potential robustness of the strategy, since a recessive mutant in barley (*Hordeum vulgare* L.) that showed resistance to the *Powdery Mildew* (PM) fungus seven decades ago, continues to be employed and still provides durable resistance to all PM races in the field.

Although the understanding of susceptibility's modus operandi, in its molecular level, is still extremely limited, consecutive discoveries indicate that precise manipulation of host

susceptibility can lead to the development of more effective strategies to fight against diseases, representing an excellent alternative approach to the *R*-genes in breeding programs.

5. Functional Genomics

Functional genomics is a branch of molecular biology that aims basically to integrate knowledge about genome structure, biochemical interactions, molecular functions and gene expression regulation. Its main purposes are to infer about the cause-effect relationship between the observed phenotype and genotype in a given experimental condition[40], evoking biological dynamic aspects, such as regulation of gene expression, transcription, translation, and protein-protein interactions. Usually, researchers employ powerful analytical/experimental tools like transcriptomics, proteomics, gene silencing or gene editing to analyze or explore the generated big data which has greatly contributed, for example, to the prospection of new molecular targets, functional validation and genome editing of candidate genes.

5.1. Transcriptomics and proteomics: tools for the prospection of molecular targets

Transcriptomics consists in comparing gene expression levels under different conditions and stresses [41]. Thus, contrasting genetic materials for a given trait may be analyzed to survey and isolate a specific set of genes responsible for the differential response. Currently, highperformance sequencing platforms, with Next Generation Sequencing (NGS), linked with bioinformatics analysis tools, allow for massive scanning of the genome. For quantitative and qualitative gene expression studies, large-scale sequencing of cell transcriptome is performed from cDNA libraries via RNAseq [42]. In a recent study, Sharma et al. [7] successfully analyzed the transcriptomic profile of rice-M. oryzae interaction to capture the molecular basis of broad spectrum Pi9 blast-resistance rice gene. Using RNA-Seq technology, infected and non-infected resistant lines (with a susceptible genotype serving as a control) were used to survey plant candidate genes engaged with the early rice-blast responses. Authors revealed a sophisticated host cell transcriptional reprogramming during infection. In a recent study [43], transcriptomic sequences were generated from semi-isogenic lines of rice infected with M. oryzae. Unlike classic transcriptomics studies, in which a single genotype to compare responses between inoculated and non-inoculated samples are usually employed; or even two genotypes (resistant and susceptible) but presenting different genetic origins, the transcriptomic sequences used here were generated from NILs infected with M. oryzae. Developed by the International Rice Research Institute [44], IRBLi-F5 and IRBL5-M NILs, share the same genetic background of Lijiangxin-tuan-heigu (LTH, japonica spp.), a susceptible cultivar to M. oryzae, therefore, in

theory, they are identical except for the fact that IRBLi-F5 carries *Pii* and IRBL5-M the *Pi5* resistance gene. These NILs were characterized and displayed different resistance profiles. In the case of IRBLi-F5, the *Pii* gene product does not recognize the *M. oryzae* (isolated 9881 - EMBRAPA microbiological collection, BRM25017) effector protein, resulting in a compatible interaction, while the *Pi5* gene product in IRBL5-M apparently recognizes the effector of the same fungus isolate, leading to a resistance phenotype.

Similarly, proteomics consists of a robust and widespread technique used to analyze cell protein abundance under different biological conditions [45]. The advancement of ionization techniques such as electrospray ionization (ESI), advances in mass spectrometers, and the development of bioinformatics tools have made proteomics a fertile and worldwide spreading field [46]. Proteomics plays a continuum between genome information and the proteome profile in a specific tissue or cell, under different conditions or stresses. Another relevant aspect to bear in mind is the fact that a direct correspondence between transcript levels and the abundance of its corresponding protein does not necessarily occurs, due to several modifying/regulation mechanisms of cell's machinery.

There are currently very few proteomic studies involving rice-*M. oryzae* interaction, which further reinforces the need of using this technique. Xue et al. [47] employed proteomics to analyze differentially-expressed proteins in rice infected with *M. oryzae*, revealing key enzymes involved in plant innate defense mechanisms. In a more recent proteomic study, Tian et al. [48] analyzed differentially-abundant proteins from interactions between transgenic rice (carrying the Piz-t resistance gene) and virulent and avirulent *M. oryzae* isolates, disclosing complexes protein-protein interactions, tightly involved in rice resistance response. Ultimately, proteomic analysis represents a great source to complement transcriptomics data, leading to a broader picture of biological processes involved in plant-pathogen interaction.

5.2. Antisense technology: gene silencing and in-planta functional validation of target genes

Antisense oligonucleotides are widely used for transient knock-down modulation (posttranscriptional regulation) of gene expression, standing as a crucial tool in functional evaluation of agronomic valuable trait-related genes [49]. The antisense oligonucleotides (ASO) are single-stranded DNA / RNA molecules, synthesized *in vitro*, 13-25 nucleotides long, which may harbor some chemical-modified tags [50]. Represented in **Figure 7**, the concept underlying antisense technology is relatively simple: a short sequence (i.e., oligonucleotide) that hybridizes, according to the Watson-Crick base complementarity concept, to a specific target mRNA (formation of duplexes), which may act inhibiting its expression and thus blocking the transfer of genetic information from DNA to protein. Regarding the mode of action, two classes of antisense oligonucleotides can be distinguished: (a) oligonucleotides RNase H enzyme-dependent, requiring the activation of this omnipresent enzyme in living beings, which then catalyzes the cleavage (by hydrolysis) of the ASO:target mRNA complex; and (b) steric blocking oligonucleotides, which physically impairs the progression of splicing or translation machinery [51].



Figure 7. Mode of action of antisense oligonucleotides (ASO). (1) in the absence of ASO, gene transcription and protein translation are maintained. ASO can enter cells by endocytosis and hybridize with target mRNA in the cytoplasm, forming the heteroduplex complex ASO:mRNA which in turn can (2) activate RNase H enzyme, leading to degradation of the target mRNA or (3) interfere with ribosomal assembly by steric blocking. Both (2) and (3) actions may result in the knock-down (decrease) of targeted protein. The binding of ASO to the pre-mRNA (still in the cell nucleus) can negatively act in the regulation of target mRNA maturation through (4) inhibition of 5' cap formation, (5) modulation of RNA splicing, and (6) activation RNaseH (*Adapted from Liao W et. al.*[52]).

Although antisense technology is widely applied in gene function analyses, experiments on plants are scarce. One of the major obstacles to the successful use of this tool in plants, precisely concerns its structure stability in intracellular environment, as they tend to be rapidly degraded by intracellular endonuclease enzymes (e.g., phosphatases), usually via its 3' to 5'

nucleasic activity. Notwithstanding, in an interesting experiment carried out by Dinc E. et al. [53], in which antisense phosphorothioate (PS)-oligodeoxynucleotides (PS-ASO, alternatively called as PTO, phosphorothioate oligos) were applied to three different model plants (Nicotiana benthamiana, Arabidopsis thaliana, and Triticum aestivum), authors have addressed relevant concerns about the optimization of delivery, stability and efficiency of oligos in transiently inhibiting the expression of certain genes. Confirming the fact that phosphorothioate (PS) chemical-type of modification considerably increases the intracellular stability of the oligo, the study showed that mRNA and protein levels in the leaves of A. thaliana were significantly reduced by up to 85% and 72%, respectively. Furthermore, a recent publication supervised by Bindschedler L. [53], validated the use of PS-modified DNA oligos in silencing S-genes. Briefly, they showed thorough PTO-based TIGS (transient-inducible gene silencing) in planta assay the precision of antisense oligos not only in modulating TLP5 (a thaumatin-like protein) transcript levels in the monocot barley (Hordeum vulgare) leaves, but also in triggering an increased ROS burst in silenced infected plants, that contributed to disease resistance. Therefore, the usage and new developments of such chemical modifications that improves oligo's stability and efficacy are of great significance and very welcome in plant biotechnology field.

5.3.CRISPR/Cas9 system for genome editing

The genomic editing technology called Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR) / Crispr-associated protein (Cas), or simply CRISPR/Cas, is an outstanding approach to the development of plants with enhanced desirable-related agronomic traits. It allows, among several other possibilities, the deletion (knock-out) of genes of interest. CRISPR/Cas is an adaptive immune system present in prokaryotes and initially discovered in bacteria and Archaea [54] and later transformed into a biotechnological tool for gene editing [55].

Unlike previous artificially-engineered enzymes used to manipulate genomes (zincfinger nucleases and transcription-activator-like effector nucleases), CRISPR/Cas system (outlined in **Figure 8**) is an RNA-programmable gene editing tool, which uses an endonuclease (e.g., Cas9) coupled to a single transcript (guide RNA) to precisely cut any double stranded DNA sequence of interest [55].



Figure 8. General outline of the three stages of CRISPR/Cas system-mediated immunity. Briefly, during the **adaptation** phase, a complex of Cas enzymes selects a specific part of the exogenous DNA and integrates it into the CRISPR locus in host genome. In the next stage (**expression**), the CRISPR array is transcribed in pre-gRNA which is further processed by other Cas proteins. In the last phase (**interference**), mature gRNAs now coupled with endogenous nucleases (e.g., Cas9) interrogates all foreign DNA, searching for a DNA stretch that matches (by sequence homology) with the guide-sequence, and also a PAM (*protospacer adjacent motif*) sequence. Once found, the intruder DNA is immediately cleaved (*Adapted from Charpentier et al.*. [56]).

Generally, CRISPR/Cas system generates a break in the double strand of targeted DNA, known as a "double-strand break" (DSB), triggering the endogenous cell repair machinery, that encloses the two most known types of damage repair systems: Non-Homologous End-Joining (NHEJ) and Homology-Directed Repair (HDR). The NHEJ type repair, prevalent in the plant kingdom, is highly error prone and often introduces small deletions and/or insertions (Indels) at the junction of the newly repaired double strand of DNA. If such Indels interfere with the codon reading frame (for example, causing a frameshift mutation) or generates a stop-codon in the targeted gene product, a knockout (loss-of-function mutation) is created (**Figure 9**).

Such discovery immediately paved the way for new opportunities in science, including the possibility of understanding very quickly several plant biological systems. Based on a recent bibliographic search on the PubMed - NCBI platform (<u>http://ncbi.nlm.nih.gov</u>), the main uses of CRISPR system in agriculture have been focused on the improvement of yield performance, biofortification, tolerance to biotic and abiotic stress, with rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) being the most

studied crop. Although, most research articles involving CRISPR/Cas system application in agribusiness commodities have been made just as proof-of-concept studies [58].



Figure 9. General scheme of the DNA repair process in a plant cell. Right after specific breaks in the doublestranded DNA induced by RNA-guided nucleasic enzymes (e.g., Cas9), basically two types of repair pathways are stimulated: NHEJ- non-homologous end-joining and HDR- homology directed repair. Dashed red frame highlights two possible outcomes of NHEJ repair pathway, in which insertion (yellow) or deletion (orange) type of mutations may lead to the gene silencing *(Adapted from Subburaj et al ...[57])*.

Although some potential blast susceptibility genes have already been revealed and validated through RNAi silencing or overexpression studies [59], [60], researches using CRISPR/Cas system to increase rice-blast resistance are still very scarce. In a pioneering study, conducted by F. Wang et al. [61], CRISPR/Cas9 system was used to delete the OsERF922 gene in rice spp. japonica. According to literature, plant factors responsive to ethylene (ERF), members of the APETELA2/ERF subfamily and of the transcription factor (TF) superfamily in plants, these genes are involved in the modulation of multiple abiotic and biotic stresses tolerance [62]. These authors revealed a considerable decrease in the number and length of blast lesions in all mutant lines infected with *M. oryzae*, compared to the uninfected control. Moreover, they did not detect any significant pleiotropic effects in agronomic-related traits, such as plant height and grain weight, between T2 mutant lines and wild type plants. These findings remarkably contribute to the ever-expanding repertoire of rice *S*-genes, bringing relevant implications for engineering resistance in plants, enabling the launch of new commercial elite cultivars.

5.3.1 Social-economics and regulatory perspectives

Considering the technical and political issues and public acceptance of CRISPR/Cas usage in agriculture, we have the heritability of induced-mutation and the generation of transgene-free plants representing the two major concerns. Fortunately, some studies have reported the induction and stable inheritance of single [63] and multiple [64], [65] mutations, when evaluating T0 plants and up to T3 progenies. In general, the mutants of interest are selected by the mechanism of genetic segregation via Selfing or backcross breeding techniques [66]. To address the heritability concern, Gao et al. [67] used an interesting visual tool to demonstrate the inheritance of mutations induced in the *pds* gene of *O. sativa*. The *OsPDS* gene encodes the phytoene desaturase enzyme, which plays a key role in carotenoid biosynthesis. Silencing this gene causes photodegradation or albino phenotypes. Thus, the authors were able to monitor patterns of mutation and inheritance with a visual indicator, associated with genotyping and sequencing. These authors demonstrated that the CRISPR/Cas system can induce hereditary mutations in rice plants from T0 to T2 generations and that homozygous and bi-allelic mutants were generated still in the first generation. By the way, we will revisit this subject in more details soon at the first chapter of the present thesis, more precisely at the topic 'perspectives on the horizon' on the published review.

In Brazil, according to the Normative Resolution No. 16 of the National Technical Commission on Biosafety – CTNBio [68], plants generated by CRISPR genome editing technology tend to be treated as non-GMO. However, in order to generate transgenic-free plants, it is necessary to obtain stable CRISPR/Cas induced-mutated plants, without the presence of any DNA expression cassette inserted in the host genome.

Most studies using Agrobacterium-mediated transformation aim to generate mutant plants without the transfer DNA cassette (T-DNA) through the genetic segregation of the transgene. At the end of the transformation process (e.g., plant regeneration step) researchers often screen mutants for the presence of transgenes using specific primer pairs to amplify vector-containing genes encoding (e.g., Cas nuclease), or any selective marker gene (e.g., hygromycin). Other studies, using a more sophisticated CRISPR strategy have demonstrated the viability in generating transgenic-free plants using alternative methods to deliver CRISPR DNA-free components, thus avoiding the presence of any exogenous DNA in the whole process[69][70][71]. This can be achieved by different approaches, such as transfecting protoplasts with a ribonucleoprotein complex, as already demonstrated in different cultures, including rice[72], [73] (here, the regeneration of entire plant from protoplast cells is still a huge bottom neck for most of crops), or using particle bombardment method to deliver CRISPR-IVT(*-in vitro transcribed*) reagent directly to somatic-embryogenic calli tissues of

plants [74]. As evidenced above, several studies have demonstrated the heritability and transgene-free characteristic of crop plants generated by CRISPR gene editing, records that uphold the safety of CRISPR technology usage and its potential applications in agribusiness.

Aims of the thesis

The main objective of this work was to develop rice plants resistant to the fungus *Magnaporthe oryzae* by the knockout of plant susceptibility genes through the application of CRISPR/Cas9 system. To achieve this challenge, four specific goals were proposed:

- I. Initially, a review in CRISPR/Cas genome editing technology was proposed in order to gather general information about the tool, enclosing the up to date discoveries and their applications in agribusiness, stressing its role in the improvement of major agricultural crops, including rice;
- II. Facing the scarce number of susceptibility genes described in the literature and experimentally validated in rice-*M. oryzae* pathosystem, the second objective was to perform a shotgun proteomics analysis for the identification of specific proteins potentially associated with host's susceptibility, upon the interaction of rice near-isogenic lines (NILs) with the fungus *M. oryzae*. A better understanding of expression profiles of differentially-abundant proteins between compatible (susceptibility) and incompatible (resistance) interactions was, ultimately, essential to reveal potential targets and also their roles in host susceptibility;
- III. The third goal was to carry out a functional validation *in planta* of the identified potential S-genes via Transient-Inducible Gene Silencing (TIGS) approach, using antisense oligonucleotides (ASO);
- IV. The fourth and most challenging objective was the rice genome editing using CRISPR/Cas9 system to knockout potential susceptibility genes aiming at the development of blast resistant rice lines.

References

- [1] M. B. Tengli and O. P. Sharma, "Strategies to Overcome Constraints in Adoption of Improved Paddy Cultivation Practices in Navsari and Surat District of South Gujarat, India," *Int. J. Curr. Microbiol. Appl. Sci.*, vol. 6, no. 11, pp. 932–937, 2017, doi: 10.20546/ijcmas.2017.611.109.
- [2] "Companhia nacional de abastecimento CONAB," Acompanhamento da safra brasileira grãos, V.2 - safra 2014/2015. Nono levantamento, 2015. http://www.conab.gov.br/olalaCMS/uploads/arquivos//15_06_11_09_00_38_boletim graos.pfd.
- [3] "FAO. The future of food and agriculture Trends and challenges. Rome.," 2017. [Online]. Available: www.fao.org/publications/fofa.
- [4] D. Scolari, "Produção agrícola mundial: o potencial do Brasil," *Embrapa Roraima*, pp. 1–42, 2005, [Online]. Available: http://www.abifina.org.br/arquivos/abf_publicacoes/producao_agricola_mundial.pdf.
- [5] D. K. Ray, N. D. Mueller, P. C. West, and J. A. Foley, "Yield Trends Are Insufficient to Double Global Crop Production by 2050," *PLoS One*, vol. 8, no. 6, 2013, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0066428.
- [6] S. Zhang, Y. Z. Deng, and L. H. Zhang, "Phytohormones: the chemical language in Magnaporthe oryzae-rice pathosystem," *Mycology*, vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 233–237, 2018, doi: 10.1080/21501203.2018.1483441.
- [7] P. Jain *et al.*, "Understanding Host-Pathogen Interactions with Expression Profiling of NILs Carrying Rice-Blast Resistance Pi9 Gene," *Front. Plant Sci.*, vol. 8, no. February, pp. 1–20, 2017, doi: 10.3389/fpls.2017.00093.
- [8] S. Ahmad, X. Wei, Z. Sheng, P. Hu, and S. Tang, "CRISPR/Cas9 for development of disease resistance in plants: recent progress, limitations and future prospects," *Brief. Funct. Genomics*, vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 26–39, 2020, doi: 10.1093/bfgp/elz041.
- [9] K. Zafar *et al.*, "Genome Editing Technologies for Rice Improvement: Progress, Prospects, and Safety Concerns," *Front. Genome Ed.*, vol. 2, no. June, pp. 1–16, 2020, doi: 10.3389/fgeed.2020.00005.
- [10] T.-H. L. et. al. Stephen A. Goff; darrell Ricke, "A Draft Sequence of the Rice Genome (Oryza sativa L. ssp. japonica)," *Science (80-.).*, vol. 296, no. April, pp. 79–92, 2002, [Online]. Available: http://science.sciencemag.org.
- [11] J. Yu *et al.*, "A draft sequence of the rice genome (Oryza sativa L. ssp. indica)," *Science (80-.).*, vol. 296, no. 5565, pp. 79–92, 2002, doi: 10.1126/science.1068037.
- [12] D. Xue, H. Jiang, and Q. Qian, "Rice genomics and biotechnology," *Appl. Plant Genomics Biotechnol.*, no. January, pp. 167–178, 2015, doi: 10.1016/B978-0-08-100068-7.00010-0.
- [13] B. Valent and F. G. Chumley, "Molecular genetic analysis of the rice blast fungus, Magnaporthe grisea," *Annu. Rev. Phytopathol.*, vol. 29, pp. 443–67, 1991.
- [14] N. Zhang, S. Zhao, and Q. Shen, "A six-gene phylogeny reveals the evolution of mode of infection in the rice blast fungus and allied species," *Mycologia*, vol. 103, no. 6, pp. 1267–1276, 2011, doi: 10.3852/11-022.
- [15] N. Murata, T. Aoki, M. Kusaba, Y. Tosa, and I. Chuma, "Various species of Pyricularia constitute a robust clade distinct from Magnaporthe salvinii and its relatives in Magnaporthaceae," J. Gen. Plant Pathol., vol. 80, no. 1, pp. 66–72, 2014, doi: 10.1007/s10327-013-0477-z.
- [16] R. A. Dean *et al.*, "The genome sequence of the rice blast fungus Magnaporthe grisea," vol. 434, no. April, 2005.

- [17] Y. Tosa and I. Chuma, "Classification and parasitic specialization of blast fungi," *J. Gen. Plant Pathol.*, vol. 80, no. 3, pp. 202–209, 2014, doi: 10.1007/s10327-014-0513-7.
- [18] J. Huang, W. Si, Q. Deng, P. Li, and S. Yang, "Rapid evolution of avirulence genes in rice blast fungus Magnaporthe oryzae," *BMC Genet.*, vol. 15, no. 1, pp. 1–10, 2014, doi: 10.1186/1471-2156-15-45.
- [19] R. Debuchy, V. Berteaux-Lecellier, and P. Silar, "Mating Systems and Sexual Morphogenesis in Ascomycetes," *Cell. Mol. Biol. Filamentous Fungi*, pp. 499–535, 2014, doi: 10.1128/9781555816636.ch33.
- [20] A. S. Prabhu, M. C. Filippi, G. B. Silva, V. L. Silva Lobo, and O. P. Morais, "An Unprecedented Outbreak of Rice Blast on a Newly Released Cultivar BRS Colosso in Brazil," in Advances in Genetics, Genomics and Control of Rice Blast Disease, Springer Netherlands, 2009, pp. 257– 266.
- [21] X. Wang, S. Lee, J. Wang, J. Ma, T. Bianco, and Y. Ji, "Current Advances on Genetic Resistance to Rice Blast Disease," *Rice Germplasm, Genet. Improv.*, no. April, 2014, doi: 10.5772/56824.
- [22] E. Perez-Nadales *et al.*, "Fungal model systems and the elucidation of pathogenicity determinants," *Fungal Genet. Biol.*, vol. 70, pp. 42–67, 2014, doi: 10.1016/j.fgb.2014.06.011.
- [23] S. S. e. A. Zaidi, M. S. Mukhtar, and S. Mansoor, "Genome Editing: Targeting Susceptibility Genes for Plant Disease Resistance," *Trends Biotechnol.*, vol. 36, no. 9, pp. 898–906, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2018.04.005.
- [24] D. Srivastava *et al.*, "Current Status of Conventional and Molecular Interventions for Blast Resistance in Rice," *Rice Sci.*, vol. 24, no. 6, pp. 299–321, 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.rsci.2017.08.001.
- [25] H. Ohyanagi *et al.*, "The Rice Annotation Project Database (RAP-DB): hub for Oryza sativa ssp. japonica genome information.," *Nucleic Acids Res.*, vol. 34, no. Database issue, pp. 741–744, 2006, doi: 10.1093/nar/gkj094.
- [26] D. J. L. Jones, J.D.G., "The plant immunity," Nature, vol. 444, pp. 323–329, 2006.
- [27] X. Yan and N. J. Talbot, "Investigating the cell biology of plant infection by the rice blast fungus Magnaporthe oryzae," *Curr. Opin. Microbiol.*, vol. 34, pp. 147–153, 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.mib.2016.10.001.
- [28] H. H. Flor, "Current Status of the Gene-For-Gene Concept," *Annu. Rev. Phytopathol.*, vol. 9, pp. 275–296, 1971.
- [29] R. P. Gene, P. Jain, P. K. Singh, R. Kapoor, and A. Khanna, "Understanding Host-Pathogen Interactions with Expression Profiling of NILs Carrying Rice-Blast," vol. 8, no. February, pp. 1– 20, 2017, doi: 10.3389/fpls.2017.00093.
- [30] H. Lu *et al.*, "A unique wheat disease resistance-like gene governs effector-triggered susceptibility to necrotrophic pathogens," *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.*, vol. 107, no. 30, pp. 13544– 13549, 2010, doi: 10.1073/pnas.1004090107.
- [31] J. M. Lorang, T. A. Sweat, and T. J. Wolpert, "Plant disease susceptibility conferred by a " resistance" gene," vol. 2007, 2007.
- [32] S. Lambertucci *et al.*, "Analysis of Barley Leaf Epidermis and Extrahaustorial Proteomes During Powdery Mildew Infection Reveals That the PR5 Thaumatin-Like Protein TLP5 Is Required for Susceptibility Towards Blumeria graminis f. sp. hordei," *Front. Plant Sci.*, vol. 10, no. October, 2019, doi: 10.3389/fpls.2019.01138.
- [33] C. C. N. van Schie and F. L. W. Takken, "Susceptibility Genes 101: How to Be a Good Host," Annu. Rev. Phytopathol., vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 551–581, 2014, doi: 10.1146/annurev-phyto-102313-045854.
- [34] N. A. Eckardt, "Plant Disease Susceptibility Genes?," Plant Cell Online, vol. 14, no. 9, pp. 1983-

1986, 2002, doi: 10.1105/tpc.140910.

- [35] B. Yang, A. Sugio, and F. F. White, "Os8N3 is a host disease-susceptibility gene for bacterial blight of rice," vol. 103, no. 27, pp. 10503–10508, 2006.
- [36] Q. Cheng *et al.*, "Characterization of a disease susceptibility locus for exploring an efficient way to improve rice resistance against bacterial blight," vol. 339, 2017, doi: 10.1007/s11427-016-0299-x.
- [37] S. Pavan, E. Jacobsen, R. G. F. Visser, and Y. Bai, "Loss of susceptibility as a novel breeding strategy for durable and broad-spectrum resistance," *Mol. Breed.*, vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 1–12, 2010, doi: 10.1007/s11032-009-9323-6.
- [38] D. Lapin and G. Van den Ackerveken, "Susceptibility to plant disease: More than a failure of host immunity," *Trends Plant Sci.*, vol. 18, no. 10, pp. 546–554, 2013, doi: 10.1016/j.tplants.2013.05.005.
- [39] R. Freisleben and A. Lein, "Über die Auffindung einer mehltauresistenten Mutante nach Röntgenbestrahlung einer anfälligen reinen Linie von Sommergerste," *Naturwissenschaften*, vol. 30, no. 40, p. 608, 1942, doi: 10.1007/BF01488231.
- [40] M. J. Brownstein, J. M. Trent, and M. S. Boguski, "Functional genomics," *Trends Biotechnol.*, vol. 16, no. SUPPL.1, 1998, doi: 10.1533/9781908818058.123.
- [41] Kung-HaoLiang, *Bioinformatics for biomedical science and clinical applications*. Woodhead Publishing Series in Biomedicine, 2013.
- [42] Z. Wang, M. Gerstein, and M. Snyder, "RNA-Seq: a revolutionary tool for transcriptomics," *Nat. Rev.* | *Genet.*, vol. VOLUME 10, no. jANUARy 2009, pp. 57–63, 2009.
- [43] R. Bevitori *et al.*, "Identification of co-expression gene networks controlling rice blast disease during an incompatible reaction," *Genet. Mol. Res.*, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 1–22, 2020, doi: 10.4238/gmr18579.
- [44] N. Kobayashi, M. J. Telebanco-Yanoria, H. Tsunematsu, H. Kato, T. Imbe, and Y. Fukuta, "Development of new sets of international standard differential varieties for blast resistance in rice (Oryza sativa L.)," *Japan Agric. Res. Q.*, vol. 41, no. 1, pp. 31–37, 2007, doi: 10.6090/jarq.41.31.
- [45] K. L. Williams and D. F. Hochstrasser, "Introduction to the Proteome," 1997, pp. 1–12.
- [46] L. Jiang *et al.*, "Rice Plasma Membrane Proteomics Reveals Magnaporthe oryzae Promotes Susceptibility by Sequential Activation of Host Hormone Signaling Pathways," *Mol. Plant-Microbe Interact.*, vol. 29, no. 11, pp. 902–913, 2016, doi: 10.1094/mpmi-08-16-0165-r.
- [47] W. Xue *et al.*, "Proteomic analysis of blast-resistant near-isogenic lines derived from japonica rice, var. Yunyin, infected with Magnaporthe oryzae," *Chinese Sci. Bull.*, vol. 59, no. 32, pp. 4312–4322, 2014, doi: 10.1007/s11434-014-0447-7.
- [48] S. Chen *et al.*, "Proteomic analysis of the defense response to Magnaporthe oryzae in rice harboring the blast resistance gene Piz-t," *Rice*, vol. 11, no. 1, 2018, doi: 10.1186/s12284-018-0240-3.
- [49] E. Koller, T. M. Vincent, A. Chappell, S. De, M. Manoharan, and C. F. Bennett, "Mechanisms of single-stranded phosphorothioate modified antisense oligonucleotide accumulation in hepatocytes," *Nucleic Acids Res.*, vol. 39, no. 11, pp. 4795–4807, 2011, doi: 10.1093/nar/gkr089.
- [50] C. M. Miller, E. N. Harris, C. M. Miller, and E. N. Harris, "Antisense Oligonucleotides: Treatment Strategies and Cellular Internalization," *Rna Dis.*, 2016, doi: 10.14800/rd.1393.
- [51] N. Dias and C. A. Stein, "Antisense oligonucleotides: basic concepts and mechanisms.," *Mol. Cancer Ther.*, vol. 1, no. 5, pp. 347–55, 2002, [Online]. Available: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12489851.
- [52] W. Liao *et al.*, "Oligonucleotide therapy for obstructive and restrictive respiratory diseases," *Molecules*, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 1–23, 2017, doi: 10.3390/molecules22010139.
- [53] F. Ayaydin *et al.*, "Synthetic Antisense Oligodeoxynucleotides to Transiently Suppress Different Nucleus- and Chloroplast-Encoded Proteins of Higher Plant Chloroplasts," *Plant Physiol.*, vol. 157, no. 4, pp. 1628–1641, 2011, doi: 10.1104/pp.111.185462.
- [54] R. Jansen, J. D. A. Van Embden, W. Gaastra, and L. M. Schouls, "Identification of genes that are associated with DNA repeats in prokaryotes," *Mol. Microbiol.*, vol. 43, no. 6, pp. 1565–1575, 2002, doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2958.2002.02839.x.
- [55] M. Jinek, K. Chylinski, I. Fonfara, M. Hauer, J. A. Doudna, and E. Charpentier, "A programmable dual-RNA-guided DNA endonuclease in adaptive bacterial immunity," *Science* (80-.)., vol. 337, no. 6096, pp. 816–821, 2012, doi: 10.1126/science.1225829.
- [56] F. Hille and E. Charpentier, "CRISPR-cas: Biology, mechanisms and relevance," *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.*, vol. 371, no. 1707, 2016, doi: 10.1098/rstb.2015.0496.
- [57] S. Subburaj *et al.*, "Targeted genome editing, an alternative tool for trait improvement in horticultural crops," *Hortic. Environ. Biotechnol.*, vol. 57, no. 6, pp. 531–543, 2016, doi: 10.1007/s13580-016-0281-8.
- [58] A. Ricroch, P. Clairand, and W. Harwood, "Use of CRISPR systems in plant genome editing: toward new opportunities in agriculture," *Emerg. Top. Life Sci.*, vol. 1, no. 2, pp. 169–182, 2017, doi: 10.1042/etls20170085.
- [59] X. Zhong, J. Yang, Y. Shi, X. Wang, and G. L. Wang, "The DnaJ protein OsDjA6 negatively regulates rice innate immunity to the blast fungus Magnaporthe oryzae," *Mol. Plant Pathol.*, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 607–614, 2018, doi: 10.1111/mpp.12546.
- [60] and Z. G. Dongfeng Liu, Xujun Chen, Jiqin Liu, Jianchun Ye, "The rice ERF transcription factor OsERF922 negatively regulates resistance to Magnaporthe oryzae and salt tolerance," J. Exp. Bot., vol. 63, no. 10, pp. 3899–3912, 2012, doi: 10.1093/jxb/ers079.
- [61] F. Wang *et al.*, "Enhanced Rice Blast Resistance by CRISPR/ Cas9-Targeted Mutagenesis of the ERF Transcription Factor Gene OsERF922," 2016, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0154027.
- [62] U. J. Phukan, G. S. Jeena, V. Tripathi, and R. K. Shukla, "Regulation of Apetala2/Ethylene response factors in plants," *Front. Plant Sci.*, vol. 8, no. February, pp. 1–18, 2017, doi: 10.3389/fpls.2017.00150.
- [63] M. Nieves-Cordones *et al.*, "Production of low-Cs+ rice plants by inactivation of the K+ transporter OsHAK1 with the CRISPR-Cas system," *Plant J.*, vol. 92, no. 1, pp. 43–56, 2017, doi: 10.1111/tpj.13632.
- [64] C.-F. Yang *et al.*, "Generation of Marker-free Transgenic Plants Concurrently Resistant to a DNA Geminivirus and a RNA Tospovirus.," *Sci. Rep.*, vol. 4, p. 5717, 2014, doi: 10.1038/srep05717.
- [65] L. Shen *et al.*, "Rapid generation of genetic diversity by multiplex CRISPR/Cas9 genome editing in rice," *Sci. China Life Sci.*, vol. 60, no. 5, pp. 506–515, 2017, doi: 10.1007/s11427-017-9008-8.
- [66] D. Mcknight, M. T. Lillis, and R. B. Simpson, "Segregation of genes transferred to one plant cell from two separate Agrobacterium strains," vol. 5, pp. 439–445, 1987.
- [67] Q. Shan, Y. Wang, J. Li, and C. Gao, "Genome editing in rice and wheat using the CRISPR/Cas system," *Nat. Protoc.*, vol. 9, no. 10, pp. 2395–2410, 2014, doi: 10.1038/nprot.2014.157.
- [68] C. T. N. de B. B. CTNBio, "Resolução Normativa Nº 16, de 15 de janeiro de 2018," no. 11, p. 4, 2018.
- [69] J.-S. Kim et al., "DNA-free genome editing in plants with preassembled CRISPR-Cas9

ribonucleoproteins," Nat. Biotechnol., vol. 33, no. 11, pp. 1162–1164, 2015, doi: 10.1038/nbt.3389.

- [70] S. Svitashev, C. Schwartz, B. Lenderts, J. K. Young, and A. Mark Cigan, "Genome editing in maize directed by CRISPR-Cas9 ribonucleoprotein complexes," *Nat. Commun.*, vol. 7, pp. 1–7, 2016, doi: 10.1038/ncomms13274.
- [71] F. Wolter and H. Puchta, "Knocking out consumer concerns and regulator's rules: Efficient use of CRISPR/Cas ribonucleoprotein complexes for genome editing in cereals," *Genome Biol.*, vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 17–19, 2017, doi: 10.1186/s13059-017-1179-1.
- [72] R. Viola *et al.*, "DNA-Free Genetically Edited Grapevine and Apple Protoplast Using CRISPR/Cas9 Ribonucleoproteins," *Front. Plant Sci.*, vol. 7, no. December, pp. 1–9, 2016, doi: 10.3389/fpls.2016.01904.
- [73] J. W. Woo et al., "DNA-free genome editing in plants with preassembled CRISPR-Cas9 ribonucleoproteins," Nat. Biotechnol., vol. 33, no. 11, pp. 1162–1164, 2015, doi: 10.1038/nbt.3389.
- [74] Z. Liang *et al.*, "Efficient DNA-free genome editing of bread wheat using CRISPR/Cas9 ribonucleoprotein complexes," *Nat. Commun.*, vol. 8, pp. 1–5, 2017, doi: 10.1038/ncomms14261.

Chapter I:

CRISPR Genome Editing Technology: A Powerful Tool Applied to Developing Agribusiness

CRISPR Genome Editing Technology: A Powerful Tool Applied to Developing Agribusiness

Mariana Rocha Maximiano^{†1,2}, Fabiano T. P.K. Távora^{†3,4}, Guilherme Souza Prado⁵, Simoni Campos Dias², Angela Mehta³, Octávio Luiz Franco^{*1,2,3}.

⁺ These authors contributed equally.

1 - S-Inova Biotech, Pós-Graduação em Biotecnologia, Universidade Católica Dom Bosco, Campo Grande, Mato Grosso do Sul, Brazil.

2 - Centro de Análises Proteômicas e Bioquímicas, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciências Genômicas e Biotecnologia, Universidade Católica de Brasília, Brasília, Distrito Federal, Brazil.

3 - Embrapa Recursos Genéticos e Biotecnologia, Brasília, DF, Brazil.

4 - Programa de Pós Graduação em Ciências Biológicas (Imunologia e DIP/Genética e Biotecnologia), Universidade Federal de Juiz de Fora, MG, Brazil.

5 - Embrapa Arroz e Feijão, Laboratório de Biotecnologia, Goiânia, GO, Brazil.

Abstract

The increase in human population causes an increasing demand for food. In the current nonoptimistic global scenario, where adverse climate changes come associated with substantial population growth, the main challenge in agribusiness is food security. Recently, Clustered Regularly Interspaced Short Palindromic Repeat (CRISPR)/Cas system has emerged as a friendly gene editing biotechnological tool, enabling the manipulation of novel traits in several organisms. This review addresses the role of CRISPR/Cas system as a paramount tool for the improvement of agribusiness products. Here, we highlight recent findings and potential applications of CRISPR/Cas genome editing technology in improving major traits in agricultural plants, farm animals and fish of economic importance. Agriculture, livestock, and aquaculture commodities represented mainly by plant crops, farm animals, and fish, respectively, are the natural resources responsible for feeding the world. CRISPR/Cas studies from the bench to applied research in the field, promotes trait improvements of agricultural, livestock and aquaculture products, including animal productivity and welfare, plant crop yield and quality with substantial positive impacts in human health and nature. CRISPR/Cas system has revolutionized bioscience and biotechnology, and its concrete application in agribusiness goods is on the horizon.

Keywords: Genome editing; Food production; Commodities; Agriculture; Livestock; Aquaculture;

*Corresponding author

Octávio Luiz Franco Universidade Católica de Brasília Pós-graduação em Ciências Genômicas e Biotecnologia SGAN 916N – Av. W5 – Campus II – Modulo C, Brasília-DF, Brasil. CEP: 70790-160 Tel: +55 67 99854942 E-mail: <u>ocfranco@gmail.com</u>

1. Introduction

In general, agribusiness represents a dynamic and strategic global economic sector, responsible for the production, distribution, commercialization and use of food, feed, fiber, forest products and fuels [1]. According to the FAO and USDA, the major agribusiness products (Table 1) are agricultural commodities, such as sugar cane, maize, rice, soybean and wheat, while the main livestock commodities include dairy products, as meat (from pigs, chickens, and cattle), and eggs [2-4]. Fishery products also figure in this list and include fish, crustaceans, mollusks and others. In the current non-optimistic global scenario, where adverse climate changes come associated with substantial population growth estimated to escalate to ten billion people by the end of 2050, food security represents the major challenge to be faced worldwide [5]. Therefore, broaden the application of innovative biotechnological outputs on the agribusiness field is vital to respond the increase in food demand, ensuring a sustainable production.

Worldwide production	n (2018)
Commodities	Production (tons) [†]
Milk	6,832,117,056
Sugar Cane	1,907,024,730
Maize	1,147,621,938
Rice	782,000,147
Wheat	734,045,174
Soybean	348,712,311
Fishing products/ Aquaculture production	148,474,349
Meat (pig)	120,313,264
Meat (chicken)	114,266,750
Eggs (chicken)	76,351,425
Meat (cattle)	67,353,900

Table 1. Worldwide production of main commodities in 2018.

↑ According FAO (2020).

In this context, <u>C</u>lustered <u>Regularly Interspaced Short Palindromic Repeats/Cas</u> (CRISPR-associated), easily called CRISPR/Cas system, stands as a breakthrough genome editing technology with countless potential applications to improve agribusiness performance worldwide [5, 6] (**Figure 1**). The first experimental evidence of its biological role of CRISPR/Cas system was determined only in 2007 [7]. The CRISPR/Cas system, basically composed by a CRISPR locus and *cas* genes organized in operon, represents an adaptive immune system present in bacteria and archaea domains that confers resistance against phages and most foreigner genetic elements by chopping intruder's nucleic acid genome [8]. CRISPR/Cas systems encompass 2 classes, 6 types and 33 subtypes (for a more detailed review of this topic, see [9, 10]. However, the CRISPR-Cas system thoroughly described and widely employed in plant genome editing is an adaptation of type II CRISPR-Cas system (**Figure 2**) found in *Streptococcus pyogenes* [11, 12].



Figure 1. General applications of CRISPR/Cas genome editing technology.

This system is dependent on the guide RNA (gRNA) sequence specificity of at least 10 base pairs (seed sequence) at the 3'-end of the gRNA. For an efficient on-target cleavage by Cas9 nuclease the existence of a protospacer adjacent motif (PAM), immediately downstream of target DNA sequence is mandatory [12, 13]. These PAM sequences, preserved in foreign genomes, are crucial for host recognition of self versus non-self genetic material [8, 14]. Cas9 endonuclease from *S. pyogenes* specifically recognizes NGG nucleotide sequence as a PAM, and presents two catalytic nuclease domains: RuvC and HNH (Figure 3), which cut the PAM- containing strand and its complementary strand (target DNA sequence strand), respectively, thus generating a double-strand break (DSB) that abrogates infection [15]. Furthermore, the formation of DSB at the desired target sites with colossal precision are extremely desirable in functional genomics, allowing gene disruption, creation of precise point mutations, and knock-in of DNA sequences basically by two host cellular DNA repair routes: NHEJ - non-homologous end joining and HDR - homology-direct repair (HDR) [16] (**Figure 3**).



Figure 2. Overview of type II CRISPR–Cas bacterial adaptive immunity mode of action. Upon entry of foreign genetic elements (in this case, a viral DNA) in the bacterial cell, a native Type II CRISPR-Cas system is turned on. At the first meet (invader spacer acquisition), CRISPR-Cas associated proteins (Cas1, Cas2, and Cas4) select and process a specific part of the invading DNA (protospacer) and integrates it as a new spacer into a CRISPR locus. After that, the CRISPR array including invader-derived spacers is transcribed as a pre-crRNA that bounds to tracrRNA transcripts, and is processed into guide-RNAs (crRNA maturation). The guide-RNA forms a binary complex with Cas9 enzyme that further scans invading DNA searching for a PAM sequence adjacent to a 20-nt spacer complementary sequence to chop it (Target degradation), generating a double-strand break (represented by scissors) that neutralizes the invader.

In this review, we focus on the up-to-date applications of CRISPR/Cas system in the improvement of specific agribusiness commodities, such as major agricultural crops, including rice, maize, wheat and soybean, as well as livestock (milk and meat), and aquaculture (fishery products). The limitations, future challenges, and ethical concerns of CRISPR-Cas technology applied to agribusiness are also discussed.

2. CRISPR/CAS in major commodities

In the past thirty years, genetic engineering has revolutionized agribusiness by enabling genome improvement of commercially-interesting targets. Recently, CRISPR/Cas system has been in evidence due to its robustness and versatility, allowing performing diverse gene editing strategies [17]. This breakthrough technique is a helping hand for researchers in crop domestication and development of ideal plants and animals with improved traits, i.e., high yield, improved quality and abiotic/biotic stresses tolerance [17, 18].



Figure 3. Outcomes of CRISPR–Cas9 system-mediated genome editing. User-tailored single guide RNA (sgRNA) drives the Cas9 enzyme to a specific DNA target site and a double-strand break (DSB) is generated disrupting both the PAM- containing strand and its complementary strand (target sequence strand). Depending on the cell cycle phase, genomic lesions can be fixed basically by two distinct DNA repairing routes. As a rule, the error-prone non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) repair pathway takes place and mono/bi-allelic insertions, deletions, and substitutions of nucleotides are the common outcomes, resulting in a frame shift mutation, hence the loss of gene function. Alternatively, error-free homology-directed repair (HDR) route can drive genome repair and by homologous recombination insert a given donor template sequence, enabling to perform knock-in and gene correction strategies.

3. CRISPR/Cas in rice: focusing on yield and quality boost

Rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) is one of the most important food sources in the world [19]. The ongoing context of threatened food security makes rice a strategic crop and its yield and quality traits main targets for improvement via CRISPR/Cas technology. Several morpho-physiological

features of rice plants are known to have a direct or indirect impact on rice yields, including plant height, grain weight, number of grains per panicle, number of panicles per plant, and tiller number [20, 21]. So far, gene knock-out strategy is one of the most straightforward CRISPR/Cas applications, and (**Figure 3**) has proven to be highly efficient for rice productivity improvement, with interesting phenotypes associated with loss-of-function mutations unraveling potential genes engaged with positive/negative regulation of yield-related traits (table 2).

Liu, et al. [22] employed CRISPR/Cas9 to edit rice cv. kasalath (presenting an *indica* spp. genetic background) and reported a substantial increase of grain width and weight by simply knocking out the *OsGW5* (*grain weight* 5) gene. Another relevant study conducted by Li, et al. [23] successfully applied the CRISPR/Cas9 simplex system to knock out four rice genes, *OsGn1a*, *OsDep1*, *OsGs3*, and *OsIpa1*, previously claimed to act as negative regulators of rice grain number, panicle architecture, grain size, and plant architecture, respectively. They reported an enhancement of panicles, grain number and size, positively impacting rice yield-related traits.

Another CRISPR/Cas9 simplex function analysis study [24] revealed a so far unclear genetic network controlling grain size. It was demonstrated that the locus *GLW2* (*grain length and width* 2), a dominant QTL, positively regulates rice grain weight throughout the expression of *OsGRF4* (*growth-regulating factor* 4) locus-encoded gene, which is negatively regulated as a rule by the microRNA's mechanism. The generated CRISPR/Cas9 mutations in the OsGRF4 target gene were able to change the detection by miR396C, which resulted in an improvement in grain size and production. Substantial improvements in rice grain yield were also achieved by Lu, et al. [25]. Notwithstanding the role of amino acid transporters to allocate nutrients throughout plant cells during its life cycle, these authors demonstrated that CRISPR/Cas9 knock-out of *OsAAP3* (*amino acid permease* 3) gene in rice ssp. *japonica* enhanced rice grain yield.

The CRISPR/Cas system has also proved its potential and feasibility to improve rice yield by targeting plant architecture-related traits. Using a similar strategy to target negative regulators of important yield-related pathways, Butt, et al. [26] successfully disrupted the OsCDD7 (carotenoid cleavage dioxygenase 7) gene, which controls the biosynthesis of strigolactones, which are plant hormones essential for plant architecture, such as the inhibition of branching [27]. Edited plants presented an increase in number of tillers that resulted in a substantial improvement in rice yield. Notwithstanding the aforementioned pieces of evidence, plant breeders argue that due to complexity of most yield-related traits, usually controlled by QTL and influenced by external environmental determinants, simply knocking out individual factors may not be sufficient to improve rice yield [21, 26, 28]. Xu, et al. [29] used a CRISPR/Cas multiplex strategy to simultaneously edit three well-characterized rice QTLs related to grain weight (OsGW2, OsGW5, OsTGW6). They reported an additive effect in triple mutants displaying substantial increase in seed weight, length, and width when compared with double mutant phenotypes. Similar gene pyramiding additive effect results favoring rice productivity were also obtained by J. Zhou et al. (2019). [28] These authors employed the CRISPR multiplex strategy to generate several combinations of double and triple knockouts of genes related to yield, including OsGS3, OsGn1a, and OsGW2, well known to negatively regulate grain size, number, and weight, respectively.

Crop growth and yield are also under strong regulation of plant hormone complex interactions [30]. Abscisic acid (ABA) phytohormone, for example, plays key roles in plant growth and stress responses. Miao, et al. [31] performed for the first time a CRISPR/Cas multiplex strategy to target an entire rice family of abscisic acid (ABA) receptors, known as pyrabactin resistance 1 (PYR1)/PYR1-like (PYL). Several combinations of knocked-out mutants for *OsPYL* genes successfully resulted in different degrees of rice growth and improved grain productivity. Representing a major source of nutrients in the daily diet of billions of people around the world [19], food security involves not only yield, but also grain quality. To date, the CRISPR/Cas system has also been applied to exploring several quality-related traits, generating new rice varieties with

)					
Commodity	CRISPR nuclease	Delivery system	CRISPR mechanism	Transfection method	Aim	Explant/ Cell type	Target	Targeting efficiency	Reference
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of grain yield	Mature embryo	OsGW5	No data	[81]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of grain yield	Mature embryo	OrGnla OsDEP1 OsGS3 OsIPA1	42.5% 67.5% 27.5%	[23]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Determination of a regulatory network controlling grain size	Mature embryo	OSGRF4	No data	[24]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of grain yield	Mature embryo	OsAAP3	No data	[25]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Ågrobacterium	Engineer plant architecture to improve yield	Mature embryo	0sccD7	No data	[26]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Simplex/Multiplex Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of grain yield	Mature embryo	OsGS3 OsGW2 OsGnIA Tripie mutant	12.8% 15.1% 13.86% 12.80%	[28]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Multiplex Knock- out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of grain weight	Mature embryo	02GW2 05TGW6 05TGW6	No data	[62]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of quality	Mature embryo	OsSBI OsSBIIb	40% 26.7%	[35]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of quality	Mature embryo	O5Wax	83% (XS134) 87% (9522)	[38]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of quality	Mature embryo	OsFAD2-1	No data	[66]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of quality	Mature embryo	OsNramp5	70-82.4%	[100]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of quality	Mature embryo	OsBadh2	No data	[101]
Rice (Oryza sativa L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Simplex/Multiplex Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of distribution and production	Mature embryo	OsHd2 OsHdd OsHd5	77.8%	[102]

improved quality-associated features, such as appearance, fragrance, cooking-eating, and nutritional values,[32] the last having a special appeal in developing countries facing an overall

vitamin deficiency in their daily diet [33]. Having a singular positive impact in public health, a fine-tune adjustment of rice grain nutritional properties could bring health benefits to with diet-related patients chronic diseases [34]. Aiming to develop a rice variety with an improved content of resistant starch (RS), a specific type of starch beneficial for human health, Sun, et al. [35] used the CRISPR/Cas9 system to successfully generate high-amylose and improved RS rice by targeting OsSBEI and *OsSBEIIb* (*starch branching enzyme*) genes. OsSBEIIb knock-out mutants showed up to a 9.8% substantial increase of the desired resistant starch content. Interestingly, amylose is argued to be the most important cooking-eating quality beacon [36].

However, for some rice varieties, mostly the *indica* type, the high amounts of amylose represent wide market constraints [37]. Being a monogeniccontrolled trait, CRISPR/Cas9 was successfully performed and loss-offunction mutants (waxy gene knockouts), exhibited a significant reduction of amylose content (85% lower in the comparison with the WT), reaching desirable and ideal levels for commercialization [38].

Likewise, aiming to improve health benefits and also suppress lifestyle diseases, Abe, et al. [39] employed CRISPR/Cas system to improve rice grain fatty acid composition and generate a

healthier oleic acid. One of the three functional *fatty acid desaturase 2* genes (*OsFAD2-1*) was selected as target. The loss-of-function mutant rice plants showed higher levels of oleic acid, with at least a two-fold increase compared to WT non-transformed plants. Therefore, the CRISPR/Casbased genome editing tool already stands as a cost-effective strategy to target complexities of most yield and quality-related traits toward the development of improved rice varieties worldwide.

4. Precision breeding in maize

Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry

Maize (*Zea mays* L.) is high important in human and animal diet, and perform an important role in studies concerning gene function and inheritance in plant development, is an important model organism for genetic research. It has become a staple food worldwide, with other applications involving biofuel production, as well as production of animal feed and compounds for the industry in general.

Liang, et al. [40] were the first researchers to applied CRISPR/Cas system for editing the genome of maize based on the nuclease SpCas9. A PEG-mediated transformation protocol was used for the transfection of protoplasts with plasmids harboring Cas9/gRNA genes in order to evaluate knock-out effects for the *ZmIPK* gene, related to the biosynthesis of the antinutrient phytic acid, by using two gRNA sequences to target different regions of *ZmIPK*. This was the first report on the applicability not only for CRISPR/Cas in maize, but also for TALEN, in which they showed similar results for both editing systems regarding targeting efficiency.

Hence, maize can be appointed as one of the first crop to be edited by using CRISPR technology for precise genome mutagenesis. Later, Svitashev, et al. [41] used a different strategy for the transfection of plasmids harboring Cas9/gRNA genes, based on the particle bombardment (biolistic or gene gun) of immature embryos. This work aimed to demonstrate the suitability of Cas9 for plant breeding by trying different approaches, including knock-out and knock-in. Hence, the researchers selected as target both CDS (exons) and promoter (5'-UTR) sequences.

Thus, since 2016 many other researchers have performed gene editing in maize with CRISPR/Cas systems by different strategies (table 3). However, regardless the CRISPR employed mechanism, explants used for maize transformation are mostly immature embryos, since protocols using embryo cells are very well established. To deliver CRISPR reagents into immature embryos, *Agrobacterium* and biolistic-mediated transformation protocols are frequently employed. Some authors have also performed gene editing using isolated protoplasts with PEG-mediated transformation. No other transformation strategies have been reported for genome editing in maize so far.

Most of published articles report the use of DNA plasmids to load Cas/gRNA-coding genes. However, a less frequent but not less efficient strategy has also been reported, based on a plasmid-free Cas/gRNA ribonucleoprotein (RNP) complex. In this strategy, microparticles are adsorbed with pre-assembled RNP complexes (Cas purified protein and gRNA transcribed *in vitro*, mixed in a specific molar ratio) and transfected through biolistics likewise used for gene constructs, bypassing the drawback represented by transgene integration and further requirement of Mendelian segregation phases to obtain transgene-free plants. Svitashev, et al. [42] were the first to use RNPs and to demonstrate their feasibility in maize gene editing. Next, Young, et al. [43] also used RNPs in parallel to plasmids to independently evaluate and validate off-target activity by targeting *lig1*, *Ms26* and *Ms45* genes, located in different chromosomes.

Although the majority of CRISPR experiments have employed Cas9 nuclease, more recently Lee, et al. [44] used both Cas9 and the Cas12a (*Cpf1*) to compare on-target activity in maize. The authors aimed to knock-out the *glossy2* (*Zmgl2*) gene, responsible for the epicuticular wax formation in young leaves, and thus with easy phenotype characterization. Unfortunately, Cas12a showed a remarkable low targeting efficiency (0 to 60%) compared to Cas9 (90 to 100%). Several other authors reported the use of plasmid systems with distinct CRISPR approaches. Feng, et al. [45] performed a knock-out of the *Zmzb7* gene that encodes for IspH protein from the methyl-D-erythritol-4-phosphate (MEP) pathway, to evaluate its potential as a marker targeting. Feng, et al. [46] also performed the knock-out of the same gene along with *Zmzyp1* and *Zmsmc3* genes, reported to encode the main protein of the synaptonemal complex and a protein hypothetically involved in chromosome structural maintenance, respectively. The authors obtained edited plants for the three loci with a targeting efficiency of about 66% by successfully using *dmc1* and U3 promoters of maize for Cas9 and sgRNAs expression, respectively.

Cas9 system was used by Shi, et al. [47] to promote the knock-in the 5'-UTR of the *ARGOS8* gene with efficiency of up to 98%. They obtained *ARGOS8* promoter variants, which resulted in improved grain yield under drought stress. Aiming to study heritability of CRISPR mutagenesis, Zhu, et al. [48] edited ZmPSY1 gene that encodes a phytoene synthase (PSY) enzyme. They reported transgenerational gene editing mutations and no off-target effects were detected.

In a different approach, Zong, et al. [49] applied CRISPR base editing strategy in maize, wheat, and rice crops. This approach merges a specific Cas endonuclease (nCas9 or dCas9), a codon-optimized rat cytidine deaminase APOBEC1, and a uracil glycosylase inhibitor (UGI) (**Figure 4**). Researchers edited the CDS of blue fluorescent protein (BFP) to produce the green fluorescent protein (GFP) by shifting one amino acid (histidine to tyrosine) through a $\mathbf{C} \rightarrow \mathbf{T}$ base substitution, proving to be a suitable strategy to confirm the base editing due to ease of phenotype verification. Recently, Gao, et al. [50] developed an interesting CRISPR approach based on a knock-in strategy in maize for the generation of a complex trait locus (CTL), enabling an easier trait/gene stacking. The authors conclude by arguing that CTL technology may significantly help the development of maize hybrids with multiple transgene-derived traits.



Figure 4. Representation of CRISPR first-generation base editing system mechanism. In this strategy, a catalytically nickase Cas9 endonuclease (nCas9) merged to a catalytic cytidine deaminase enzyme domain is directed by a sgRNA to a specific region in the target genome to create a single-base substitution, converting C:G to T:A, with potential applications in crop trait improvements and correction of single nucleotide polymorphism diseases in farm animals.

ACS Paragon Plus Environment

Transfection

Delivery

CRISPR nuclease Cas9

> Commodify Maize (Zea

CRISPR

system

Reference

Targeting efficiency

> Target S'-UTR of ARGOSS

Explant/ Cell

type

[41]

60-98%

immature embryo

Improvement of grain yield

Biolistics

Knock-in

Plasmid

mays L.)

Aim

under drought stress

20]

%666-8

W1652

Embryo

Bbm

uptil and pm

FLP

Immature embryo

multiple transgenic traits

Agrobacterium

Knock-in

Plasmid

Cas9

Maize (Zea

mays L.)

CTL: Complex Trait Loci; FLP: flippase recombinase

Biolistics

Generation of CTL for

5. Genome editing in wheat

Common wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.) species widely cultivated in the world, representing approximately 20% of the calories in human diet [51]. Wheat is an allohexaploid (AABBDD, 2n = 6x = 42) and due to such a complicated genome, CRISPR/Cas seems to be the most ideal and competent system to improve wheat yield as well as other important agronomical traits, such as resistance/tolerance against biotic and abiotic factors, respectively.

The first work employing CRISPR/Cas system in wheat was performed by Shan, et al. [52] and promote the knock-out of TaMLO gene (Mildew Locus O), which resulted in mutation frequencies of 26.5% to 38%. This study also performed the first CRISPR gene editing in rice, demonstrating the broad applicability of the technique in major crops. CRISPR/Cas system has been applied in wheat using a diversity of approaches and mechanisms with a wide range of aims (table 4). As a rule, all three sets of homologous genes have been targeted at once within A, B, and D respective genomes [53, 54].

Several wheat explants have been used for CRISPR experiments, although protoplasts and immature embryos are predominant. Concerning the transfection method, biolistics, PEG- and *Agrobacterium*-mediated protocols are always used, with only one exception [55]. Bhowmik, et al. [55] performed the CRISPR/Cas9-mediated knock-out of exogenous (*DsRed*) and endogenous (*TaLox2* and *TaUbiL1*) genes from wheat based on the electroporation of microspores (immature pollen) using plasmids containing Cas/gRNA genes, aiming to develop a haploid mutagenesis system. Moreover, they developed WheatCRISPR, an online bioinformatics tool for designing gRNAs for wheat as the host genome.

Gil-Humanes, et al. [56] used an engineered and deconstructed version of the wheat dwarf virus (WDV) genome as a replicon-based system for delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 in immature scutella. The replicon was in a $\Delta\Delta$ form, in which both movement protein (MP) and coat protein (CP) were deleted in order to allow the increase of heterologous genetic load. Target genes *TaUbi*, *MLO*, and *EpSps* went through a GFP knock-in with a high frequency of precise gene targeting.

CRISPR base editing was another strategy applied to wheat. Li, et al. [57] used both PEGmediated transformation of protoplasts and particle bombardment of immature embryos for the delivery of base editing fusion plasmids in order to obtain site-specific base changes (A \rightarrow G) in wheat and rice.

Concerning the delivery system, Liang, et al. [58] compared CRISPR DNA plasmids with RNP complex and revealed similarities on target mutation efficiencies, whereas off-target activity was at least five-fold lower for RNPs. In another study, Liang, et al. [59] compared RNPs and IVT CRISPR reagents (made up of Cas9 mRNA and sgRNA transcripts) aiming at the optimization of CRISPR plasmid-free delivery protocols, verifying effectiveness and suitability of both systems, besides eliminating plasmid random integration into the host genome. Zhang, et al. [18] compared IVTs and Transiently Expressing CRISPR/Cas9 DNA (TECCDNA) delivery forms. They reported high efficiency of both methods in transiently express CRISPR reagents in bread wheat. Focused on optimizing plasmid-based CRISPR/Cas9 transfection systems, Zhang, et al. [60] demonstrated that *Agrobacterium*-mediated transfection yield a much higher targeting efficiency (54.17%) in wheat immature embryos when compared to PEG-mediated transfection on protoplasts (up to 6.8%).

Strategies to achieve multiplex genome editing in wheat were also performed. Wang, et al. [61] used an approach for multiplex genome engineering to target three genes (*TaGW2, MLO* and *Ta-Lpx1*) responsible for different agronomical traits. In the case of *TaGW2*, mutagenesis in all three homeologous (A, B, D) resulted in a robust increase of grain productivity traits. Addressing both grain quality and public health matters, Sánchez-León, et al. [62] developed a

Commodity	CRISPR nuclease	Delivery system	CRISPR mechanism	Transfection method	Aim	Explant/ Cell type	Target	Targeting efficiency	Reference
Wheat (Triticum aestivum L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Electroporation	Development of a haploid mutagenesis system for wheat	Microspores	DsRed TaLox2 TaUbiL1	92% (DsRed)	[55]
Wheat (Triticum aestivum L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Generation of male sterile lines for hybrid seed production	Immature embryo	N±1	5%	[23]
Wheat (Triticum aestivum L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Biolistics	Generation of a low-gluten edited wheat	Immature scutella	a-gliadin genes	No data	[62]
Wheat (Triticum aestivum L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out Knock-in	PEG Biolistics	Targeting of homeoalleles for disease resistance	Protoplast Immature embryo	OTV	5.6%	[112]
Wheat (Triticum	0.00	Diamid	Knock out	DEG	Multiplex genome engineering of	Dentomlast	TaGW2	Mo. data	1611

Table 4. Characterization of CRISPR/Cas strategies used for improvement of wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.)

[61]

data

No

NLO Ta-Lpx

Protoplast

different agronomic traits

PEG

Knock-out

Plasmid

Case 9

aestivum L.)

PEG: polyethylene glycol; MLO: Mildew Locus O.

low-gluten transgene-free edited wheat variety by knocking out α -gliadin genes. The promising results can positively impact human health since gluten proteins from cereals may trigger intense immune responses in patients with celiac disease.

> Most recently, Lin, et al. [63] successfully performed the transition of innovative prime editing strategy, so far established only for mammalian cells, to plant systems. Hence, the authors used wheat protoplasts and optimized plant prime editors (PPEs) based on three different reverse transcriptases (engineered M-MLV, CaMV and retronderived E. coli BL21 RT). Prime editing six wheat genes (TaUbi10, TaGW2, *TaGASR7, DME1, TaLox2 and MLO*), they reported events showing INDEL (insertion and deletion) frequencies of 0.5% to 4.9%.

6. Challenges in soybean trait improvement

Soybean (*Glycine max* L.) is a key part of agribusiness, being one of the most profitable agricultural products, and also the major source of oil and protein used in human diet and livestock feed [64]. Native from East Asia, soy has undergone, over the last decades, an expansion greater than any other global crop and its fastest growth occurred in South America [65]. Furthermore, according to FAO, 2017, a high increase in soybean production is expected by 2050.

Due to the great importance of soybean to agribusiness worldwide, genome-engineering studies in this crop have provided valuable insights for discovering new desirable traits [66]. However, the complexity of the soybean genome represents a huge constraint for most mutagenesis approaches. During its evolution lifespan, the genetic material of soybean became a complex paleotetraploid genome after going through one polyploidization and one diploidization. Hence, approximately 75% of soybean genome contains multiple copies of genes, which leads to a high genetic redundancy [67]. In addition, its low transformation efficiency, compared with other model plant species, results in limited forward genetic studies and data availability.

Notwithstanding, such challenges can be addressed, partially, by the application of CRISPR/Cas genome editing technology [68]. To date, CRISPR/Cas genome editing of soybean has shown promising results regarding improvements in agronomic traits that commercially sought-after (table 5). Since much of global soy production is directed to human consumption, the nutrient quality of soybean is an excellent target trait. So far, the distasteful beany flavor of soy, a feature that restricts human consumption, is known to be induced mainly by three lipoxygenase (LOXs) genes -GmLOX1, GmLOX2, and GmLOX3 [69]. In 2019, aiming at the improvement of soy flavor, Wang, et al. [70] used the CRISPR/Cas9 multiplex system to generate lipoxygenase-free soybean. They demonstrated by colorimetric assay that double and triple CRISPR mutants lost the corresponding LOX activities, paving the way for tastier soybean products.

The generation of healthier soybean oil with high oleic acid content could positively affect human health, minimizing lifestyle diseases [71]. In this context, al Amin, et al. [72] used the CRISPR/Cas9 nuclease system to disrupt distinct sites of *FAD2-2 loci* (double identical copies of the genes), responsible for fatty acid profile in soybean. These authors reported mutant seeds with an increased profile of monounsaturated fatty acid, and results showed increased levels (up to 65%) of oleic acid. Aiming to increase soybean productivity by improving plant architecture, Bao

Commodity	CRISPR	Delivery	CRISPR	Transfection	Aim	Explant/ Cell	Target	Targeting	Reference
Soybean (Ghcine max L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Multiplex Knock-out	metnoa Agrobacterium	Engineer plant architecture to improve yield	type Foliar cotyledon	GmSPL9a GmSPL9a GmSPL9b GmSPL9c GmSPL9d	entcency No data	[73]
Soybean (Glycine max L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Multiplex Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of eating quality	Foliar cotyledon	GmLox 1 GmLox 2 GmLox 3	No data	[0/]
Soybean (Glycine max L.)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Agrobacterium	Improvement of quality	Foliar cotyledon	GmFad2-2	21%	[72]

et al. [73] employed the CRISPR/Cas9 system to edit *GmSPL9a-d* genes, encoding *squamosa promoter binding protein-like* (SPL) transcriptional factors, all of them usually regulated through *miR156* with negative impacts on soybean plant architecture and yields. Edited plants displaying different loss-of-function mutations showed an increased total node number per plant, reflected in substantial yield improvement.

CRISPR/Cas technology has showed its high potential as a functional genomic strategy and a breeding tool for soybean trait improvement. Hence, to address major critical concerns such as the environmental impact of huge deforestation areas needed for soy cultivation, as well as global food security challenges, the improvement of soybean yield is of imperative importance.

7. Gene editing towards milk quality Improvement

Milk has been a target product for genetic engineering since the 70's, and the efforts towards its improvement have focused on producing milk free from allergens for human consumption, humanization of animal milk and production of milk with high levels of proteins to promote the welfare of neonates or supply a nutritional demand [6]. In this way, CRISPR/Cas gene editing tool emerges as a potential approach to improve animal milk (table 6).

Aiming to decrease the production of β -lactoglobulin (*BLG*), an allergenic compound present in milk, Zhou, et al. [17] generated *BLG* knock-out goats delivering CRISPR reagents through the cytoplasmic injection method. The molecular characterization of edited animals during the lactation period presented a decreased expression in targeted gene and absence of the β -lactoglobulin protein in the milk. This study provided an important caprine model for β -lactoglobulin-free milk, an important nutrient source for allergic people, also paves the way for the improvement of cow's milk.

In the same year, Ma, et al. [74] successfully generated a sheep able to produce melatonin (N-acetyl-5-methoxytryptamine)enriched milk. A down regulation of this important hormonal regulator and potent antioxidant is argued to be associated with metabolic disturbances and neurodegenerative diseases [75].

Milk Goats (Capra (Capra Mirkus)Cas9Plasmid TVTKnock-outCytoplasmic miectionGeneration of <i>β-lactoglobulin</i> ZygoteBLG locus25%-28.6%[17](Capra (Capra (Nirkus)UTCas9PlasmidEmeration of sheep able to produce milk emriched with melation of sheep able to produce milk emriched with milectionEmbryosBLG locus25%-28.6%[17]Milk Sheeps (Ovir arist)Cas9PlasmidPromucleous melationGeneration of sheep able to produce milk emriched with melation if meration of sheep able to produce milk emriched with melationEmbryosAANAT ASMT34.69%[14]Milk/Meat (Bor Tarwis)Cas9PlasmidFectoporationReduction in off target effectsBFF, SCNTMAAP14.9%-5.3%[76]Milk/Meat (Bor Tarwis)Cas9PlasmidElectoporationReduction in off target effectsBFF, SCNTMAAP14.9%-5.3%[76]	Commodity	CRISPR nuclease	Delivery system	CRISPR mechanism	Transfection method	Aim	Explant/ Cell type	Target	Targeting efficiency	Reference
Cas9PlasmidKnock-inPronucleousGeneration of sheep able to produce milk emiched with recombinant protein melatonin (generation of mammary gland bioreactor)AANAT ASMT34.69%Cas9PlasmidKnock-inElectroporationReduction in off target effectsBFF, SCNTNR4MP14.5%-5.3%Cas9PlasmidSingle baseElectroporationReduction in off target effectsBFF, SCNTNR4MP14.5%-5.3%Cas9PlasmidSingle baseElectroporationRepair IARS mutation inBFF, SCNTIARS4.4%	filk Goats (Capra hircus)	Cas9	. Plasmid IVT	Knock-out	Cytoplasmic injection	Generation of <i>β-lactoglobulin</i> - free goat milk	Zygote	BLG locus	25%-28.6%	[17]
Cas9 Plasmid Knock-in Electroporation Reduction in off target effects BFF, SCNT NR4MP1 4.5%-5.3% uickase Plasmid Single base Electroporation Repair IARS mutation in Japanese Black Cattle BFF, SCNT LARS 4.4%	Mfilk Sheeps Ovis aries)	Cas9	Plasmid IVT	Knock-in	Pronucleous injection	Generation of sheep able to produce milk emiched with recombinant protein melatonin (generation of mammary gland bioreactor)	Embryos	AANAT ASMT	34.69%	[74]
Cas9 Plasmid Single base Electroporation Repair IARS mutation in BFF, SCNT <i>LARS</i> 4.4% substitution	MilleMeat Cattle (Bos Taurus)	Cas9 nickase	Plasmid	Knock-m	Electroporation	Reduction in off target effects	BFF, SCNT	NRAMPI	4.5%-5.3%	[9/]
	VilleMeat Cattle (Bos Taurus)	Cas9	Plasmid	Single base substitution	Electroporation	Repair IARS mutation in Japanese Black Cattle	BFF, SCNT	IARS	4,4%	[87]

Table 6. Characterization of CRISPR/Cas strategies used for improvement of milk

The authors combined the CRISPR/Cas9 system with constructed marker-free mammary gland-specific expression vectors of AANAT (Arylalkylamine N-acetyltransferase) and ASMT (acetylserotonin methyltransferase), crucial enzymes for melatonin synthesis, and β -casein promoter respectively. The cytoplasm of pronuclear embryos was co-injected with Cas9 mRNA and sgRNA generated by *in vitro* transcription (IVT) together with linearized expression vectors. This approach enabled effective expression of melatonin synthetic enzymes in mammary epithelial cell culture and in edited animals.

The work presented high performance models for melatonin source with several applications in nutrition and medicine, such as the equilibration of melatonin levels in humans and animals. Moreover, the results reveled an efficient gene editing approach for farm animals aiming to yield higher levels of natural melatonin or other interesting molecules in milk.

Although promising, genome editing in animals must face relevant concerns, such as on-target precision of the adopted strategy, strictly related with off-targets undesirable effects. In this context, Gao, et al. [76] employed a catalytically inactive Cas endonuclease (nCas9) to induce a precise gene targeting (knock-in) at a specific locus in cattle's genome. Using chromatin immunoprecipitation sequencing (ChIP-seq) to identify major binding sites for the Cas9 protein in bovine fetal fibroblast cells (BFFs), the authors demonstrated that nCas9-induced single-strand break (SSB) is able to not only stimulate homology-directed repair (HDR), promoting insertion of the target gene, but also diminish off-target effects *in vitro* (on BFFs) and *in vivo* (on cattle).

These studies open doors for advances in genome editing in domestic animals, raise possibilities for improvements in milk nutritional quality, and to enhance the production of several molecules with biomedical interest. Furthermore, although challenging, these studies show the viability genome editing tools in large and complex livestock species.

8. CRISPR status in livestock meat

Currently, domestic animals, such as pigs, chickens and cattle, represent the most common meat sources in human diet [2, 3]. Myostatin (*MSTN*) gene, a member of the transforming growth factor beta (TGF-B) superfamily, is the mostly common target for improvement of meat yield in domestic animals, and is the most commonly target to CRISPR/Cas knock-out (table 7). It has been reported that the inhibition of MSTN is related to increased muscle and body mass, leading to an increased amount of meat in animals [77, 78].

Reference	[str]	[117]	[611]	[84]	[68]	[86]	[120]
Targeting efficiency	24%	85.7%	27.8% 33.3% 27.8% 27.8% 5.6% (multiple)	37.2%	85.4%	13.5% (In F1 Generation)	100%
Target	GDF9	NISW	MSTN ASIP BCO2	MSTN signal peptide	G0S2	NLSW	NISSW
Explant/ Cell type	Oocyte	Zygote	Zygote	LPK SCNT	PGC Transplantation	PGC Transplantation	chicken DF1 cells (in vitro)
Aim	Introduce the point mutation in goat genome and improve litter size	Generation of double-muscled phenotype in goats	Multiplex knock-out to improvement of traits with economic importance	Introduce two mutations (PVD20H and GP19del) in the SP of AASTN'in pig breed, Liang Guang Small Spotted to improve meet production	Reduction of abdominal fat deposition and alteration on Fatty acid composition in chicken	Improvement in meat chicken production	Improvement of chicken economic traits
Transfection method	Cytoplasmic micromjection	Cytoplasmic injection	Cytoplasmic injection	Electroporation	Lipofection	Lipofection	Lipofection
CRISPR mechanism	Base editing	Knock-out	Multiplex Knock- out	Knock-out	Knock-out	Knock-out	Knock-out
Delivery system	Plasmid IVT	Plasmid IVT	Plasmid IVT	Plasmid	Plasmid	Plasmid	Plasmid
CRISPR nuclease	Cas9	Cas9	Cas9	Car9	Cas9	Cas9-D10A nickase	Cas9-D10A nickase
Commodity	Meat Goats (Capra hircus)	Meat Goats (Capra hircus)	Meat Sheeps (Ovir aries)	Meat Pig (Sur scrofa domesticus)	Meat Chicken (Gailtur gailtur domesticus)	Meat Chicken (Gailus gallus domesticus)	Meat Chicken (Gailtur gailtur domesticus)

Table 7. Characterization of CRISPR/Cas strategies used for improvement of meat

Zheng, et al. [79] proposed a different target and CRISPR strategy to improve meat production. These authors performed the CRISPR knockin of UCP1 gene from mouse into a pig's genome. The target gene is related with brown adipose tissue formation, involved with thermogenesis and homeostasis regulation. Researchers employed a CRISPR/Cas9 knock in-HDRindependent method, to obtain an efficient insertion of mouse adiponectin-UCP1 fragment (9 kb) into the porcine endogenous UCP1 nonfunctional locus. Pig embryonic fibroblast (PEF) cells were cotransfected by nucleofection with plasmids containing Cas9-gRNA, followed by somatic cell nuclear transfer (SCNT). Interestingly, characterization results molecular revealed mismatches at both 5' and 3' ends of insertion sites, indicating that this strategy might not fit for precise gene targeting. However, phenotype analysis of animal events showed an improved ability to regulate body temperature reduced fat deposition, and an enhancement of carcass weight, relevant traits regarding meat production.

In the following year, Li, et al. [80] used CRISPR system to promote the knock-in of *fat-1* gene in pigs. Coding for a fatty acid desaturase, fat-1 gene acts on the conversion of n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids (N-6PUFAS) into n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids (N-3PUFAS), which play key roles in regulating diverse biological processes. Additionally, reduced ratios of n-6PUFAs/n-3PUFAs contribute to a healthier human diet [81]. A non-functional enzyme capable of converting n-6PUFAs into n-3PUFAs leads to the production of an animal meat considered unhealthy for human feeding. CRISPR/Cas system was used to insert *fat-1* gene into the porcine Rosa 26 locus of Porcine fetal fibroblasts (PFFs). sgRNA and fat-1-KI plasmid were transfected into PFF cells by electroporation, and *fat-1*-KI-positive PFF cells were used to perform SCNT. Several tissues of F1 generation animals expressing the knock-in gene were detected by gene expression analysis. As transgenic pigs presented a significant decrease in the n-6PUFAs/n-3PUFAs ratio, a meat with an improved nutritional property was successfully achieved.

Using a different approach, Xiang, et al. [82] employed CRISPR/Cas base editing strategy in Bama pigs. The authors aimed to substitute a guanine to an adenine in a known conserved motif (5'-GCTC<u>G</u>C-3') to prevent the ligation of ZBED6 (BED-type containing 6), a repressor of IGF2intron 3 (an important locus involved in the increase of lean meat production in pigs). To promote site-specific base editing, they transfected pig embryos with a nickase nCas9 mRNA and a dual sgRNAs targeting SNP sites in *IGF2*-intron 3. Results showed that the base editing of *IGF2*-intron 3 improved meat production. Significant economic traits (i.e., body mass and carcass weight) were increased without disturbing any other general trait present in Bama pigs. The authors indicated the possibility of using the same approach in other Chinese pigs.

Zou, et al. [83] validated the regulatory function of the *Fbxo40* gene as a potential target to improve meat production in pigs. This gene is an important component of SCF-E3 ubiquitin ligase complex and is responsible for the ubiquitination of IRS1 (insulin receptor substrate 1), inactivating insulin-like growth factor-1 - IGF1/AKT pathway involved in muscle hypertrophy. CRISPR/Cas was used for the generation of Fbxo40 knock-out animals. Expression vector of Cas9-D10A nickase (Cas9n) and sgRNAs were inserted in PFFs by nucleofection, and positive single-cell colonies were further used for SCNT. Knock-out animals showed desired muscle cells phenotype with increased levels of IRS1, and IGF1/Akt pathway was also activated. Knock-out animals showed no abnormalities and pathological effects were not detected. Moreover, the edited animals produced 4% more muscle mass in comparison to wild type controls. In a recent study, Li, et al. [84] proposed a mutation insertion in PVD20H and GP19del in the signal peptide (SP) of MSTN gene of a Chinese pig breed (Liang Guang Small Spotted pig) using the CRISPR/Cas system to knock-out a specific site in the SP. The mutation of PVD20H promoted an increase in muscle mass and MSTN production was not affected. The mutation in the SP of MSTN resulted in the activation of PI3K/Akt pathway and lead to an increase in muscle mass by hyperplasia. These results suggested that signal peptide edition can improve muscle development without affecting MSTN peptide production, thus benefiting edited animals.

Besides research with pig species, several studies have also focused on the improvement of chicken meat production using the CRISPR/Cas system. Targeting the decrease of excessive fat deposition in broiler chickens, Park, et al. [85] investigated the biological function of G0S2 gene in chicken fat deposition and lipid metabolic pathways. CRISPR/Cas system was used to generate G0/G1 switch gene 2 (G0S2) knockouts in chicken. G0S2 gene is involved with negative regulation of PNPLA2 (patatin-like phospholipase domain-containing protein 2), an enzyme involved in adipose triglyceride (TG) hydrolysis. In this work, the primordial germ cell line (PGC) was transfected with Cas9-green fluorescent protein co-expression plasmid and multi-guide RNAs targeting the first exon of G0S2 gene. The dorsal aorta of recipient embryos was microinjected with edited cells. Knocked-out animals were evaluated and results showed a relevant decrease in abdominal fat deposition without disturbing any important trait. This study provided important data to a better understanding of the G0S2 role in cell fat deposition, as well as for the generation of genetically improved chickens employing the CRISPR/Cas technology.

Recently, aiming at the improvement of chicken meat production, Kim, et al. [86] employed CRISPR/Cas system to promote knock-out of *MSTN* in chicken. A D10ACas9 nickase was used in the study as a strategy to reduce potential off-targets. They delivered a D10ACas9-GFP co-

expression plasmid and two gRNAs into a chicken's primordial germ cells (PGC) by lipofection, and positive PGCs were then transplanted into the dorsal aorta of recipient embryos. Researchers successfully obtained chicken *MSTN* knockouts displaying a significant increase in breast and leg muscle mass, besides an interestingly decreased abdominal fat deposition. The authors also called attention to the fact that skeletal muscle hypertrophy and hyperplasia presented by *MSTN* knockout animals can be sex- and muscle type-specific.

Regarding CRISPR gene editing in cattle, there are important studies targeting disease resistance. Gao, et al. [76] used a single nCas9 for gene insertion in a specific locus in the cattle genome. Edited cattle showing enhanced resistance against tuberculosis was obtained with reduced off-target events. Aiming to correct the IARS mutation, Ikeda, et al. [87] used CRISPR/Cas system to repair the genome of Japanese Black cattle. The isoleucyl-tRNA synthetase (IARS) syndrome is caused by IARS mutation, a recessive disease that can cause and problems in intrauterine development and death in prenatal and neonates. Associating CRISPR/Cas with SNTC, authors succeeded in restore normal condition in syndromic animals by substitution of a mutated nucleotide in *IARS* gene. The generation of disease-resistant animals has an important impact on animal welfare and, hence, indirectly represents a relevant improvement in meat production.

These studies established important approaches in the improvement of cattle meat production by using the CRISPR/Cas gene editing tool.

9. CRISPR fishery products

Aquaculture comprises an important activity for food production worldwide, and in recent years it has become the major source of seafood destined for the human diet [3]. In this context, CRISPR/Cas genome editing system is considered as an important tool to accelerate genetic improvements in aquaculture breeding and production [88]. Several studies have been performed in fishes using CRISPR/Cas system (table 8).

In this context, optimization of muscles without intramuscular bones is highly desirable and presents a challenge in production of common carp, species with high economic importance. Employing CRISPR/Cas and TALEN editing tools, Zhong, et al. [89] disrupted 4 genes (*SP7, RUNX2, SPP1*, and *MSTN*) by TALEN and 2 genes (*SP7A* and *SP7B*) by CRISPR/Cas in the genome of common carp (*Cyprnus carpio*). All transgenic carp presented improper formation of bones and TALEN *MSTN* knock-out events showed increase in muscle mass.

Aiming to improve catfish (*Ictalurus punctatus*) production, Khalil, et al. [90] used CRISPR/Cas system to disrupt MSTN gene. Cas9 enzyme and three gRNAs (targeting different exons) were applied individually and mixed into catfish zygote embryos by microinjection. Results demonstrated elevated mutation efficiency (88% - 100%) and enhanced survival of embryo hatch (42%) and early fry stages (90%), with no anomalies detected in edited animals. Regarding important traits, authors reported an increase in hyperplasia (33.7%) and hypertrophy (2%) of muscle fibers, and also an increase of 29.7% in body weight, when compared to wild type animals. This study was the first to use a purified Cas9 protein, hence, representing an interesting strategy to increase editing efficiency on aquaculture species.

Kishimoto, et al. [91] developed a new breed of *Pagrus major* (red sea bream), an important commercial species in aquaculture production, using CRISPR/Cas system to knock-out *MSTN* gene. Delivering Cas9 mRNA and three sgRNAs by microinjection into the cytoplasm of fertilized eggs, they reported high rate of INDEL mutations (80%-100%) on the first exon of *MSTN* gene in G0 individuals.

Aquiculture products: Common	CRISPR nuclease	Delivery system	CRISPR mechanism	Transfection method	Aim	Explant/ Cell type	Target	Targeting efficiency	Reference
(C)prnus carpio)	Car9	IVT	Multiplex Knock- out	Microinjection	Optimization of the muscle production without bones intramuscular	Embryo	MSTNba SP7A	60.1% 63.4% (90% double)	[68]
Aquiculture products medaka (Oriziar latipes)	Cas9	Plasmid	Knock-out	Microinjection	Evaluation of role of <i>MSTN</i> gene in medaka growth	Embryo	NISW	No data	[121]
Aquiculture products Catfish (Ictalurus punctatus)	Cas9	IVT	Knock-out	Microinjection	Improvement of catfish muscle production	Embryo	NISW	88% - 100%	[06]
Aquiculture products Red sea bream (Pagrus major)	Cas9	IVT	Knock-out	Cytoplasmic injection	Establishment of a fish breed with enhanced muscle production	Fertilized eggs	NLLSW	100%	[16]

After two years, a new breed (*MSTN*) was obtained and edited fish presented an increase of 16% in skeletal muscle with a moderate increase in body width and height. Off-target mutations were not detected.

Therefore, all mentioned groundbreaking CRISPR/Cas studies performed in major plant crops, livestock, and fishery, supported by the recent advances in CRISPR genome editing, including enhancements in the efficiency of CRISPR knock-in/knock-out strategies, delivering of CRISPR reagents, and DNA-free constructs, have generated knowledge and evidence for improvement of important productive/quality-related traits in different organisms, playing a crucial role for the development of a sustainable agribusiness worldwide.

10. Prospects on the horizon

Modern agribusiness represents a fruitful and long-lasting union between scientific research and technology that has been leading to unprecedented improvements in various food products consumed by humans. Agriculture, livestock, and aquaculture commodities represented mainly by plant crops, farm animals, and fish, respectively, are the natural resources responsible for feeding the world. Even though remarkable advancements have been achieved in plant and animal conventional breeding in the last few decades, the global rising call for food poses a huge challenge for sustainability in agribusiness. CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing technology has revolutionized bioscience and biotechnology in the way of performing traitimprovements in plant crops and animals due to its high precision, versatility, and relative ease of use. In addition, as the CRISPR toolbox widens at an unprecedented pace, impressive researches have been carried out, and its concrete application in agribusiness is already on the horizon.

Potential innovation in agribusiness products through the use of CRISPR/Cas technology has been hindered by inefficient and costly methods of transformation and regeneration of edited cell targets. In plants a real bottleneck that should be addressed is the cycle of transformation that is highly dependent on the delivery of CRISPR compounds mediated by *Agrobacterium* and also on the time-consuming, and labor-intensive traditional tissue culture to regenerate viable edited plants. Despite being the first-choice method for CRISPR plant transformation, it may cause unintended changes in plant genome and epigenome. Additionally, many crops are recalcitrant to regeneration, which limits the use of CRISPR technology [92].

Therefore, novel and improved existing delivery systems are emerging as a key to overcome barriers and to broaden CRISPR gene editing in plants. Recently, Maher, et al. [93] reported an innovative method to generate CRISPR edited plants. In this study, developmental regulators and CRISPR reagents were delivered to somatic cells of a whole plant and, through *de novo* meristem induction, DNA modifications were passed to the next generations, bypassing the need for tissue culture. Well established in animal models, DNA-free genome edited murines are routinely produced by delivering *IVT* Cas9 mRNA and sgRNA into zygotes (one-celled embryos) through direct injection [6]. Such strategy is highly desirable for application in crop plants because it addresses relevant GMO legislative concerns.

The delivery of preassembled RNP complex to obtain DNA-free genome editing has been performed in crop plants such as rice protoplasts derived from somatic foliar tissue or maize and wheat embryo cells with transfection mediated by polyethylene glycol (PEG) and biolistic (gene gun) particle bombardment, respectively [42, 59]. However, isolation, culture, differentiation, and regeneration of protoplast-derived edited plants is labor-intensive, and still not feasible for most plant crops. Besides, biolistics particle delivery causes major damage in the targeted tissue, and the frequency of rescuing viable events is extremely low [94]. Recently, Toda, et al. [95] described a new and highly efficient CRISPR DNA-free genome editing system in a rice model crop. For the first time, RNP complex was delivered directly into rice zygotes produced by *in vitro* fertilization, producing viable mature edited plants in the absence of selective agents and random integration of transgenes. Besides encompassing major genome engineering concerns, the study also holds great potential to be applied to other important crop species.

The major challenge in genome edition in animals has been the difficulty in applied the technique, based major in HR associated with SCNT. In this way CRISPR/Cas system, has been promoting a new perspective in livestock research, this technology allows direct targeted genome modification in one step by microinjection in zygotes. However, additionally with technical challenges off-target effects, ethics and generation of genetically modified organisms also are current challenges in gene edition of farm animals.

A precise gene insertion or replacement in a genome holds a tremendous potential to reshape agribusiness worldwide through the introduction of new trait-carrying crop varieties ideally adapted to modern agricultural practices and aspirations or even correcting/replacing undesirable traits in farm animals. However, mastering its use still needs some troubleshooting, and CRISPR/Cas gene-editing technology seems to have the right toolbox to do it. In general, CRISPR/Cas system consists of a two-stage process comprising (1) generation of single- or double-stranded breaks (SSB/DSB) in a specific DNA target site, or nucleotide deamination (for CRISPR base editing) and (2) induction of different host genome repair routes to fix the damaged sites [96]. In most plant cells, DNA damage is repaired, basically, by two major pathways known as non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) and homology-directed repair (HDR), the latter being imperative to the success of HDR-mediated CRISPR/Cas GT strategy as it relies on the replacement/insertion of an exogenous donor template stretch of DNA [97]. However, somatic cells of higher plants mostly employ NHEJ to repair DNA damage (at least two orders of magnitude more frequently than HDR), which represented up to now one of the major obstacles for the effective application of such a powerful technique [98]. Notwithstanding, Anzalone, et al. [99] recently reported a novel CRISPR/Cas gene targeting approach called 'prime editing', which is based on a nickase Cas9 (H840A) fused with a reverse transcriptase enzyme (RT), which does not require DSBs or a donor template for the addition of DNA modifications to specific target sites. The novel strategy represents a milestone in the CRISPR gene targeting approach and shows high potential to revolutionize trait improvement in agribusiness bioproducts.

Modern plant cultivars and animal breeds evolved from artificial selection (domestication through intensive inbreeding cycles), where introgressed characteristics favored production. On the other hand, artificial selection resulted in narrow genetic diversity that has led to increased

ACS Paragon Plus Environment

One of the greatest challenges to be faced with the application of CRISPR technology to agribusiness is not technical, but political and social. However, the scientific community must keep providing complete transparency throughout the publication of accurate results, and public trust and agreement have a key role in the process, influencing regulatory policy approvals. Ethical concerns are frequently associated with genetic engineering and biotechnology approaches. Synthetic biology, considered the most recent strategy of molecular biology to generate GMOs, has also faced the same problems involving society and the scientific community in the last decade, especially when linked to biosafety worries. In this way, biosafety of CRISPR/Cas products mainly regarding off-target mutations have been widely debated, and huge efforts have been applied towards the improvement of software to predict off-targets and design of highly specific guide-RNAs, as well as a novel repertoire of high-fidelity variants and orthologous of Cas9 nuclease. In plants and animals, all those improvements and stringent protocols enabled us to detect any off-target mutation and to remove it from the end product by a breeding technique of hybridization, which leads to a final transgene-free edited bioproducts. This alternative uses Mendelian gene segregation to eliminate the transgene (when using plasmid DNA) while maintaining targeted mutagenesis previously achieved in the presence of expressing Cas nuclease. Besides, transgene-free crops and animal breeds can also be generated by using delivery systems other than plasmids, such as RNPs, IVTs, and viral replicons, which remain epissomal in the cytoplasm or in the nucleus, without transgene integration into the target genome. These strategies may be advantageous to bypass biosafety regulations, contributing to the faster transition of basic studies from the bench to applied research in the field. Ultimately, it is conceivable through all the above-mentioned recent advancements on CRISPR genome editing in the agribusiness field that CRISPR bioproducts hold great potential to increase the productivity of important commodities, solve critical agriculture issues worldwide, and improve human life quality, ensuring sustainable global food supply.

Author Contributions

Mariana Rocha Maximiano*, drafted the manuscript and wrote the abstract, introduction and topics related with animal gene editing, prospect on the horizon and designed the figure 1, table 1 and supplementary table (5-7). Fabiano T. P. Távora*, wrote the abstract, introduction, topics related with rice and soybean gene editing, prospect on the horizon and designed figures (2-4) and supplementary table (1 and 4). Guilherme Souza Prado wrote topics related with wheat and maize gene editing, prospect on the horizon and designed supplementary table (2 and 3). Simoni Campos Dias supervised the write manuscript. Angela Mehta supervised the write manuscript. Octávio Luiz Franco drafted the manuscript and supervised the write manuscript. All authors provided critical feedback and helped shape the research, analysis and manuscript. *These authors contributed equally.

ACS Paragon Plus Environment

Acknowledgments

All figures in this study were developed with the support of biorender.com.

Funding sources

This work was supported by Fundação de Apoio ao Desenvolvimento do Ensino, Ciência e Tecnologia do Estado de Mato Grosso do Sul – FUNDECT, Fundação de Apoio à Pesquisa do Distrito Federal – FAPDF Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico – CNPq and Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior – CAPES

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

References

1. Semkin, A., Alpatov, A., Voronin, E. & Belyakova, K. (2019). Areas of development strategy for the regional agribusiness management system. Paper presented at the *IOP Conf Ser Earth Environ Sci*.

2. USDA (2020) United States Department of Agriculture. World Agricultural Supply and Demand Estimates, The Department.

3. FAO (2020) Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.Food and Agriculture data in

4. FAO (2017) Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. The future of food and agriculture, *Trends and Challenges Rome*.

5. Chen, K., Wang, Y., Zhang, R., Zhang, H. & Gao, C. (2019) CRISPR/Cas Genome Editing and Precision Plant Breeding in Agriculture, *Ann Rev Plant Biol.* **70**, 667-697.

6. Menchaca, A., Dos Santos-Neto, P. C., Mulet, A. P. & Crispo, M. (2020) CRISPR in livestock: From editing to printing, *Theriogenology.* **150**, 247-254. 7. Barrangou, R., Fremaux, C., Deveau, H., Richards, M., Boyaval, P., Moineau, S., Romero, D. A. & Horvath, P. (2007) CRISPR provides acquired resistance against viruses in prokaryotes, *Science*. **315**, 1709-1712.

8. Jinek, M., Chylinski, K., Fonfara, I., Hauer, M., Doudna, J. A. & Charpentier, E. (2012) A programmable dual-RNA–guided DNA endonuclease in adaptive bacterial immunity, *Science.* **337**, 816-821.

9. Makarova, K. S., Wolf, Y. I., Iranzo, J., Shmakov, S. A., Alkhnbashi, O. S., Brouns, S. J., Charpentier, E., Cheng, D., Haft, D. H. & Horvath, P. (2019) Evolutionary classification of CRISPR–Cas systems: a burst of class 2 and derived variants, *Nat Rev Microbiol*, 1-17.

 Mohanraju, P., Makarova, K. S., Zetsche,
 B., Zhang, F., Koonin, E. V. & Van der Oost, J.
 (2016) Diverse evolutionary roots and mechanistic variations of the CRISPR-Cas systems, *Science.* 353, aad5147.

11. Marraffini, L. A. (2016) The CRISPR-Cas system of *Streptococcus pyogenes*: function and applications in *Streptococcus pyogenes*:

Basic Biology to Clinical Manifestations [Internet], University of Oklahoma Health Sciences Center.

12. Jiang, F. & Doudna, J. A. (2017) CRISPR– Cas9 structures and mechanisms, *Annu Rev Biophys.* **46**, 505-529.

13. Hsu, P. D., Lander, E. S. & Zhang, F. (2014) Development and applications of CRISPR-Cas9 for genome engineering, *Cell.* **157**, 1262-1278.

14. Marraffini, L. A. & Sontheimer, E. J. (2010) Self versus non-self discrimination during CRISPR RNA-directed immunity, *Nature.* **463**, 568-571.

15. Ishino, Y., Krupovic, M. & Forterre, P. (2018) History of CRISPR-Cas from encounter with a mysterious repeated sequence to genome editing technology, *J Bacteriol.* **200**, e00580-17.

16. Manghwar, H., Li, B., Ding, X., Hussain, A., Lindsey, K., Zhang, X. & Jin, S. (2020) CRISPR/Cas Systems in Genome Editing: Methodologies and Tools for sgRNA Design, Off-Target Evaluation, and Strategies to Mitigate Off-Target Effects, *Adv Sci*.

17. Zhou, W., Wan, Y., Guo, R., Deng, M., Deng, K., Wang, Z., Zhang, Y. & Wang, F. (2017) Generation of beta-lactoglobulin knock-out goats using CRISPR/Cas9, *PLoS One.* **12**, e0186056.

18. Zhang, Y., Liang, Z., Zong, Y., Wang, Y., Liu, J., Chen, K., Qiu, J.-L. & Gao, C. (2016) Efficient and transgene-free genome editing in wheat through transient expression of CRISPR/Cas9 DNA or RNA, *Nature communications.* **7**, 1-8.

19. Mishra, R., Joshi, R. K. & Zhao, K. (2018) Genome Editing in Rice: Recent Advances, Challenges, and Future Implications, *Front Plant Sci.* **9**, 1361.

20. Li, R., Li, M., Ashraf, U., Liu, S. & Zhang, J. (2019) Exploring the relationships between yield and yield-related traits for rice varieties released in China from 1978 to 2017, *Front Plant Sci.* **10**, 543.

21. Shen, L., Wang, C., Fu, Y., Wang, J., Liu, Q., Zhang, X., Yan, C., Qian, Q. & Wang, K. (2018) QTL editing confers opposing yield performance in different rice varieties, *Journal of integrative plant biology.* **60**, 89-93.

22. Liu, J., Chen, J., Zheng, X., Wu, F., Lin, Q., Heng, Y., Tian, P., Cheng, Z., Yu, X., Zhou, K., Zhang, X., Guo, X., Wang, J., Wang, H. & Wan, J. (2017) *GW5* acts in the brassinosteroid signalling pathway to regulate grain width and weight in rice, *Nature plants.* **3**, 17043.

23. Li, M., Li, X., Zhou, Z., Wu, P., Fang, M., Pan,
X., Lin, Q., Luo, W., Wu, G. & Li, H. (2016)
Reassessment of the four yield-related genes *Gn1a*, *DEP1*, *GS3*, and *IPA1* in rice using a
CRISPR/Cas9 system, *Front Plant Sci.* 7, 377.
24. Li, S., Gao, F., Xie, K., Zeng, X., Cao, Y., Zeng,
J., He, Z., Ren, Y., Li, W. & Deng, Q. (2016) The *OsmiR396c-OsGRF4-OsGIF1* regulatory
module determines grain size and yield in
rice, *Plant Biotechnol J.* 14, 2134-2146.

25. Lu, K., Wu, B., Wang, J., Zhu, W., Nie, H., Qian, J., Huang, W. & Fang, Z. (2018) Blocking amino acid transporter *OsAAP* 3 improves grain yield by promoting outgrowth buds and increasing tiller number in rice, *Plant Biotechnol J.* **16**, 1710-1722. 26. Butt, H., Jamil, M., Wang, J. Y., Al-Babili, S.
& Mahfouz, M. (2018) Engineering plant architecture via CRISPR/Cas9-mediated alteration of strigolactone biosynthesis, *BMC Plant Biol* 18, 1-9.

27. Jia, K.-P., Baz, L. & Al-Babili, S. (2018)
From carotenoids to strigolactones, *J Exp Bot.*69, 2189-2204.

28. Zhou, J., Xin, X., He, Y., Chen, H., Li, Q., Tang, X., Zhong, Z., Deng, X. & Akher, S. A. (2019) Multiplex QTL editing of grainrelated genes improves yield in elite rice varieties, *Plant Cell Rep.* **38**, 475-85

29. Xu, R., Yang, Y., Qin, R., Li, H., Qiu, C., Li, P. & Yang, J. (2016) Rapid improvement of grain weight via highly efficient CRISPR/Cas9-mediated multiplex genome editing in rice, *J Gen Genom.* **43**, 529.

30. Wilkinson, S., Kudoyarova, G. R., Veselov, D. S., Arkhipova, T. N. & Davies, W. J. (2012) Plant hormone interactions: innovative targets for crop breeding and management, *J Exp Bot.* **63**, 3499-3509.

31. Miao, C., Xiao, L., Hua, K., Zou, C., Zhao, Y.
& Zhu, J.-K. (2018) Mutations in a subfamily of abscisic acid receptor genes promote rice growth and productivity, *Proc Natl Acad Sc.*115, 6058-6063.

32. Fiaz, S., Ahmad, S., Noor, M. A., Wang, X., Riaz, A., Riaz, A. & Ali, F. (2019) Applications of the CRISPR/Cas9 system for rice grain quality improvement: Perspectives and opportunities, *Int J Mol Sci.* **20**, 888.

33. Ricroch, A. E. & Hénard-Damave, M.-C.(2016) Next biotech plants: new traits, crops,developers and technologies for addressing

global challenges, *Crit Rev Biotechnol.* **36**, 675-690.

34. Birt, D. F., Boylston, T., Hendrich, S., Jane, J.-L., Hollis, J., Li, L., McClelland, J., Moore, S., Phillips, G. J. & Rowling, M. (2013) Resistant starch: promise for improving human health, *Adv Nutr.* **4**, 587-601.

35. Sun, Y., Jiao, G., Liu, Z., Zhang, X., Li, J., Guo, X., Du, W., Du, J., Francis, F. & Zhao, Y. (2017) Generation of high-amylose rice through CRISPR/Cas9-mediated targeted mutagenesis of starch branching enzymes, *Front Plant Sci.* **8**, 298.

36. Pang, Y., Ali, J., Wang, X., Franje, N. J., Revilleza, J. E., Xu, J. & Li, Z. (2016) Relationship of rice grain amylose, gelatinization temperature and pasting properties for breeding better eating and cooking quality of rice varieties, *PloS One.* 11.
37. Biselli, C., Cavalluzzo, D., Perrini, R., Gianinetti, A., Bagnaresi, P., Urso, S., Orasen, G., Desiderio, F., Lupotto, E. & Cattivelli, L. (2014) Improvement of marker-based predictability of Apparent Amylose Content in japonica rice through GBSSI allele mining, *Rice.* 7, 1.

38. Zhang, J., Zhang, H., Botella, J. R. & Zhu, J. K. (2018) Generation of new glutinous rice by CRISPR/Cas9-targeted mutagenesis of the *Waxy* gene in elite rice varieties, *Journal of integrative plant biology.* **60**, 369-375.

39. Abe, K., Araki, E., Suzuki, Y., Toki, S. & Saika, H. (2018) Production of high oleic/low linoleic rice by genome editing, *Plant Physiol Biochem.* **131**, 58-62.

40. Liang, Z., Zhang, K., Chen, K. & Gao, C.(2014) Targeted mutagenesis in *Zea mays*

using TALENs and the CRISPR/Cas system, *J Gen Genom.* **41**, 63-68.

41. Svitashev, S., Young, J. K., Schwartz, C., Gao, H., Falco, S. C. & Cigan, A. M. (2015) Targeted mutagenesis, precise gene editing, and site-specific gene insertion in maize using Cas9 and guide RNA, *Plant Physiol.* **169**, 931-945.

42. Svitashev, S., Schwartz, C., Lenderts, B., Young, J. K. & Cigan, A. M. (2016) Genome editing in maize directed by CRISPR–Cas9 ribonucleoprotein complexes, *Nature communications.* **7**, 1-7.

43. Young, J., Zastrow-Hayes, G., Deschamps, S., Svitashev, S., Zaremba, M., Acharya, A., Paulraj, S., Peterson-Burch, B., Schwartz, C. & Djukanovic, V. (2019) CRISPR-Cas9 editing in maize: systematic evaluation of off-target activity and its relevance in crop improvement, *Sci Rep.* **9**, 1-11.

44. Lee, K., Zhang, Y., Kleinstiver, B. P., Guo, J. A., Aryee, M. J., Miller, J., Malzahn, A., Zarecor, S., Lawrence-Dill, C. J. & Joung, J. K. (2019) Activities and specificities of CRISPR/Cas9 and Cas12a nucleases for targeted mutagenesis in maize, *Plant Biotechnol J.* **17**, 362-372.

45. Feng, C., Yuan, J., Wang, R., Liu, Y., Birchler, J. A. & Han, F. (2016) Efficient targeted genome modification in maize using CRISPR/Cas9 system, *J Gen Genom.* **43**, 37-43.

46. Feng, C., Su, H., Bai, H., Wang, R., Liu, Y., Guo, X., Liu, C., Zhang, J., Yuan, J. & Birchler, J.A. (2018) High-efficiency genome editing using a dmc1 promoter-controlled

CRISPR/Cas9 system in maize, *Plant Biotechnol J.* **16**, 1848-1857.

47. Shi, J., Gao, H., Wang, H., Lafitte, H. R., Archibald, R. L., Yang, M., Hakimi, S. M., Mo, H. & Habben, J. E. (2017) ARGOS 8 variants generated by CRISPR-Cas9 improve maize grain yield under field drought stress conditions, *Plant Biotechnol J.* **15**, 207-216.

48. Zhu, J., Song, N., Sun, S., Yang, W., Zhao, H., Song, W. & Lai, J. (2016) Efficiency and inheritance of targeted mutagenesis in maize using CRISPR-Cas9, *J Gen Genom.* **43**, 25-36.

49. Zong, Y., Wang, Y., Li, C., Zhang, R., Chen, K., Ran, Y., Qiu, J.-L., Wang, D. & Gao, C. (2017) Precise base editing in rice, wheat and maize with a Cas9-cytidine deaminase fusion, *Nat Biotechnol.* **35**, 438.

50. Gao, H., Mutti, J., Young, J. K., Yang, M., Schroder, M., Lenderts, B., Wang, L., Peterson, D., St Clair, G. & Jones, S. (2020) Complex Trait Loci in Maize Enabled by CRISPR-Cas9 Mediated Gene Insertion, *Front Plant Sci.* **11**, 535.

51. Shewry, P. (2016) Cultivation and impact of wheat in *Oxford Res Ency Env Sc*.

52. Shan, Q., Wang, Y., Li, J., Zhang, Y., Chen, K., Liang, Z., Zhang, K., Liu, J., Xi, J. J. & Qiu, J.-L. (2013) Targeted genome modification of crop plants using a CRISPR-Cas system, *Nat Biotechnol.* **31**, 686-688.

53. Okada, A., Arndell, T., Borisjuk, N., Sharma, N., Watson-Haigh, N. S., Tucker, E. J., Baumann, U., Langridge, P. & Whitford, R. (2019) CRISPR/Cas9-mediated knockout of Ms1 enables the rapid generation of malesterile hexaploid wheat lines for use in hybrid seed production, *Plant Biotechnol J.* **17**, 1905-1913.

54. Zhang, Z., Hua, L., Gupta, A., Tricoli, D., Edwards, K. J., Yang, B. & Li, W. (2019) Development of an Agrobacterium-delivered CRISPR/Cas9 system for wheat genome editing, *Plant Biotechnol J.* **17**, 1623-1635.

55. Bhowmik, P., Ellison, E., Polley, B.,
Bollina, V., Kulkarni, M., Ghanbarnia, K., Song,
H., Gao, C., Voytas, D. F. & Kagale, S. (2018)
Targeted mutagenesis in wheat microspores
using CRISPR/Cas9, *Sci Rep.* 8, 1-10.

56. Gil-Humanes, J., Wang, Y., Liang, Z., Shan, Q., Ozuna, C. V., Sánchez-León, S., Baltes, N. J., Starker, C., Barro, F. & Gao, C. (2017) Highefficiency gene targeting in hexaploid wheat using DNA replicons and CRISPR/Cas9, *Plant J.* **89**, 1251-1262.

57. Li, C., Zong, Y., Wang, Y., Jin, S., Zhang, D., Song, Q., Zhang, R. & Gao, C. (2018) Expanded base editing in rice and wheat using a Cas9adenosine deaminase fusion, *Genome Biol.* **19**, 59.

58. Liang, Z., Chen, K., Li, T., Zhang, Y., Wang,
Y., Zhao, Q., Liu, J., Zhang, H., Liu, C. & Ran, Y.
(2017) Efficient DNA-free genome editing of
bread wheat using CRISPR/Cas9
ribonucleoprotein complexes, *Nature communications.* 8, 1-5.

59. Liang, Z., Chen, K., Zhang, Y., Qiu, J.-L. & Gao, C. (2018) Genome editing of bread wheat using biolistic delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 *in vitro* transcripts or ribonucleoproteins, *Nat Protoc.* **13**, 413.

60. Zhang, S., Zhang, R., Song, G., Gao, J., Li, W., Han, X., Chen, M., Li, Y. & Li, G. (2018) Targeted mutagenesis using the Agrobacteriumtumefaciens-mediatedCRISPR-Cas9 system in common wheat, BMCPlant Biol18, 1-12.

61. Wang, W., Pan, Q., He, F., Akhunova, A., Chao, S., Trick, H. & Akhunov, E. (2018) Transgenerational CRISPR-Cas9 activity facilitates multiplex gene editing in allopolyploid wheat, *CRISPR J.* **1**, 65-74.

62. Sánchez-León, S., Gil-Humanes, J., Ozuna, C. V., Giménez, M. J., Sousa, C., Voytas, D. F. & Barro, F. (2018) Low-gluten, nontransgenic wheat engineered with CRISPR/Cas9, *Plant Biotechnol J.* **16**, 902-910.

63. Lin, Q., Zong, Y., Xue, C., Wang, S., Jin, S.,
Zhu, Z., Wang, Y., Anzalone, A. V., Raguram, A.
& Doman, J. L. (2020) Prime genome editing in rice and wheat, *Nat Biotechnol*, 1-4.

64. Bai, M., Yuan, J., Kuang, H., Gong, P., Li, S., Zhang, Z., Liu, B., Sun, J., Yang, M., Yang, L., Wang, D., Song, S. & Guan, Y. (2020) Generation of a multiplex mutagenesis population via pooled CRISPR-Cas9 in soya bean, *Plant Biotechnol J.* **18**, 721-731.

65. Andrade-Núñez, M. J. & Aide, T. M. (2020) The Socio-Economic and Environmental Variables Associated with Hotspots of Infrastructure Expansion in South America, *Remote Sens.* **12**, 116.

66. Campbell, B. W. & Stupar, R. M. (2016) Soybean (*Glycine max*) mutant and germplasm resources: Current status and future prospects, *Curr Protoc Plant Biol.* **1**, 307-327.

67. Schmutz, J., Cannon, S. B., Schlueter, J., Ma, J., Mitros, T., Nelson, W., Hyten, D. L., Song, Q., Thelen, J. J. & Cheng, J. (2010) Genome sequence of the palaeopolyploid soybean, *Nature.* **463**, 178-183.

68. Li, Z., Liu, Z.-B., Xing, A., Moon, B. P., Koellhoffer, J. P., Huang, L., Ward, R. T., Clifton, E., Falco, S. C. & Cigan, A. M. (2015) Cas9-guide RNA directed genome editing in soybean, *Plant Physiol.* **169**, 960-970.

69. Lenis, J. M., Gillman, J. D., Lee, J. D., Shannon, J. G. & Bilyeu, K. D. (2010) Soybean seed lipoxygenase genes: molecular characterization and development of molecular marker assays, *Theor Appl Genet.* **120**, 1139-1149.

70. Wang, J., Kuang, H., Zhang, Z., Yang, Y., Yan, L., Zhang, M., Song, S. & Guan, Y. (2019) Generation of seed lipoxygenase-free soybean using CRISPR-Cas9, *Crop J*.

71. Sales-Campos, H., Reis de Souza, P., Crema Peghini, B., Santana da Silva, J. & Ribeiro Cardoso, C. (2013) An overview of the modulatory effects of oleic acid in health and disease, *Mini-Rev Med Chem.* **13**, 201-210.

72. al Amin, N., Ahmad, X., Ma, T., Du, Y., Bo, X., Wang, N., Sharif, R. & Wang, P. (2019) CRISPR-Cas9 mediated targeted disruption of *FAD2–2* microsomal omega-6 desaturase in soybean (*Glycine max.* L), *BMC Biotechnol.* **19**, 9.

73. Bao, A., Chen, H., Chen, L., Chen, S., Hao, Q., Guo, W., Qiu, D., Shan, Z., Yang, Z. & Yuan, S. (2019) CRISPR/Cas9-mediated targeted mutagenesis of *GmSPL9* genes alters plant architecture in soybean, *BMC Plant Biol* 19, 131.

74. Ma, T., Tao, J., Yang, M., He, C., Tian, X., Zhang, X., Zhang, J., Deng, S., Feng, J., Zhang, Z., Wang, J., Ji, P., Song, Y., He, P., Han, H., Fu, J., Lian, Z. & Liu, G. (2017) An AANAT/ASMT transgenic animal model constructed with CRISPR/Cas9 system serving as the mammary gland bioreactor to produce melatonin-enriched milk in sheep, *Journal of pineal research.* **63**.

75. Amaral, F. G. D., Andrade-Silva, J., Kuwabara, W. M. & Cipolla-Neto, J. (2019) New insights into the function of melatonin and its role in metabolic disturbances, *Expert Rev Endocrinol Metab.* **14**, 293-300.

76. Gao, Y., Wu, H., Wang, Y., Liu, X., Chen, L.,
Li, Q., Cui, C., Liu, X., Zhang, J. & Zhang, Y.
(2017) Single Cas9 nickase induced generation of *NRAMP1* knockin cattle with reduced off-target effects, *Genome Biol.* 18, 13.

77. Grobet, L., Martin, L. J., Poncelet, D., Pirottin, D., Brouwers, B., Riquet, J., Schoeberlein, A., Dunner, S., Menissier, F., Massabanda, J., Fries, R., Hanset, R. & Georges, M. (1997) A deletion in the bovine myostatin gene causes the double-muscled phenotype in cattle, *Nature genetics.* **17**, 71-4.

78. LeBrasseur, N. K., Schelhorn, L., Cosgrove, P. G., Loria, P. M. & Brown, T. A. (2009) Myostatin inhibition enhances the effects of exercise on performance and metabolic outcomes in aged mice, *The journals of gerontology Series A, Biological sciences and medical sciences.* **64**, 940-8.

79. Zheng, Q., Lin, J., Zhang, R., Zhang, X., Cao,
C., Hambly, C., Qin, G. & Yao, J. (2017)
Reconstitution of *UCP1* using CRISPR/Cas9
in the white adipose tissue of pigs decreases

fat deposition and improves thermogenic myo

capacity, *Proc Natl Acad Sc.* **114**, E9474-E9482.

80. Li, M., Ouyang, H., Yuan, H., Li, J., Xie, Z.,
Wang, K., Yu, T., Liu, M., Chen, X. & Tang, X.
(2018) Site-specific Fat-1 knock-in enables
significant decrease of n-6PUFAs/n-3PUFAs
ratio in pigs, *G3- Genes Genom Genet.* 8, 17471754.

81. Kim, D. H., Lee, H. J., Amanullah, S. M., Adesogan, A. T. & Kim, S. C. (2016) Effects of dietary n-6/n-3 fatty acid ratio on nutrient digestibility and blood metabolites of H anwoo heifers, *Anim Sci J.* **87**, 46-53.

82. Xiang, G., Ren, J., Hai, T., Fu, R., Yu, D., Wang, J., Li, W., Wang, H. & Zhou, Q. (2018) Editing porcine *IGF2* regulatory element improved meat production in Chinese Bama pigs, *Cell Mol Life Sci.* **75**, 4619-4628.

83. Zou, Y., Li, Z., & Li, Q. (2018) An *FBXO40* knockout generated by CRISPR/Cas9 causes muscle hypertrophy in pigs without detectable pathological effects, *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* **498**, 940-945.

84. Li, R., Zeng, W., Ma, M., Wei, Z., Liu, H., Liu, X., Wang, M., Shi, X., Zeng, J. & Yang, L. (2020) Precise editing of myostatin signal peptide by CRISPR/Cas9 increases the muscle mass of Liang Guang Small Spotted pigs, *Transgenic Res*, 1-15.

85. Park, T. S., Park, J., J.-W. & Park, B.-C. (2019) Disruption of G0/G1 switch gene 2 (*G0S2*) reduced abdominal fat deposition and altered fatty acid composition in chicken, *FASEB J.* **33**, 1188-1198.

86. Kim, G. D., Lee, J. H., Han, J. S., Shin, S. P., Park, B. C. & Park, T. S. (2020) Generation of myostatin-knockout chickens mediated by D10A-Cas9 nickase, *FASEB J.* **34**, 5688-5696. 87. Ikeda, M., Matsuyama, S., Akagi, S., Ohkoshi, K., Nakamura, S., Minabe, S., Kimura, K. & Hosoe, M. (2017) Correction of a disease mutation using CRISPR/Cas9assisted genome editing in Japanese Black cattle, *Sci Rep.* **7**, 1-9.

88. Gratacap, R. L., Wargelius, A., Edvardsen, R. B. & Houston, R. D. (2019) Potential of genome editing to improve aquaculture breeding and production, *Trends Genet*.

89. Zhong, Z., Niu, P., Sun, Y., Xu, X., Hou, Y., Sun, X. & Yan, Y. (2016) Targeted disruption of *sp7* and *myostatin* with CRISPR-Cas9 results in severe bone defects and more muscular cells in common carp, *Sci Rep.* **6**, 22953.

90. Khalil, K., Elayat, M., Khalifa, E., Daghash, S., Elaswad, A., Miller, M., Abdelrahman, H., Ye, Z., Odin, R. & Drescher, D. (2017) Generation of myostatin gene-edited channel catfish (*Ictalurus punctatus*) via zygote injection of CRISPR/Cas9 system, *Sci Rep.* **7**, 1-12.

91. Kishimoto, K., Washio, Y., Yoshiura, Y., Toyoda, A., Ueno, T., Fukuyama, H., Kato, K. & Kinoshita, M. (2018) Production of a breed of red sea bream *Pagrus major* with an increase of skeletal muscle mass and reduced body length by genome editing with CRISPR/Cas9, *Aquac.* **495**, 415-427.

92. Meynard, D., Vernet, A., Meunier, A. C.,Mieulet, D., Bès, M., Portefaix, M., Breitler, J.C., Périn, C. & Guiderdoni, E. (2020) ThirtyYears of Genome Engineering in Rice: From

Gene Addition to Gene Editing, *Ann Plant Rev* 1-76.

93. Maher, M. F., Nasti, R. A., Vollbrecht, M., Starker, C. G., Clark, M. D. & Voytas, D. F. (2020) Plant gene editing through de novo induction of meristems, *Nat Biotechnol.* **38**, 84-89.

94. Ran, Y., Liang, Z. & Gao, C. (2017) Current and future editing reagent delivery systems for plant genome editing, *Sci China Life Sci.* **60**, 490-505.

95. Toda, E., Koiso, N., Takebayashi, A., Ichikawa, M., Kiba, T., Osakabe, K., Osakabe, Y., Sakakibara, H., Kato, N. & Okamoto, T. (2019) An efficient DNA-and selectablemarker-free genome-editing system using zygotes in rice, *Nature plants.* **5**, 363.

96. Chen, K., Wang, Y., & Gao, C. (2019) CRISPR/Cas genome editing and precision plant breeding in agriculture, *Annual review of plant biology.* **70**, 667-697.

97. Van Vu, T., Sung, Y. W., Kim, J., Doan, D. T. H., Tran, M. T. & Kim, J.-Y. (2019) Challenges and perspectives in homology-directed gene targeting in monocot plants, *Rice.* **12**, 1-29.

98. Belhaj, K., Chaparro-Garcia, A., Kamoun, S. & Nekrasov, V. (2013) Plant genome editing made easy: targeted mutagenesis in model and crop plants using the CRISPR/Cas system, *Plant Methods.* **9**, 1-10.

99. Anzalone, A. V., Randolph, P. B., Davis, J.
R., Sousa, A. A., Koblan, L. W., Levy, J. M., Chen,
P. J., Wilson, C., Newby, G. A. & Raguram, A.
(2019) Search-and-replace genome editing
without double-strand breaks or donor DNA, *Nature.* 576, 149-157.

100. Tang, L., Mao, B., Li, Y., Lv, Q., Zhang, L., Chen, C., He, H., Wang, W., Zeng, X. & Shao, Y. (2017) Knockout of *OsNramp5* using the CRISPR/Cas9 system produces low Cdaccumulating indica rice without compromising yield, *Sci Rep.* **7**, 1-12.

101. Shao, G., Xie, L., Jiao, G., Wei, X., Sheng, Z., Tang, S. & Hu, P. (2017) CRISPR/CAS9mediated editing of the fragrant gene *Badh2* in rice, *Chin J Rice Sci.* **31**, 216-222.

102. Li, X., Zhou, W., Ren, Y., Tian, X., Fang, J., Chu, C., Yang, J. & Bu, Q. (2017) Highefficiency breeding of early-maturing rice cultivars via CRISPR/Cas9-mediated genome editing, *J Gen Genom.* **44**, 175.

103. Qi, W., Zhu, T., Tian, Z., Li, C., Zhang, W.
& Song, R. (2016) High-efficiency
CRISPR/Cas9 multiplex gene editing using
the glycine tRNA-processing system-based
strategy in maize, *BMC biotechnol.* 16, 58.

104. Wolter, F. & Puchta, H. (2017) Knocking out consumer concerns and regulator's rules: efficient use of CRISPR/Cas ribonucleoprotein complexes for genome editing in cereals, *Genome Biol.* **18**, 43.

105. Char, S. N., Spalding, M. H., Becraft, P. W., Meyers, B. C., Walbot, V. & Wang, K. (2017) An Agrobacterium-delivered CRISPR/Cas9 system for high-frequency targeted mutagenesis in maize, *Plant Biotechnol J.* **15**, 257-268.

106. Chen, R., Xu, Q., Liu, Y., Zhang, J., Ren, D., Wang, G. & Liu, Y. (2018) Generation of transgene-free maize male sterile lines using the CRISPR/Cas9 system, *Front Plant Sci.* **9**, 1180. 107. Malzahn, A. A., S., Zhang, Y., Chen, H., Kang, M., Bao, Y. & Zheng, X. (2019) Application of CRISPR-Cas12a temperature sensitivity for improved genome editing in rice, maize, and Arabidopsis, *BMC Biol.* **17**, 9. 108. Zhang, Q., Jiang, Y.-Y., Zhou, Y., Wang, X.-C. & Chen, Q.-J. (2019) A novel ternary vector system united with morphogenic genes enhances CRISPR/Cas delivery in maize, *Plant Physiol.* **181**, 1441-1448.

109. Hamada, H., Liu, Y., Taoka, N. & Imai, R.
(2018) Biolistic-delivery-based transient
CRISPR/Cas9 expression enables in planta
genome editing in wheat, *Sci Rep.* 8, 1-7.

110. Howells, R. M., Craze, M., Bowden, S. & Wallington, E. J. (2018) Efficient generation of stable, heritable gene edits in wheat using CRISPR/Cas9, *BMC Plant Biol.* **18**, 215.

111. Kim, D., Alptekin, B. & Budak, H. (2018) CRISPR/Cas9 genome editing in wheat, *Funct Integr Genomic.* **18**, 31-41.

112. Wang, Y., Cheng, X., Shan, Q., Zhang, Y., Liu, J., Gao, C. & Qiu, J.-L. (2014) Simultaneous editing of three homoeoalleles in hexaploid bread wheat confers heritable resistance to powdery mildew, *Nat Biotechnol.* **32**, 947.

113. Ni, W., Qiao, J., Hu, S., Zhao, X., Regouski, M., Yang, M., Polejaeva, I. A. & Chen, C. (2014) Efficient gene knockout in goats using CRISPR/Cas9 system, *PLoS One.* **9**, e106718.

114. Guo, R., Wan, Y., Xu, D., Cui, L., Zhang, G., Jia, R., Zhou, W., Wang, Z. & Deng, K. (2016) Generation and evaluation of Myostatin knock-out rabbits and goats using CRISPR/Cas9 system, *Sci Rep.* **6**, 1-10.

115. Niu, Y., Zhao, X., Zhou, J., Li, Y., Ding, Q., Zhou, S. & Zhao, J. (2018) Efficient generation of goats with defined point mutation (*I397V*) in *GDF9* through CRISPR/Cas9, *Reprod Fertil Dev.* **30**, 307-312.

116. Zhang, J., Li, F. R., Liu, D. J., Liang, H. & Cang, M. (2018) CRISPR/Cas9-mediated specific integration of *fat-1* at the goat *MSTN* locus, *The FEBS journal.* **285**, 2828-2839.

117. He, Z., Zhang, T., Jiang, L., Zhou, M., Wu, D., Mei, J. & Cheng, Y. (2018) Use of CRISPR/Cas9 technology efficiently targetted goat myostatin through zygotes microinjection resulting in double-muscled phenotype in goats, *Biosci Rep.* **38**.

118. Crispo, M., Mulet, A., Cuadro, F., dos Santos-Neto, P., Nguyen, T., Crénéguy, A., Brusselle, L. & Anegón, I. (2015) Efficient generation of myostatin knock-out sheep using CRISPR/Cas9 technology and microinjection into zygotes, *PloS One.* **10**.

119. Wang, X., Niu, Y., Zhou, J., Yu, H., Kou, Q., Lei, A., Zhao, X., Yan, H., Cai, B. & Shen, Q. (2016) Multiplex gene editing via CRISPR/Cas9 exhibits desirable muscle hypertrophy without detectable off-target effects in sheep, *Sci Rep.* **6**, 32271.

120. Lee, J. H., Kim, S. W. & Park, T. S. (2017) *Myostatin* gene knockout mediated by Cas9-D10A nickase in chicken DF1 cells without off-target effect, *Asian-Australas J Anim Sci.* **30**, 743.

121. Yeh, Y.-C., Kinoshita, M., Ng, T. H., Chang, Y.-H., Maekawa, S., Chiang, Y.-A., Aoki, T. & Wang, H.-C. (2017) Using CRISPR/Cas9mediated gene editing to further explore growth and trade-off effects in myostatinmutated F4 medaka (*Oryzias latipes*), *Sci Rep.* **7**, 1-13.

Chapter II:

Shotgun proteomics coupled to transient-inducible gene silencing reveal rice susceptibility genes as new sources for blast disease resistance



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Journal of Proteomics



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jprot

Shotgun proteomics coupled to transient-inducible gene silencing reveal rice susceptibility genes as new sources for blast disease resistance



Fabiano T.P.K. Távora^a, Rosangela Bevitori^b, Raquel N. Mello^b, Maria M.D.F. Cintra^b, Osmundo B. Oliveira-Neto^c, Wagner Fontes^d, Mariana S. Castro^d, Marcelo V. Sousa^d, Octávio L. Franco^{c,f}, Angela Mehta^{g,*}

* Universidade Federal de Juiz de Fora, Juiz de Fora, MG, Brazil

^b Embrapa Arros e Feijao, Santo Antônio de Goiás, GO, Brazil

e Centro Universitário Unieuro, Brasilia, DF, Brasil

^d Universidade de Brasilia, Brasilia, DF, Brasil

^e S-Inova Biotech/Universidade Católica Dom Bosco, Campo Grande, MS, Brazil

¹ Centro de Análises Proteômicas e Bioquímicas, Pós-graduação em Ciências Genômicas e Biotecnologia, Universidade Católica de Brasilia, Brasilia, DF, Brasil

⁸ Embrapa Recursos Genéticos e Biotecnologia, Brasilia, DF, Brazil

ARTICLEINFO

Keywords: Proteomic analysis PTO-based TIGS RT-qPCR Rice-Magnaporthe interaction S-gene

ABSTRACT

A comparative proteomic analysis between two near-isogenic rice lines, displaying a resistant and susceptible phenotype upon infection with *Magnaporthe orysae* was performed. We identified and validated factors associated with rice disease susceptibility, representing a flourishing source toward a more resolute rice-blast resistance. Proteome profiles were remarkably different during early infection (12 h post-inoculation), revealing several proteins with increased abundance in the compatible interaction. Potential players of rice susceptibility were selected and gene expression was evaluated by RT-qPCR. Gene Ontology analysis disclosed susceptibility gene-encoded proteins claimed to be involved in fungus sustenance and suppression of plant immunity, such as sucrose synthase 4-like, serpin-ZXA-like, nudix hydrolase15, and DjA2 chaperone protein. Two other candidate genes, picked from a previous transcriptome study, were added into our downstream analysis including pyrabactin resistant-like 5 (*OsPYL5*), and rice ethylene-responsive factor 104 (*OsERF104*). Further, we validated their role in susceptibility by Transient-Induced Gene Silencing (TIGS) using short antisense oligodeoxyribonucleotides that resulted in a remarkable reduction of foliar disease symptoms in the compatible interaction. Therefore, we successfully employed shotgun proteomics and antisense-based gene silencing to prospect and functionally validate rice potential susceptibility factors, which could be further explored to build rice-blast resistance.

Significance: R gene-mediated disease resistance is race-specific and often not durable in the field. More recently, advancements in new breeding techniques (NBTs) have made plant disease susceptibility genes (S-genes) a new target to build a broad spectrum and more durable resistance, hence an alternative source to R-genes in breeding programs. We successfully coupled shotgun proteomics and gene silencing tools to prospect and validate new rice-bast susceptibility genes that can be further exploited toward a more resolute blast disease resistance.

1. Introduction

Rice (Oryza sativa L.) is among the most important food crops worldwide and stands as a major source of calories for half world's population [1]. However, both biotic and abiotic stresses affect rice growth. Among biotic stresses, infection by *Pyricularia oryzae* (teleomorph Magnaporthe oryzae), a hemibiotrophic fungus responsible for rice blast, consists of a major constraint for rice production that leads to a serious threat to food security worldwide. Moreover, according to Priyanka Jain and colleagues [2], it is estimated that the annual global losses caused by this disease would be enough to feed 60 million people. Therefore, it is vital to develop effective means to control this disease to ensure global food security.

To combat invasion by plant pathogens, plants have evolved an array

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jprot.2021.104223

Received 26 January 2021; Received in revised form 3 April 2021; Accepted 3 April 2021 1874-3919/© 2021 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

^{*} Corresponding author at: Embrapa Recursos Genéticos e Biotecnologia, PqEB Av W5 Norte Final, CEP 70770-917 Brasilia, DF, Brazil. B-mail address: angela.mehta@embrapa.br (A. Mehta).

of defense systems, from physical/chemical preformed defense barriers to pathogen-molecular patterns/effector-triggered immunity, known as PTI and ETI, respectively [3]. Therefore, all stringent defense barriers imposed by the host have forced the pathogen to coevolve, resulting in a high degree of host specialization that enabled the pathogen to circumvent host pre-formed and pathogen-inducible defenses [4]. Adapted pathogens such as *M. oryzac*, have evolved effector proteins and small molecules to suppress PTI and can thereby establish an Effectortriggered susceptibility (ETS) [5]. Besides, research on the mode of action of those effectors has revealed its capacity of manipulating host target proteins, mostly aimed at disabling the plant immune system [6]. Even more intriguing, plant-derived factors can auto-trigger host susceptibility by serving as signal cues for pathogens attachment, germination, accommodation, and maintenance [7].

To date, the most important methods for blast control are fungicide application, cultural practices, and cultivation of resistant varieties, the last being the most used and environment-friendly approach which, unfortunately, only partially controls blast disease [ϑ]. However, plant natural resistance is generally short-lived when conferred by a single gene or a few major genes [ϑ]. In the last decades, researchers have been striving to breed for resistance against blast disease and rice cultivars harboring several resistance genes were developed [10]. However, along with being highly time-consuming and a labor-intensive technique, conventional breeding of R gene-mediated resistance also breaks down within few years after their commercial use due, in part, to the high degree of genetic variability of M. oryzae [11].

The well-established concept of the gene-for-gene relationship between host resistance (R) and pathogen avirulence (AVR) genes [12], drives the common-sense understanding of plant-pathogen incompatible (resistant) or compatible (susceptible) interaction outcomes. Hence, for the majority of plant diseases, the genetics of susceptibility is less tangible. In fact, there is mounting evidence of plant disease susceptibility to being more than a failure of host immunity. Although the plantpathogen arms race has forced pathogens to continuously evolve new strategies to evade or suppress plant immunity, most pathogens, especially hemibiotrophic fungus, require the cooperation of the host for the establishment of a compatible interaction [4]. Thus, all plant genes that somehow facilitate infection and/or support compatibility can be considered as a susceptibility (-S) gene [7]. One of the best-known host S-genes, Mlo (mildew resistance locus O) encodes a membrane-anchored protein that acts by supporting the establishment of fungus haustoria penetration structure facilitating the invasion of plant epidermal cells [13]. Moreover, Mlo mutants represent the potential robustness of Sgene strategy, of which a recessive mutant was shown to confer powdery mildew (PM) resistance in barley seven decades ago and it continues to be employed and still confers durable resistance to all PM races in the field. Several promising studies already indicate that the rational manipulation of host susceptibility can contribute to the development of effective disease management strategies, making it an interesting alternative approach to R genes in breeding programs [14]. Nonetheless, the identification of host genes responsible for triggering disease susceptibility as well as the molecular understanding of how susceptibility operates still remarkably limited.

In this scenario, aiming to reveal and characterize proteins encoded by potential rice S-genes, we performed a shotgun proteomics analysis on both susceptible and resistant near-isogenic rice lines (NILs)-*M. oryzae* interactions at the early stages of infection, 12 and 24 h postinoculation (hpi). Our results revealed potential S-gene-encoded proteins, differentially-abundant in the susceptible interaction 12 hpi, that seem to be involved in fungus accommodation, growth/sustenance, and suppression of plant immunity. We further investigated gene function *in planta* of potential candidates by performing TIGS assay, exploiting the delivery of short antisense phosphorothioate-modified oligo-deoxyribonucleotides (PTOs) [15]. This alluring gene silencing approach enabled us to validate a couple of our most prominent targets as functionally engaged with rice-blast susceptibility, revealing a naked eye clear-cut decrease of foliar disease symptoms in the rice-*M. oryzae* compatible interaction, probably due to the negative modulation of corresponding transcripts. This study provided a clearer molecular understanding of the acuities of rice-blast compatible interaction, revealing factors with potential key roles in triggering a host-susceptibility disease state. The development of alternative approaches for genetic improvement of plant resistance holds the potential for innovative breeding technologies, which could circumvent limitations of conventional strategies providing, ultimately, greater blast resistance durability in rice paddies.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Plant materials, bioassay, and protein extraction

Seeds of rice NILs resistant (IRBL5-M) and susceptible (IRBLi-F5) to M. oryzae (isolate 9881) developed by IRRI-Japan Collaborative Research Project were obtained from Embrapa Arroz e Feijão (courtesy of Dr. Raquel Mello). All rice plants were grown in a greenhouse with a temperature of 28 °C, relative humidity of 85%, and a photoperiod of 12 h. The fungus inoculum was prepared as described in Filippi MC & Prabhu AS [16] and the concentration was adjusted at 3×10^5 conidia per ml. Rice NIL plants with three expanded leaves were inoculated with spore suspension by atomized spraying, incubated in a humid chamber for 24 h at 20 °C, and subsequently maintained in the greenhouse at temperatures ranging from 25 to 28 °C. For the analyzes, rice leaves were harvested at 0 (uninfected control), 12, and 24 hpi. Three biological replicates were used in this study. Rice NILs IRBL5-M and IRBLi-F5 were maintained for 7 days for observation and quantification of symptoms as described in Notteghem [17]. The total proteins were extracted with phenol and precipitated with ammonium acetate in methanol, according to Carmo et al. [18]. Protein quantification was performed using Qubit[™] Protein assay kit (Thermo Scientific®).

2.2. Protein digestion and sample desalting

Extracted proteins (approximately 10 µg) were solubilized in 60 µL of 50 mM ammonium bicarbonate (pH 8.5). For protein trypsinization, the following steps were performed as described by Murad and Rech [19], with some modifications. Briefly, 25 µL of RapiGEST[™] (Waters®, USA) (0.2% v/v) was added to the solubilized proteins. Next, the samples were vortexed and incubated in a dry bath at 80 °C for 15 min. After that, 2.5 µL of DTT 100 mM was added and samples vortexed gently, followed by incubation at 60 °C for 30 min. Then, 2.5 µL 300 mM of iodoacetamide solution was added, samples briefly vortexed, and incubated in the dark at room temperature for 30 min. Subsequently, samples were digested with 2 µg of trypsin (Sigma-Aldrich®) at 37 °C in a dry bath overnight. After digestion, 10 µL of a TFA 5% solution was added, the tubes incubated for 90 min at 37 °C in a dry bath, and centrifuged at 14000 xg at 6 °C for 30 min. The supernatant was transferred to a new tube and vacuum dried. For protein quantification samples were solubilized in 50 µL of ultra-pure water. The samples were desalted according to Rappsilber et al. [20], with modifications. In brief, to set up the desalting columns, solid-phase C18 discs (EMPORE[™] - 3 M®) were used. Next, prepared columns were washed with methanol and centrifuged for 30 s. Further, a 20 µm R2 Reversed-Phase Resin (POROSTM - Thermo Fisher Scientific®) diluted in solvent B (0.1% formic acid/98% acetonitrile was added and the columns centrifuged for 30 s. After, a solvent A (0.1% formic acid/2% acetonitrile) was used to wash twice each column and then centrifuged at the same rotation. Then, samples were solubilized in solvent A, loaded in the settled column, and centrifuged for 2 min. Finally, desalted samples were eluted with 20 µL of solvent B and vacuum dried. Prior injection into the mass spectrometer samples were solubilized with 0.1% formic acid at a final peptide concentration of 0.5 µg.µL-1.

2.3. LC-MS/MS peptide analyses

After tryptic digestion and desalting, peptides were submitted to a liquid chromatography low flow separation (Dionex Ultimate 3000 RSLCnano UPLC, Thermo, USA). A total of 3 µg of peptides was loaded into a trap column (3 cm \times 100 μ m), containing C18 particles 5 μ m for concentration, 120 Å (ReprosilPur, Dr. Maich GmbH). Next, peptides were eluted from the trap column to an analytical column (24 cm \times 75 µm), containing C18 particles 3 µm, 120 Å (ReprosilPur, Dr. Maich GmbH). Samples (1 µg of peptides) were applied to the trapping column and then subjected to linear gradient elution between solvents A (formic acid 0.1% in water) and B (formic acid 0.1% in acetonitrile) of 2% B at 35% B for 155 min under a flow rate of 230 nL/min. Then, fractions were eluted directly into the ionization source of an Orbitrap Elite™ mass spectrometer (Thermo, USA) and analyzed in DDA mode (data-dependent acquisition). MS1 spectra were generated in the Orbitrap analyzer (with a resolution of 120,000 FWHM at 400 m/z) between 300 and 1650 m/z. For each MS1 spectrum, the 20 most intense ions above the 3000intensity limit were selected and directed to CID (dissociation induced collision) fragmentation with the automatic gain control (AGC) of 1 \times 10⁶ and maximum fill time (TI maximum) of 100 ms. The reanalysis of fragmented ions was inhibited by dynamic exclusion, favoring the identification of less abundant peptides.

2.4. Proteomics data processing

The spectra obtained were aligned and the peptides quantified using Progenesis® QI proteomics data analysis software (Nonlinear Dynamics™). Protein identification was performed using Peaks® Studio software (Bioinformatics Solutions Inc.™). In brief, the sequences were inferred from fragmentation data and searches performed on Rice Proteome database - OryzaPG-DB (http://oryzapg.iab.keio.ac.jp/). The search parameters were mass tolerance of precursors of 10 ppm, MS/MS tolerance of 0.5 Da, carbamidomethylation (CAM) as fixed modification, methionine oxidation, and acetylation (N-terminal protein) as variable modifications. Up to two missed cleavages were tolerated by trypsin digestion enzyme. Proteins groups/numbers were filtered under 1% false discovery rate (FDR), corresponding to a -10logP value of 23.5 for the whole proteome dataset. Quantitative analysis was performed by chromatogram feature alignment of the extracted ion chromatograms, followed by extracted peak area quantification and median normalization. Identified proteins were submitted to ANOVA test and the significance p-value threshold was set to 0.05. Only proteins containing at least two identified peptides were considered for further discussions and experiments, except for one (1) single peptide-based identified protein (Supplementary Table S1 - spreadsheet 2, accession B9FCZ8). Partial Least Squares Discriminant Analysis (PLS-DA) multivariate statistical analysis was performed using MetaboAnalyst software [21] for homogeneity evaluation between conditions and replicates. Finally, protein enrichment analysis (functional annotation) was done by Blast2GO® software 5.1v. All generated data comprising chromatography, mass spectrometry, protein quantification, and statistics, were deposited into the international repository Center for Computational Mass Spectrometry (University of California, San Diego) and into the ProteomeXchange consortium, under the IDs MSV000082657 and PXD010542, respectively. Upon completion of the proteomic analysis, a specific set of rice proteins potentially involved in M. oryzae susceptibility were selected to further analyses of mRNA transcript expression levels by RT-qPCR.

2.5. RNA isolation and qRT-PCR analysis

Total RNA isolation was performed using TRI reagent (Sigma-Aldrich®). The isolated RNA was quantified by a Nanodrop[™] spectrophotometer (Invitrogen®) and used for reverse transcription reaction performed with Next Generation III[™] M-MLV enzyme kit (DNA Express Biotechnology). Rice cDNA sequences were used for amplification of S- candidate genes using specific primers designed using the software Primer 3. qRT-PCR reactions were performed using SYBRTM Green according to Applied Biosystems® detection system. The cDNAs amplification were quantified by relative quantitative expression method. Efficiencies were calculated by the equation: E = 10(-1/slope) - 1. Cycle thresholds (Cts) were automatically obtained by 7300TM Real-time PCR machine (Applied Biosystem®) and relative expression estimated for each gene according to $(2-\Delta\Delta Ct)$ equation, where $\Delta\Delta Ct = Ct$ Target – Ct reference. S-candidates expression was normalized to OsGAPDH and OsEF-alfa reference genes expression. All reactions were done in triplicates.

2.6. Transient-induced gene silencing (TIGS) for functional validation

PTO-based TIGS methodology described in Lambertucci et al. [15] was followed with some modifications. The CDS sequences of our S-candidates were retrieved from the Rice Genome Annotation Project website (http: //rice.plantbiology.msu.edu/index.shtml). The design of silencing antisense phosphorothioate-modified oligo-deoxyribonucleotides (PTOs) was performed using the web-based software Sfold (available at http://sfold. wadsworth.org/cgi-bin/soligo.pl), with complementary analysis concerning PTO efficiency parameters made on Oligowalk software (available at http://rna.urmc.rochester.edu/cgi-bin/server_exe/oligowalk). 19-mer short antisense oligos presenting the highest probability of causing silencing of our targets were selected (PTO1_OsDjA2:TTTCTAACACGAA-CACGCC; PTO2_OsERF104: ACAATGTGTCGGACTTGGC; PTO3_OsPYL5: AAGTGCTTGTACGCCTGCG). Next, specificity to the target transcript was analyzed through an alignment against rice genome and transcriptome database (Oryza sativa L. spp. Japonica), using the BLASTn tool (https://www.astro.com/as ://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/) and the exact coordinates of PTO hybridization in the targeted transcript was also visualized on Gramene website (https://gramene.org). A random nonsense PTO (PTO4_Random: CTTTTCCTATACGCGGCTT) having no complementarity with any transcript sequences in rice RefSeq RNA database, was designed and used as the 'no-target' negative control. The delivery of PTOs into intact leaves of susceptible rice NIL 3-leaf stage was performed via pressure infiltration, as described in Sparkes et al. [22]. and Dalakouras et al. [23], with modifications. Briefly, PTOs were dissolved in sterile distilled water [10 µM] and infiltrated into rice intact leaves (abaxial face) with a syringe without a needle (0.5 ml). At 16 h post-PTO infiltration, treated plants were inoculated with M. oryzae, and the severity of plant symptoms was evaluated 7 dpi using the software Quant®, according to Vale, F.X.R. et al. [24]. The one-way ANOVA and the post hoc two-sample t-test was performed for significance (p-value ≤0.05) of percentage of healthy foliar surface between treatments and controls. Each treatment was performed on three biological replicates with three independent technical replicates per plant (N = 9 leaves).

3. Results and discussion

3.1. When proteome of rice - M. oryzae interaction reveals beyond R gene-mediated resistance

To portray the foundation of rice blast susceptibility responses, we have conducted a comparative proteomic study on compatible and incompatible rice-*M. oryzac* interactions at 12 and 24 hpi. Rice NIL IRBL5-M and IRBLi-F5 (developed and better described in Kobayashi et al. [25]) carrying *Pi5* and *Pii* blast-resistance genes, respectively, were used in the study. In our analysis, IRBLi-F5 and IRBL5-M displayed a susceptible and resistant phenotype, respectively, upon infection with *M. oryzac* isolate 9881, as expected (Fig. 1). To understand the differences in protein abundance among both lines in response to *M. oryzac*, we performed a proteomic analysis. Plants with three expanded leaves were sprayed with fungal spore suspension and leaves were harvested at 0 (mock-inoculated with spore-free water), 12, and 24 hpi. LC-MS/MS comparative shotgun proteomics revealed a quite similar total

proteome profile between rice compatible and incompatible interactions with M. oryzae (Supplementary Table S1 - spreadsheet 1), reflecting its common genetic background from Lijiangxintanheigu (LHT), a susceptible Japonica-type rice variety used as recurrent parent in the generation process of rice NILs. Notwithstanding, the identification of an extensive number of differentially-abundant proteins (DAPs) (Supplementary Table S1 - spreadsheet 2), whereby major fluctuations were noted at the most critical early stage of infection (12 hpi), with differentially-increased proteins overcounting the decreased ones (Fig. 2), suggests considerable singularities in proteome regulation between susceptible and resistant rice lines. DAPs were selected for further discussion and analysis based on the fold change ≥ 2 and statistical significance of the difference among conditions (ANOVA p-value <0.05). The quality of such differences was evidenced by the smaller % CV intra-conditions (among replicates) than the %CV inter-conditions (Supplementary Table S1 - spreadsheet 2), as well as by the multivariate PLS-DA analysis showing closer replicate groups than condition groups (Supplementary Fig. S1 A-B).

After protein identification and quantification analysis, identified regulated proteins were clustered according to their relative abundance profiles (Supplementary Fig. S2 A-B). This representation divides the total set of DAP proteins (n = 830) in groups (clusters #1 to #7) according to their relative abundance profile similarity among the six experimental conditions (i.e., susceptible interaction - S0, S12, S24 hpi; resistant interaction - R0, R12, and R24 hpi, respectively represented by the six columns in Fig. S2 -B). Clusters #4 to #7 seemed to concentrate the most prominent differentially regulated proteins between compatible/incompatible interactions at 12 hpi (up-regulated in \$12 and downregulated in R12), the early stage of infection, suggesting the existence of a specific set of increased proteins potentially linked with host susceptibility upon M. oryzae infection. To better depict this putative set of candidate proteins, we generated correlation heatmaps (data available upon request) between normalized patterns of protein abundance and clustering conditions at 12 hpi. In Fig. 3, we highlight the proteins showing the highest contrast in abundance between IRBLi-F5 and IRBL5-M and the lowest p-values among the 160 DAPs identified at this early stage of infection. This cut-off parameter revealed a group of 25

differential proteins, increased in IRBLi-F5, which may have an important role in susceptibility, some of which will be discussed below.

3.2. Gene ontology annotation discloses molecular responses underlying rice-blast susceptibility

DAPs identified at the early stage of infection in the comparisons S_12 hpi/S_mock-inoculated; R_12 hpi/R_mock-inoculated; and S_12 hpi/R_12 hpi, were functionally analyzed according to their Gene Ontology (GO) annotations (Supplementary Fig. S3 A-B). The GO analysis results showed that the major functional category predicted in the comparison between compatible and incompatible interactions at 12 hpi (S_12 hpi/R_12 hpi) was related to metabolic processes (20% - organic metabolism; 18% - primary metabolism; 17% - cellular metabolism). Out of the 211 DAPs identified in this comparison, 149 were associated with this GO term, ultimately indicating that M. oryzae infection of rice susceptible NIL IRBLi-F5 elicits a highly positive and early regulation of host metabolic genes. Next, to highlight over-represented functional categories, an enrichment analysis of GO terms based on a specific reference dataset for Oryza sativa was performed using PHANTER classification system (available at http://pantherdb.org). These results also revealed that 'Cellular metabolic process' was the biological process most over-represented in the comparison S_12 hpi/R_12 hpi (p-value = 2.98⁻⁵) (Table 1).

3.3. A SWEET welcome to guests

Although the intricate mechanisms by which *M. oryzae* reprogram host metabolism during plant infection are poorly understood, there is mounting evidence showing that most host-adapted pathogens rely on the activation and/or upregulation of certain plant genes (known as susceptibility *S*-genes) to meet their metabolic (carbon and other nutrients) requirement for proliferation and spread. *M. oryzae* seems to coopt host metabolism to obtain nutritional advantages [26], highly demanded by its intense host intracellular multiplication, crucial for suppression of defense responses and disease establishment. The most known archetype of plant *S*-gene regarding host primary metabolism



Fig. 1. Phenotype of rice NILs inoculated with *M. orysae* isolate 9881. (A) Leaf lesions on susceptible (IRBLi-F5) and resistant (IRBL5-M) NILs observed at 7 days post-fungus inoculation (dpi). Scale bar = 1.0 cm. (B) Percentage of the injured leaf area measured at 7 dpi. Asterisk between the means denotes a statistically significant difference (ANOVA, p-value \leq 0.05). Error bars represent the standard deviation of the mean considering 10 biological replicates in each condition.


Fig. 2. Venn diagram of differentially-abundant proteins (DAPs) identified from comparative shotgun proteomic analysis in the comparison between IRBLi-F5 and IRBL5-M NILs under the 3 conditions (12, 24 hpi, and mockinoculated). Increased and decreased proteins are represented by the green and red arrows, respectively. IRBLi-F5 and IRBL5-M (rice NILs susceptible and resistant to *M. orysae* isolate 9881, respectively). (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

consists of the SWEET (Sugars Will Eventually be Exported Transporters) gene family. Even though sucrose, the final product of photosynthesis, is the primary sugar transported in the phloem of most plants, pathogens prefer reduced forms of carbohydrates, such as hexose monomers, i.e.: glucose and fructose. Thus, to have access to their favorite and specific menu, pathogens count on plant sucrose synthase (SuSy), a glycosyltransferase enzyme (displaying invertase activity) that plays a key role in sugar metabolism pathways, catalyzing the reversible cleavage of sucrose into fructose and glucose, hence making it available in different host cellular compartments, including the intercellular apoplast space [27]. Therefore, representing a potential rice-blast susceptibility target, our shotgun proteomic analysis revealed OsSUS4 (Q10LP3 - UniProt code), a sucrose synthase-like enzyme, 3.75 (log2)-fold increased in the susceptible interaction at 12 hpi (comparison S_12 hpi/R_12 hpi). Aligned with our results, a notable enhanced expression and activity of plant invertase enzymes associated with fungus compatible interaction has been reported by several previous studies [28,29].

3.4. Keep calm, don't 'ROS-stress'

Plants have evolved intricate regulatory systems to control immune responses. Because activation of stress-induced response will likely cause deleterious effects on normal cell functioning, both positive and negative signaling pathways interplay to orchestrate and manage appropriate amplitude and duration of defense response [30]. A wellknown characteristic observed in plant-pathogen resistant interaction outcome is the timely recognition of invading pathogen linked with a rapid mounting and effective activation of host defense mechanisms, such as the oxidative burst of reactive oxygen species – ROS [31]. In our study, the 'oxidoreductase activity' GO category showed to be a highly represented (21%) molecular function of the resistant interaction at the early stage of infection (12 hpi) compared to its mock-inoculated treatment (Supplementary Fig. S3 -B). Consistent with plenty of previous reports suggesting the key roles of peroxidase ROS-related proteins in rice early defense responses against *M. orysae*, our study revealed that from all 20 differentially increased proteins identified in the comparison R_12 hpi/R_mock-inoculated, 7 were related to this protein family.

The enrichment analysis (Table 1) also supported our findings showing that "cellular response to oxidative stress" was the most significantly enriched GO term overrepresented among DAPs in the R_12 hpi/R_mock-inoculated comparison (p-value = 7.62⁻³). Curiously we could not identify any DAP related to 'oxidoreductase activity' in the compatible interaction when compared to its mock-inoculated treatment (Supplementary Fig. S3-B). These facts led us to hypothesize about negative regulation of PTI/ETI host defense-related pathway upon *M. oryzae* infection by the modulation of a diverse protein set composed by four (4) promising susceptible proteins (DAPs identified in S_12 hpi/ R_12 hpi comparison), showing a remarkable increase in the early stage of infection, and to be unveiled hereafter.

Despite representing the sole protein that was selected based on a single-peptide identification, OsPIN1 (B9FCZ8 - UniProt code) had the fourth highest fold change increase (7.02 [log2]-FC) on the proteome profiling analysis of susceptible/resistant comparison at 12 hpi. Moreover, a correlation between the protein and transcript levels was observed, both being upregulated (Fig. 4), which supports the reliable identification of this protein. It constitutes a peptidyl-prolyl cis-trans isomerase NIMA-interacting-1 protein, containing 235 amino acids with a molecular mass of 25 kDa. Peptidyl-prolyl cis-trans isomerases (PPIases - EC 5.2.1.8), also known as cyclophilins are enzymes that accelerate protein folding by catalyzing the cis-trans isomerization of proline amidic peptide bonds in oligopeptides. Despite its central roles in diverse biological processes, growing evidence has suggested PPIase activity to play, among others, two key roles in plant-pathogen susceptibility, either as an antioxidant, removing sources of ROS production in plant cells, or as a "molecular switch", activating effector proteins secreted by viruses, bacterial, and fungal phytopathogens during infection [32,33].

Another putative S-proteins identified was OsSRP-ZXA protein (Q75H81 – UniProt code), 4.07 (log₂)-FC increased in S_12 hpi/R_12 hpi comparison. <u>Ser</u>ine protease inhibitor (serpin) is a broadly distributed superfamily of protease inhibitors that are present across the kingdoms Eukarya, Bacteria, Archaea, and some viruses [34]. Serpins and their cognate proteases are responsible for the control of crucial physiological processes in all higher eukaryotes, including growth, development, and programmed cell death, the last, being imperative for survival during (a) biotic stress management [35]. In cereal crops, despite its wellestablished function in grain quality and disease resistance, serpin proteins seem to play also a relevant, yet under-investigated, role in host susceptibility upon attack by phytopathogens.

A well-known feature of disease resistance is the hypersensitive response (HR), a localized programmed cell death (PCD) phenomenon, prompted by the effector-triggered plant immune response (ETI) upon pathogen recognition, which detains the intruder at the invasion spot [36]. It is well described that not only HR/PCD mechanism is positively regulated by plant metacaspase proteins, but also that the last is specifically inhibited by serpin proteins, such as AtSerpin1 [37]. Hence, these observations suggest a conserved function of serpins on HR/PCD regulation, ultimately protecting plant cells from excessive cell death induced by certain pathogens. An interesting study performed by Bhattacharjee and co-workers [38] demonstrated that rice serpin protein OsSRP-LRS (sharing the same UniProt code with our OsSRP-ZXA), is induced by inoculation of necrotrophic fungal pathogen Rhizoctonia solani and plays a crucial role in the negative regulation of rice plant cell death. It was also shown that Arabidopsis thaliana serpin protein AtSRP4 (O48706 UniProt code - sharing a notable similarity with our serpin



Fig. 3. Heatmap of 25 DAPs presenting the highest abundance contrast and lowest *p-values* among the 160 DAPs identified in the \$12/R12 condition and grouped majorly in clusters # 4 and # 7. \$12_1 and R12_1 represent biological replicates of each treatment; on the right, the ID of regulated proteins according to the UniProt database; class 1 and 2 represent the compatible and incompatible interactions, respectively. The analysis was performed using MetaboAnalist software.

Table 1

Summary of the GO enrichment analysis.

Funcional categories	Reference (O. sativa L.)	SS_12/S_mock		R_12/R_mock			S_12/R_12			
		#	p-value	+/-*	#	p-Value	+/-	#	p-Value	+/-
Total	43,569	1 out	of 7		9 out	of 20		42 ot	at of 160	
Signal transduction	395	1	9.09E-03	+	0	1.00E-00	+	0	1.00E-00	+
Cellular response to oxidative stress	36	0	1.00E-00	+	1	7.62E-03	+	1	3.50E-02	+
Cellular metabolic process	1.702	0	1.00E-00	+	1	3.01E-01	+	9	2.98E-05	+
Stimuli cellular response	678	1	1.56E-02	+	0	1.00E-00	+	0	1.00E-00	+
Cellular homeostasis	33	0	1.00E-00	+	1	7.00E-03	+	2	5.28E-04	+
ROS metabolism	32	0	1.00E-00	+	1	6.80E-03	+	2	4.98E-04	+
Photosynthesis	40	0	1.00E-00	+	0	1.00E-00	+	2	7.61E-04	+
Sulphur-compound transport	9	0	1.00E-00	÷+.	0	1.00E-00	+	1	9.59E-03	+
Hexose metabolism	56	0	1.00E-00	÷+	0	1.00E-00	+	2	1.45E-03	+
Gene expression	1.419	0	1.00E-00	2 ÷	1	2.58E-01	+	6	2.31E-03	+

* (+) over-represented and (-) under-represented GO terms.



Fig. 4. Proteomics and RT-qPCR analysis of rice NILs – *M. orysae* interactions. Y-axis represents the log₂-fold change of both differentially-increased candidate proteins identified by comparative shotgun proteomics between rice NILs IRBLi-F5 and IRBL5-M (susceptible and resistant to *M. orysae* 9881 isolate, respectively) 12 hpi, and relative mRNA expression of cognate protein-encoded genes, determined by RT-qPCR in the same above-mentioned experimental conditions. The green bars represent both increased levels (up-regulated) of candidate proteins and relative mRNA expression. The gray bar represents the level of relative mRNA expression that did not show a statistically-significant regulation. The blue rectangle shows the greatest correlation between mRNA expression and protein increased levels. For qPCR experiments, the error bar represents the mean ± SE of three biological samples. (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

OsSRP-ZXA protein) was induced by Pseudomonas syringae pv. tomato DC3000, reaching its highest peak of expression at 12 hpi [39]. Moreover, AtSRP4 and AtSRP5 (another serpin protein) knockout mutants exaggerated whereas overexpressing lines reduced plant HR-induced cell death. They also demonstrated that mutants of AtSRP4 and AtSRP5 suppressed the growth of bacterial pathogen Pseudomonas syringae pv. tomato DC3000 carrying the AvrRpt2 effector. In this context, our hypothesis that rice plant (HR)-induced cell death responses are somehow manipulated in favor of M. oryzae installation/proliferation in its biotrophic phase, seems to be aligned with an increasing body of evidence that indicates the role of protease inhibitors as susceptibility factors in crop plant-pathogen interactions. However, the precise role of OsSERPIN-ZXA in rice-blast susceptibility remains to be characterized.

Another important revealed candidate to be addressed is OsNUDX hydrolase domain-containing protein (B8AZ64 - UniProt code). Showing the fourth-highest fold change among the DAPs identified in the comparison S_12 hpi/R_12 hpi, OsNUDX seems to be also strongly associated with rice-blast susceptibility. Nudix (nucleoside diphosphates linked to some moiety X) is a diverse superfamily of proteins, which are defined by the conserved Nudix motif amino acid sequence GX5-EX7-REVXEEXGU, widely distributed among all classes of organism ranging from viruses to humans [40]. Our search on RiceNetDB database (htt p://bis.zju.edu.cn/ricenetdb/) returned 29 genes encoding OsNUDX proteins in Oryza sativa. Despite a few studies addressing the effects of NUDX proteins in rice physiology, there are several relevant studies on Arabidopsis thaliana that suggests their role in susceptibility through the regulation of biotic stress plant responses. For example, not only the expression of atNUDX7 protein in A. thaliana was shown to be induced upon attack of diverse phytopathogens, but also mutant plants (KOnudx7) exhibited enhanced resistance to (a)virulent pathogenic strains [41,42]. It is well established that plant cells are equipped with a system of antioxidant enzymes involved in scavenging attacking radicals as well as in regenerating oxidized biomolecules, responsible for the sanitization of the cell plant environment. In this way, molecular and enzymatic studies have unambiguously reported that AtNUDX7 protein plays a physiological role in maintaining cellular redox homeostasis during stress, by hydrolyzing excess NADH substrate (a potential source of superoxide) and preventing excessive stimulation of defense responses. *AtNUDT7* loss-of-function mutant plants displayed enhanced resistance to pathogens as well as increased levels of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and NAD(*P*)H on infected leaves [43,44]. Interestingly, some phytopathogens, such as the oomycete *Phytophthora sojae*, have developed a strategy to modulate plant defense response by secreting an effector that is in fact a NUDX enzyme [45]. Besides, this pathogen NUDX recruits a cyclophilin enzyme from its host plant to be activated and block plant ROS burst defense response.

To get a deeper insight into cellular redox states of infected rice NILs, we went through the proteomic profile comparison between compatible/incompatible interactions 12 hpi to check-out for DAPs ordinarily involved with cellular detoxification, such as peroxidase enzymes showing glutaredoxin/thioredoxin activities. As we expected, our results revealed a remarked differential increase of these antioxidantrelated proteins, which ultimately abrogates a robust stimulation of host stress responses upon *M. oryzac* infection, reflecting the greater negative regulation of defense responses in the compatible interaction. In Table 2, we report a set composed of eighteen cell-protective antioxidant ROS-scavenger enzymes, identified at the early stage of infection, suggested here to be modulated by the fungus to 'keep a calm environment' for successful colonization.

A manual examination of differentially-increased proteins identified in the S_12 hpi/R_12 hpi comparison revealed an additional potential target protein involved in rice susceptibility to *M. oryzae*. Closing the specific set of highlighted susceptibility-related proteins revealed by our proteomics analysis is *OsDjA2* (Q6K850 - UniProt code), a molecular chaperone Hsp40/DnaJ family protein, which was 3.58 (log₂)-fold change increased in the susceptible interaction at 12 hpi. According to Sarkar and colleagues [46], the rice genome includes 104 DnaJ genes, categorized into four types based on the presence of specific conserved domains. Although only a few of these genes have been functionally characterized, the homologous protein-encoded gene OsDjA6 was

Table 2

Cellular homeostasis (ROS)-related DAPs.

Accession #*	Protein description	(log ₂)_Fold change S_12 hpi/R_12 hpi	
A0A0N7KJH5	Probable phospholipid hydroperoxide glutathione peroxidase [Oryza sativa Japonica Group]	6.383	
Q6ES23	Probable lactoylglutathione lyase [Oryso sotivo Japonica Group]	5.136	
B7F6T2	Lactoylglutathione lyase-like [Oryza sativa Japonica Group]	4.574	
B9EVP0	Peroxidase 2 - OsPRX112 [Oryza sativa Japonica Group]	3.597	
Q69TY4	Peroxiredoxin-2E-1 - OsPRXIIe-1 [Oryza sativa Japonica Group]	3.529	
023877	Ferredoxin-NADP reductase, chloroplastic-like [Orysa sativa Japonica Group]	3.239	
010GW1	TAS protein [Oryza sativa Japonica Group]	2.915	
A229L8	Probable glutathione S-transferase - OsGSTu6 [Oryza sativa Japonica Group]	2.829	
A2ZIK9	Monothiol glutaredoxin-\$12 - OsGRXs12 [Oryza sativa Japonica Group]	2.345	
A2YL83	Thioredoxin-like protein - OsCDSp32 [Orysa sativa Japonica Group]	2.240	
A2XV46	2-alkenal reductase (NADP(+)-dependent) [Oryza sativa Japonica Group]	2.397	
BSAJS5	Probable nucleoredoxin 1-2 - OsNRX1-2 [Oryza sativa Japonica Group]	1.980	
Q6ER94	2-Cys peroxiredoxin BAS1 - OsBAS1 [Oryza sativa Japonica Group]	1.809	
Q10AH9	Ankyrin repeat domain-containing protein 2A - OsAKR2a [Orysa sativa Japonica Group]	2.004	
Q105M7	Peroxisomal membrane protein 11-1-like - OsPEX11-1 [Oryza sativa Japonica Group]	1.690	
A2XU83	Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase A - OsGPDH-A [Orysa sativa Japonica Group]	2.593	
Q2QMD4	Thiosulfate/3-mercaptopyruvate sulfurtransferase 2 - OsSTR1 [Orysa sativa Japonica Group]	2.543	
BOFFPO	Oxygen-evolving enhancer protein 2 - OsOEE, chloroplastic [Oryze setive Japonica Group]	1.900	

* UniProt accession code (available at uniprot.org/proteomes/).

recently proposed to act as a negative regulator in the rice PTI response through the inhibition not only of ROS accumulation, but also of the expression of defense-related genes in the SA-mediated pathway [47]. Interestingly, OsDjA6 (Q0JB88 - UniProt code) and OsDjA2 share a great similarity in terms of amino acid alignment and Hsp40 chaperone domain structures.

Altogether, our above-mentioned results reinforced the idea that both NILs underwent a substantial and distinct reprogramming of gene expression, clearly reflected in the resulting phenotypes of compatible/ incompatible interaction (Fig. 1), notably during their initial responses to *M. oryzae* infection, a time point when the largest number of differentially increased proteins was identified. We also reasoned that rice NIL IRBLi-F5:9881 *M. oryzae* compatibility might be primarily prompted by the expression of those revealed rice putative susceptibility related proteins (*S*-proteins), strongly suggested to be modulated by the fungus to serve either as a nutrient source or as negative regulators of host PTI/ ETI immune responses.

We also analyzed the expression levels of the five most promising Scandidates at 12 hpi in the compatible interaction and displayed the data together with their respective proteomics profile results (Fig. 4). The transcript levels of four S-candidate genes, namely OsSUS4, OsPIN1, OsSRP-ZXA, and OsDjA2 were remarkably induced (upregulated) at this early beginning course of infection. Notably, OsDjA2 showed the highest levels of either mRNA expression (2.55 log₂FC) and protein differential increase (3.58 log₂FC), thus representing the best target to our functional genomics assay. We further propose a model for the regulation of these candidate susceptibility proteins upon M. oryzae infection (Fig. 5).

3.5. Antisense technology for S-target validation

Transient-Induced Gene Silencing (TIGS) based on antisense oligonucleotide (ASO) consists of a robust and high-throughput system applied for gene function analyses [48]. Firstly demonstrated by Zamecnik & Stephenson [49], the concept of gene silencing by ASO is relatively straightforward: a user-tailored single-stranded synthetic DNA molecule (16-25 nucleotide long) designed to hybridize by virtue of Watson-Crick base-pairing with a complementary stretch of a target mRNA (sense strand) forming a heteroduplex that induces degradation of the transcript [50], usually by endonuclease RNase H-dependent cleavage mechanism, resulting in an effective gene silencing (knockdown). In the present study, we employed a phosphorothioate-modified oligo-deoxyribonucleotide (PTO)-based TIGS method (described in Lambertucci et al. [15], with modifications) for functional validation, in planta, of the engagement of our revealed targets in triggering rice-blast susceptibility. We selected OsDjA2 as our most promising candidate for the control of blast disease by gene silencing.

To broaden our horizon of S-target prospection, we went through the results of the transcriptomic profiling of the same rice NILs-M. oryzae interactions [51]. Analyzing the differentially expressed genes (DEGs), we identified and selected two promising DEGs showing a remarkable increase in the compatible interaction. The first, OsERF104 (LOC_Os08g36920), represents a member of the APETALA2/Ethylene Response Factor superfamily (AP2/ERF) well-known to regulate the expression of several rice genes related to stress response pathways [52]. AP2/ERF transcription factors have become the subject of intensive research activity in crops due to their involvement in a variety of biological processes and responsiveness to a wide (a)biotic stresses. For example, silencing of OsERF922 rice gene by RNA interference (RNAi technology) enhanced rice resistance to M. oryzae [53]. Similarly, Wang et al. [54] reported a great enhancement of rice resistance to M. oryzae through CRISPR knock-out of the same OsERF922 gene, asserting the role of this AP2/ERF domain-containing gene in rice-blast susceptibility.

The second transcriptome-prospected candidate, OsPYL5 (LOC_Os05g39580), is a Pyrabactin Resistant/Pyrabactin Resistant-like (PYR/PYL) receptor or Regulatory Component of Abscisic acid (ABA) Receptor (RCAR). The binding of ABA phytohormone to PYL receptors triggers a phosphorylation cascade that activates downstream transcription factors promoting the expression of ABA-regulated genes and resulting in the acquisition of abiotic and biotic stress resistance in plants [55]. Aside from its well-documented roles in controlling plant physiological aspects and a wide variety of plant abiotic stresses, such as drought and salinity, ABA has also been implicated in modulating (positively or negatively) plant immune responses upon pathogen infection [56]. Furthermore, growing evidence is pointing toward ABA playing a pivotal role as a susceptibility factor not only in rice-Magnaporthe pathosystem but also in most plant-fungal interactions. Lastly, supporting the role of ABA-binding PYL receptors in crop plant-fungal susceptibility, Gordon et al. [57] showed that knockdown of wheat PYL4 receptor enhanced early resistance to Fusarium graminearum head blight (FHB) disease. Therefore, based on our Omics results, as well as in consonance with relevant literature findings we selected our three most prominent S-candidates: OsDjA2, OsERF104 and OsPYL5 to further validate their role in rice-blast susceptibility.

In the TIGS assay, at 16 h post-PTO infiltration, treated leaves of rice susceptible NIL IRBLI-F5 were atomized with *M. orysac* spore suspension and foliar symptoms were visually examined and quantitatively assessed for healthy/lesioned ratio of foliar surface, 7 days post fungal inoculation (Fig. 61-II). Despite all treated plants showing typical lesion shapes of blast disease, rice leaves treated with PTO targeting *S*-candidates (Fig. 61A-C) clearly displayed slight lesions compared with control groups (Fig. 61D-E), which were entirely affected, presenting greater severity of blast disease. The quantification of symptoms (mean ± SE of



Fig. 5. A proposed model for the regulation of rice susceptibility responses upon *M. orysac* infection. A set composed by six potential *S*-proteins (represented by colored enzyme-shapes and listed in a column at the right), conjoined with eighteen antioxidant ROS-protective enzymes (the ten most eminent are listed in a column at the right), presenting a remarkable differential-increase in the comparison *S*_12 hpi/R_12 hpi, suggested to be modulated by the fungus and thus associated to the compatibility state. Abbreviations: R: plant R-protein; PRR: pathogen-related receptor; ROS: reactive oxygen species; HR: hypersensitive reaction; PCD: programmed-cell death; ETI: effector-triggered immunity.

N = 9) in terms of the percentage of healthy foliar surface area, showed a notable increase of the healthy foliar tissue (up to 40%) on rice leaves treated with PTO targeting S-candidates in comparison with testimony group (treated only with M. oryzae fungus 9881 isolate) (Fig. 6 II). In addition, as expected, rice leaves treated with no-target negative control PTO (oligo designed to have no complementary sequence in rice transcriptome database), exhibited as much injury as the testimony group, assuring the reliability of the observed PTO-mediated phenotypes (Fig. 6 I A-C). Further analysis for significance of healthy foliar surface between PTO treatments and the testimony group (Fig. 6 II), pointed to statistical differences (post-hoc t-test; p-value <0.05) for all three PTO_OsDjA2, PTO_OsERF104, and PTO_OsPYL5 treatments, ultimately suggesting an acquired resistance (partially, at least) to infection probably due to the knock-down of the corresponding rice susceptibility target transcripts. As we expected, the ANOVA between the no-target negative control PTO treatment and the testimony (only fungus 9881) showed a non-significant statistical difference. Although the reasons why plants have conserved and also promote the expression of such Sgenes upon infection that would make them susceptible to pathogens remains a conundrum, it seems clear that modulation of cognate transcript levels is an important turning point for triggering rice-M. oryzae compatible state.

4. Conclusions

Taken together, our findings provided important molecular insights on rice-*M. oryzae* pathosystem at early stages of infection, disclosing potential rice susceptibility players with pivotal and specific roles in triggering a pathogen compatible state. Further, we propose different scenarios whereby the hemibiotrophic fungus *M. oryzac*, might succeed in causing disease by modulating host conserved *S*-targets involved, for example, with cell homeostasis (e.g.: antioxidant machinery), leading to a negative regulation of plant defense responses either by neutralizing ROS sources or hampering programmed-cell death triggering pathways. The pathogen can even hijack host *S*-targets responsible for making available favored fungus meals (fructose and glucose) in different host cellular compartments, hence, enhancing fungus survival, proliferation, and pathogenesis. Overall, we provide novel and alternative targets for innovative breeding strategies (e.g.: deletion of *S*-targets by CRISPR genome editing) toward the development of genetically improved crops with broader pathogen resistance.

Supplementary data to this article can be found online at https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jprot.2021.104223.

Data availability

All generated data comprising chromatography, mass spectrometry, protein quantification, and statistics, were deposited into the international repository *Center for Computational Mass Spectrometry* (University of California, San Diego) and into the *ProteomeXchange consortium*, under the IDs MSV000082657 and PXD010542 respectively.

Author contributions

FTPKT performed the experiments and wrote the manuscript. OBON performed plant growth and MMDPC the inoculations, WF, MC, and MVS performed the mass spectrometry analysis, RNM and RB performed the TIGS assay, OLF and AM designed and supervised the experiments.



Fig. 6. Functional validation of potential S-target through PTO-based TIGS assay. Photographs were taken at 7 dpi and severity of symptoms were analyzed using the software Quant®. 1. (A-C) PTOs targeting rice-blast susceptibility candidate transcripts encoded by OsDjA2, OsERF104, OsPYL4 rice genes, respectively; (D-E) random nonsense PTO as a no-target control treatment, and only fungus treatment, respectively. Scale bar = 1 cm. II. Significance for percentage of healthy foliar surface in relation to the control group (Only 9881 fungus) calculated with one-way ANOVA and post-hoc t-test (P < 0.05). Each bar represents the average of nine replicates (±SE). n.s., non-significative; PTO, phosphorothioate-modified oligodeoxynucleotides; NIL, near-isogenic line; dpi, days post-inoculation; ANOVA, analysis of variance.

Declaration of Competing Interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial competing interest.

Data availability

Data will be made available on request.

Acknowledgements

This study was financed by Embrapa, Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior - Brasil (CAPES) - Financial Code 001, Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico -CNPq, FAPDF and FUNDECT.

References

- [1] S. Chen, L. Yang, D. Tian, L. Yang, Z. Chen, F. Wang, Y. Zhou, Z. Chen, Y. Luo, Proteomic analysis of the defense response to Magnaporthe oryzae in rice harboring the blast resistance gene Piz-t, Rice 11 (2018), https://doi.org/10.1186/ 12284-018-0240-3
- [2] P. Jain, S.G. Krishnan, P.K. Singh, A. Khanna, A.K. Singh, V. Sharma, A.U. Solanke, R. Kapoor, T.R. Sharma, Understanding host-pathogen interactions with expression profiling of NILs carrying Rice-blast resistance Pi9 gene, Front. Plant Sci. 8 (2017) 1-20, https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2017.00093.
- [3] D.J.G. Jones, J.L. Dangl, The plant immunity, Nature 444 (2006) 323-329. [4] D. Lapin, G. Van den Ackerveken, Susceptibility to plant disease: more than a failure of host immunity, Trends Plant Sci. 18 (2013) 546-554, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.tplants.2013.05.005.

- [5] H. Lu, J.D. Faris, R.P. Oliver, S. Cloutier, J.B. Rasmussen, J.P. Fellers, S.S. Xu, L. Reddy, K.J. Simons, S.W. Meinhardt, Z. Zhang, T.L. Friesen, S. Lu, A unique wheat disease resistance-like gene governs effector-triggered susceptibility to necrotrophic pathogens, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 107 (2010) 13544-13549, https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1004090107
- [6] J. Win, A. Chaparro-Garcia, K. Belhaj, D.G.O. Saunders, K. Yoshida, S. Dong, S. Schornack, C. Zipfel, S. Robatzek, S.A. Hogenhout, S. Kamoun, Effector biology of plant-associated organisms: concepts and perspectives, Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol. 77 (2012) 235-247, https://doi.org/10.1101/sqb.2012 7.0159
- [7] C.C.N. van Schie, F.L.W. Takken, Susceptibility genes 101: how to be a good host, Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 52 (2014) 551-581, https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev phyto-102313-045854.
- [8] D.V. Ahn, Seshu, Blast reaction of durably resistance rice cultivar in multiplication trials, Phytopathology S1 (1991) 1150.
 J.M. Bonman, G.S. Khush, R.J. Nelson, P. Notice, Breeding rice for resistance to
- stn, Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 30 (1992) 507-528.
- [10] P.K. Singh, A. Nag, P. Arya, R. Kapoor, A. Singh, R. Jaswal, T.R. Sharma, Prospects of understanding the molecular biology of disease resistance in rice, Int. J. Mol. Sci. 19 (2018), https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms19041141.
- [11] Guo-Liang Wang, Barbara Valent, Advances in genetics, genomics and control of rice blast disease, Adv. Genet. Genomics Control Rice Blast Dis. (2009) 1-10, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4020-9500-9_12.
- [12] H.H. Flor, Current status of the gene-for-gene concept, Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 9 (1971) 275-296.
- [13] R. Freisleben, A. Lein, Über die Auffindung einer mehltauresistenten Mutante nach Röntgenbestrahlung einer anfälligen reinen Linie von Sommergerste. Naturwissenschaften. 30 (1942) 608, https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01488231.
- [14] M. Bezrutczyk, J. Yang, J.S. Bom, M. Prior, D. Sosso, T. Hartwig, B. Szurek, R. Oliva, C. Vera-Cruz, F.F. White, B. Yang, W.B. Frommer, Sugar flux and signaling in plant-microbe interactions, Plant J. 93 (2018) 675-685, https://doi.org/ 10.1111/tpj.137
- [15] S. Lambertucci, K.M. Orman, S. Das Gupta, J.P. Fisher, S. Gazal, R.J. Williamson, R. Cramer, L.V. Bindschedler, Analysis of Barley Leaf Epidermis and Extrahaustorial Proteomes During Powdery Mildew Infection Reveals That the PR5 Thaumatin-Like Protein TLP5 Is Required for Susceptibility Towards Blumeria

graminis f. sp. hordei, Front. Plant Sci. 10 (2019), https://doi.org/10.3389/ ipls.2019.01138.

- [16] M.C. Filippi, A.S. Prabhu, Phenotypic virulence analysis of Pyricularia grisea isolates from Brazilian upland rice cultivars, Pesqui. Agropecu. Bras. 36 (2001) 27–35, https://doi.org/10.1590/S0100-204X2001000100004.
- [17] J.L. Notteghem, Cooperative experiment on horizontal resistance to rice blast, in: BLAST and upland rice: report and recommendations from the meeting for international collaboration in upland rice improvement, in: BLAST Upl. Rice Rep. Recomm. from Meet. Int. Collab. Upl. Rice Improv, International Rice Research Institute, Los Baños, 2001, p. 43.
- [18] L.S.T. Carmo, R.O. Resende, L.P. Silva, S.G. Ribeiro, A. Mehta, Identification of host proteins modulated by the virulence factor AC2 of tomato chlorotic mottle virus in Nicotiana benthamiana, Proteomics. 13 (2013) 1947–1960, https://doi.org/ 10.1002/pmic.201200547.
- [19] A.M. Murad, E.L. Rech, NanoUPLC-MSE proteomic data assessment of soybean seeds using the Uniprot database, BMC Biotechnol. 12 (2012) 1, https://doi.org/ 10.1186/1472-6750-12-82.
- [20] J. Rappsilber, M. Mann, Y. Ishihama, Protocol for micro-purification, enrichment, pre-fractionation and storage of peptides for proteomics using StageTips, Nat. Protoc. 2 (2007) 1896–1906, https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2007.261.
- [21] J. Chong, O. Soufan, C. Li, I. Caraus, S. Li, G. Bourque, D.S. Wishart, J. Xia, MetaboAnalyst 4.0: Towards more transparent and integrative metabolomics analysis, Nucleic Acids Res. 46 (2018) W486-W494, https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/ gky310.
- [22] I.A. Sparkes, J. Runions, A. Keams, C. Hawes, Rapid, transient expression of fluorescent fusion proteins in tobacco plants and generation of stably transformed plants, Nat. Protoc. 1 (2006) 2019–2025, https://doi.org/10.1038/ nprot.2006.286.
- [23] A. Dalakouras, M. Wassenegger, J.N. McMillan, V. Cardoza, I. Maegele, E. Dadami, M. Runne, G. Krczal, M. Wassenegger, Induction of silencing in plants by highpressure spraying of in vitro-synthesized small RNAs, Front. Plant Sci. 7 (2016) 1–5, https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2016.01327.
- [24] L.J.R. Vale, E.I.F. Fernandes Filho, A software for plant disease severity assessment, Int. Congr. Plant Pathol. (2003) 105 (Abstract 8.18).
- [25] N. Kobayashi, M.J. Telebanco-Vanoria, H. Tsunematsu, H. Kato, T. Imbe, Y. Fukuta, Development of new sets of international standard differential varieties for blast resistance in rice (Orysa sativa L.), Japan Agric. Res. Q. 41 (2007) 31–37, https:// doi.org/10.6090/jarq.41.31.
- [26] D. Balmer, V. Flors, G. Glauser, B. Mauch-Mani, Metabolomics of cereals under biotic stress: current knowledge and techniques, Front. Plant Sci. 4 (2013) 1–12, https://doi.org/10.3389/Tpls.2013.00082.
- [27] O. Stein, D. Granot, An overview of sucrose synthases in plants, Front. Plant Sci. 10 (2019) 1-14, https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2019.00095.
- [23] Hirofumi Nakagami, Yoshitaka Takano, Kohji Yamada, Yusuke Saijo, Regulation of sugar transporter activity for antibacterial defense in Arabidopsis, Science (80-.) 354 (2016) 1427–1430, https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aah5692.
- [29] J.W. Moore, S. Herrera-Foessel, C. Lan, W. Schnippenkoetter, M. Ayliffe, J. Huerta-Espino, M. Lillemo, L. Viccars, R. Milne, S. Periyannan, X. Kong, W. Spielmeyer, M. Talbot, H. Bariana, J.W. Patrick, P. Dodds, R. Singh, E. Lagudah, A recently evolved hexose transporter variant confers resistance to multiple pathogens in wheat. Nat. Genet. 47 (2015) 1494-1498. https://doi.org/10.1038/ns.3439.
- [30] G. Ramirez-Carrasco, K. Martinez-Aguilar, R. Alvarez-Venegas, Transgenerational defense priming for crop protection against plant pathogens: a hypothesis, Front. Plant Sci. 8 (2017) 1–8, https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2017.00696.
- [31] M.H. Chi, S.Y. Park, S. Kim, Y.H. Lee, A novel pathogenicity gene is required in the rice blast fungus to suppress the basal defenses of the host, PLoS Pathog. 5 (2009) 1-16, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1000401.
- [32] G. Coaker, G. Zhu, Z. Ding, S.R. Van Doren, B. Staskawicz, Eukaryotic cyclophilin as a molecular switch for effector activation, Mol. Microbiol. 61 (2006) 1485–1496, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2006.05335.x.
- [33] G. Kong, Y. Zhao, M. Jing, J. Huang, J. Yang, Y. Xia, L. Kong, W. Ye, Q. Xiong, Y. Qiao, S. Dong, W. Ma, Y. Wang, The activation of Phytophthora effector Avr3b by plant cyclophilin is required for the nudix hydrolase activity of Avr3b, PLoS Pathog. 11 (2015) 1–22, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1005139.
- [34] M. Cohen, O. Davydov, R. Fluhr, in: (Eds.), Plant serpin protease inhibitors: speci city and duality of function Oxford Academic account Sign in via your Institution Short-term Access, 2020, p. 1.
- [35] H.R. Benbow, L.S. Jermin, F.M. Doohan, Serpins: genome-wide characterisation and expression analysis of the serine protease inhibitor family in Triticum aestivum, G3 Genes, Genomes Genet. 9 (2019) 2709–2722, https://doi.org/ 10.1534/g3.119.400444.
- [36] J.B. Morel, J.L. Dangl, The hypersensitive response and the induction of cell death in plants, Cell Death Differ. 4 (1997) 671–683, https://doi.org/10.1038/sj. edd.4400309.

- [37] N.S. Coll, A. Smidler, M. Puigvert, C. Popa, M. Valls, J.L. Dangl, The plant metacaspase AtMC1 in pathogen-triggered programmed cell death and aging: functional linkage with autophagy, Cell Death Differ. 21 (2014) 1399–1408, https://doi.org/10.1038/cdd.2014.50.
- [38] L. Bhattacharjee, P.K. Singh, S. Singh, A.K. Nandi, Down-regulation of rice serpin gene OsSRP-LRS exaggerates stress-induced cell death, J. Plant Biol. 58 (2015) 327-332, https://doi.org/10.1007/s12374-015-0283-6.
- [39] L. Bhattacharjee, D. Singh, J.K. Gautam, A.K. Nandi, Arabidopsis thaliana serpins AtSRP4 and AtSRP5 negatively regulate stress-induced cell death and effectortriggered immunity induced by bacterial effector AvrRpt2, Physiol. Plant. 159 (2017) 329–339, https://doi.org/10.1111/ppl.12516.
- [40] E. Kraszewska, The plant Nudix hydrolase family, Acta Biochim. Pol. 55 (2008) 663-671, https://doi.org/10.18388/abp.2008_3025.
- [41] N. Jambunathan, R. Mahalingam, Analysis of Arabidopsis growth factor gene 1 (GFG1) encoding a nudix hydrolase during oxidative signaling, Planta. 224 (2006) 1–11, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00425-005-0183-y.
- [42] N. Jambunathan, A. Penaganti, Y. Tang, R. Mahalingam, Modulation of redox homeostasis under suboptimal conditions by Arabidopsis nudix hydrolase 7, BMC Plant Biol. 10 (2010) 173, https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2229-10-173.
- [43] X. Ge, G.J. Li, S.B. Wang, H. Zhu, T. Zhu, X. Wang, Y. Xia, AtNUDT7, a negative regulator of basal immunity in arabidopsis, modulates two distinct defense response pathways and is involved in maintaining redox homeostasis, Plant Physiol. 145 (2007) 204–215, https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.107.103374.
- [44] X. Ge, Y. Xia, The role of AtNUDT7, a Nudix hydrolase, in the plant defense response, Plant Signal. Behav. 3 (2008) 119–120, https://doi.org/10.4161/ pbb.3.2.5019.
- [45] S. Dong, W. Yin, G. Kong, X. Yang, D. Qutob, Q. Chen, S.D. Kale, Y. Sui, Z. Zhang, D. Dou, X. Zheng, M. Gijzen, B. Tyler, Y. Wang, Phytophthora sojae avirulence effector Avr3b is a secreted NADH and ADP-ribose pyrophosphorylase that modulates plant immunity, PLoS Pathog. 7 (2011), https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.ppat.1002353.
- [46] N.K. Sarkar, U. Thapar, P. Kundnani, P. Panwar, A. Grover, Functional relevance of J-protein family of rice (Oryza sativa), Cell Stress Chaperones 18 (2013) 321–331, https://doi.org/10.1007/s12192-012-0384-9.
- [47] X. Zhong, J. Yang, Y. Shi, X. Wang, G.L. Wang, The DnaJ protein OcDjA6 negatively regulates rice innate immunity to the blast fungus Magnaporthe oryzae, Mol. Plant Pathol. 19 (2018) 607-614, https://doi.org/10.1111/mpp.12546.
- [40] A.M. Quemener, L. Bachelot, A. Forestier, E. Donnou-Fournet, D. Gilot, M. D. Galibert, The powerful world of antisense oligonucleotides: from bench to bedside, Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. RNA. 11 (2020) 1–22, https://doi.org/10.1002/ wma.1594.
- [49] P.C. Zameenik, M.L. Stephenson, Inhibition of Rous sarcoma virus replication and cell transformation by a specific oligodeoxynucleotide, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 75 (1978) 280-284, https://doi.org/10.1073/pnat.75.1.280.
- [50] L. Yang, F. Ma, F. Liu, J. Chen, X. Zhao, Q. Xu, Efficient delivery of antisense oligonucleotides using bioreducible lipid nanoparticles in vitro and in vivo, Mol. Ther. - Nucleic Acids. 19 (2020) 1357–1367, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. omtr. 2020.01.018.
- [51] R. Bevitori, S. Sircar, R.N. de Mello, R.C. Togawa, M.V.C.B. Cortes, T.S. Oliveira, M. F. Grossi-De-sá, N. Pareldi, Identification of co-expression gene networks controlling rice blast disease during an incompatible reaction, Genet. Mol. Res. 19 (2020) 1–22, https://doi.org/10.4238/gmr18579.
- [52] R. Abiri, N.A. Shaharuddin, M. Maziah, Z.N.B. Yusof, N. Atabaki, M. Sahebi, A. Valdiani, N. Kalhori, P. Azizi, M.M. Hanafi, Role of ethylene and the APETALA 2/ethylene response factor superfamily in rice under various abiotic and biotic stress conditions, Environ. Exp. Bot. 134 (2017) 33–44, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. envexpbot.2016.10.015.
- [53] Z.G. Dongfeng Liu, Xujun Chen, Jiqin Liu, Jianchun Ye, The rice ERF transcription factor OsERF922 negatively regulates resistance to Magnaporthe oryzae and salt tolerance, J. Exp. Bot. 63 (2012) 3899–3912, https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/ers079.
- [54] F. Wang, C. Wang, P. Liu, C. Lei, W. Hao, Y. Gao, Y.-G. Liu, K. Zhao, Enhanced Rice blast resistance by CRISPR/Cas9-targeted mutagenesis of the ERF transcription factor gene 0sERF922, PLoS One 11 (2016), e0154027, https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0154027.
- [55] X. Tian, Z. Wang, X. Li, T. Lv, H. Liu, L. Wang, H. Niu, Q. Bu, Characterization and functional analysis of pyrabactin resistance-like abscisic acid receptor family in rice, Rice 8 (2015), https://doi.org/10.1186/s12284-015-0061-6.
- [56] S. Zhang, Y.Z. Deng, L.H. Zhang, Phytohormones: the chemical language in Magnaporthe oryzae-rice pathosystem, Mycology. 9 (2018) 233-237, https://doi. org/10.1080/21501203.2018.1483441.
- [57] C.S. Gordon, N. Rajagopalan, E.P. Risseeuw, M. Surpin, F.J. Ball, C.J. Barber, L. M. Buhrow, S.M. Clark, J.E. Page, C.D. Todd, S.R. Abrams, M.C. Loewen, Characterization of triticum aestivum abscisic acid receptors and a possible role for these in mediating fusairum head blight susceptibility in wheat, PLoS One 11 (2016) 1–23, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0164996.

Journal of Proteomics 241 (2021) 104223

Supplementary figures

Figure S1 Partial Least Squares Discriminant Analysis (PLS-DA) multivariate statistical analysis of the DAPs showing a clear grouping of replicates for each condition in a three-dimensional chart representing the three best discriminating components. Notice the dots representing S_12 hpi (green) and R_12 hpi (purple) among the most differentiated conditions.



Figure S2 A-B Clustering of total DAPs (n = 830) according to their relative abundance profiles between experimental conditions. (A) Dendrogram showing the grouping of regulated proteins according to their abundance profiles. (B) Total DAPs clustered from #1 to #7, according to the abundance profile of each protein regulated under conditions S0 (susceptible NIL mock-inoculated), S12 and S24 (compatible interaction 12, 24 hpi, respectively), R0 (mock-inoculated resistant sample), R12, and R24 (incompatible interaction 12, 24 hpi, respectively), represented by the 6 columns of the figure. The y-axis was transformed to show standard deviations (SD) from the mean. In other words, it shows how far the normalized abundance of a specific regulated protein is above or below the mean, after being divided by the SD of those data. Hence, a value of 0 would indicate that the run has exactly the mean value for that protein, and a value of +1 on the axis would represent a data point with a normalized abundance that is exactly one standard deviation above the mean of all runs for that protein. Analysis performed using Progenesis Qi software (.TIFF).



13

Figure S3 A-B Functional categorization according to Gene Ontology (GO) of DAPs identified in compatible and incompatible interactions (comparisons S_12 hpi / S_mock-inoculated; R_12 hpi / R_mock-inoculated; and S_12 hpi / R_12 hpi). GO terms are (A) biological process and (B) molecular function. Identified DAPs are represented here in percentage. The analysis was performed using Blast2GO software. (.TIFF).

A			
GO term – Biological process	S _12 / S_mock	R 12 / R mock	S 12 / R 12
organic substance metabolic process primary metabolic process cellular metabolic process nitrogen compound metabolic process biosynthetic process small molecule metabolic process oxidation-reduction process establishment of localization macromolecule localization regulation of metabolic process catabolic process catabolic process cellular homeostasis cellular component organization regulation of biological quality cellular component biogenesis cellular localization response to stress	33% 33% 0% 33% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0% 0%	14% 14% 12% 11% 11% 4% 11% 4% 5% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2%	20% 18% 17% 15% 12% 5% 4% 4% 4% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2% 2%
B GO term – Molecular function	s 12/S mock	R 12/R mock	S 12 / R 12
organic cyclic compound binding heterocyclic compound binding ion binding small molecule binding hydrolase activity carbohydrate derivative binding protein binding drug binding transferase activity oxidoreductase activity peroxidase activity catalytic activity, acting on a protein	12% 0% 12% 12% 18% 12% 6% 6% 6% 0% 0% 0% 12%	12% 12% 9% 3% 3% 6% 3% 21% 3% 3%	17% 17% 14% 10% 9% 8% 8% 7% 6% 5% 0% 0%
structural constituent of ribosome cofactor binding	0% 0%	6% 9%	0% 0%

Chapter III:

CRISPR/Cas9-targeted Knockout of Rice Susceptibility Genes *OsDjA2* and *OsERF104* Reveals Alternative Sources of Resistance to *Magnaporthe*

oryzae

CRISPR/Cas9-targeted Knockout of Rice Susceptibility Genes OsDjA2 and OsERF104 Reveals Alternative Sources of Resistance to Magnaporthe oryzae

Fabiano T. P. K. Távora.^{1,2}; Anne Cécile Meunier^{3,4}; Aurore Vernet^{3,4}; Lèo Herbert^{3,4}; Murielle Portefaix^{3,4}; Didier Tharreau⁵; Christophe Périn^{3,4}; Octávio L. Franco^{6,7}; Angela Mehta^{2*}

¹ Universidade Federal de Juiz de Fora – UFJF, Brazil

² Embrapa Recursos Genéticos e Biotecnologia, Brazil

³ CIRAD, UMR AGAP, 34398 Montpellier Cedex 5, France

⁴ Université de Montpellier, CIRAD-INRAe-Institut Agro, 34000 Montpellier, France

⁵ CIRAD, UMR BGPI, TA A54/K, F 34398, Montpellier, France;

⁶Centro de Analises Proteomicas, Pos Graduação em Ciencias Genomicas e Biotecnologia, Universidade Católica de Brasília – Brasilia, DF, Brazil

⁷ S-Inova Biotech, Universidade Católica Dom Bosco – Campo Grande, MS, Brazil

*Corresponding author:

Angela Mehta

Embrapa Recursos Genéticos e Biotecnologia, PBI, Av. W/5 Norte Final

CEP 70770-917, Brasília, DF, Brazil

e-mail: angela.mehta@embrapa.br

ABSTRACT

Rice blast, caused by Magnaporthe oryzae, is one of the most destructive diseases in agriculture leading to severe impacts on rice (Oryza sativa L.) harvests worldwide. CRISPR/Ca9 system has proven to be an effective tool for functional genomics revealing several host plant susceptibility genes as an attractive source for building plant resistance, thus contributing to rice improvement. In a previous study, we showed that rice genes OsDjA2 and OsERF104, encoding a chaperone protein and an APETELA2/ethylene-responsive factor, respectively, were strongly induced in a compatible interaction with blast fungus, and had also their function in plant susceptibility validated through gene silencing. Here, we report the CRISPR/Cas9 knockout of OsDjA2 and OsERF104 rice genes resulting in considerable improvement of blast resistance. Fifteen OsDjA2 (62.5%) and seventeen OsERF104 (70.83%) T0 transformed lines were identified from twenty-four regenerated plants for each target and were used in downstream experiments. Sanger sequencing revealed a reasonable percentage of homozygous mutation among OsDjA2 (35%) and OsERF104 (50%) CRISPR-edited lines. Phenotyping of homozygous T1 mutant lines revealed not only a significant decrease in the number of blast lesions, but also a reduction in the percentage of lesioned leaf area when compared with nonedited transformed control lines. Our results support CRISPR/Cas9-mediated target mutation in rice susceptibility genes as an effective and alternative breeding strategy for building resistance to blast disease.

Keywords: Gene editing, Plant-pathogen interaction, Rice-blast resistance, S-genes.

INTRODUCTION

Rice (*Oryza sativa* L.), the staple food for more than half of humankind, is a crucial crop for food security, feeding more people than any other cereal crop¹. Unfortunately, rice plant has to deal with *Pyricularia oryzae* (teleomorph *Magnaporthe oryzae*), an hemibiotrophic fungus responsible for rice blast, one of the most ubiquitous and destructive diseases affecting rice production globally². The cultivation of rice resistant varieties, harboring single or a couple of major *R* genes is the most used and environment-friendly approach to cope with *M. oryzae* infection³. Unfortunately, along with being a labor-intensive technique, conventional breeding aiming at *R* gene-mediated resistance is race specific and partially efficient. Moreover, resistance is broken down within few years after its commercial use⁴.

However, alternatively to the resistance governed by R genes, the genetic manipulation of host susceptibility (-S) genes represents a powerful source towards a more resolute rice-blast resistance⁵. Although plant-pathogen arms race has forced pathogen to continuously evolve new strategies to evade or suppress plant immunity, most pathogens, especially hemibiotrophic fungus, such as *M. oryzae*, require host cooperation for the establishment of a compatible interaction, and typically exploit hosts' S genes to facilitate their proliferation⁶. Hence, all plant genes that somehow facilitate infection and/or support compatibility can be considered as a Sgene⁷. In the past, several case studies have already demonstrated the achievement of a more durable and broad-spectrum crop disease resistance by mutagenesis of S-genes. One of the bestknown host S-genes, Mlo (mildew resistance locus O) encodes a membrane-anchored protein that acts by supporting the establishment of fungus haustoria penetration structure facilitating the invasion of plant epidermal cells⁸. *Mlo* mutants represent the potential robustness of *S*-gene strategy, of which a recessive mutation was shown to confer powdery mildew (PM) resistance in barley seven decades ago and it continues to be employed and still confers durable resistance to all PM races in the field⁹. Further investigations of different pathosystems assisted by omics (e.g., proteomics and transcriptomics) together with gene silencing technologies (e.g., ASO,

HIGS, and RNAi) have expanded our understanding of the molecular basis of pathogenicity, revealing crucial players (potential candidate *S*-genes) engaged with the infection process, and notably contributed to the ever-expanding host *S*-gene repertoire. More recently, CRISPR/Cas genome editing technology¹⁰, has offered new frontiers to overcome plant-pathogen compatibility by targeting *S*-genes in a very precise manner, enabling the development of transgene-free disease-resistant varieties, with several such cultivars already commercialized worldwide¹¹.

In a previous shotgun proteomics study¹², we identified *OsDjA2* (LOC_Os02g56040) with a remarkably increased expression (3.58 [log₂]-fold change) in a susceptible interaction at 12 h post infection with *M. oryzae*, and it had also its gene expression validated by qRT-PCR. Aiming to reinforce our set of candidate target-genes, as well as to broaden our frame of prospection, a second potential candidate was picked from a transcriptomics study performed by our group¹³. *OsERF104* (LOC_Os08g36920), was the most notable Differentially-Expressed Gene (DEG) (4.22 [log₂]-fold change) identified 24 h post infection with *M. oryzae* in the same susceptible interaction. Further, we successfully characterized their function in rice susceptibility through an antisense gene silencing assay, where treated plants showed notable decrease in foliar blast disease symptoms compared with control plants. Therefore, although the molecular mechanism of rice susceptibility to *M. oryzae* is far from being fully captured, the precise and rational manipulation of host susceptibility genes can contribute to the development of effective disease management strategies, making it an interesting alternative and/or complementary approach to *R* genes in breeding programs.

Here, the CRISPR/Cas9-target KO of *OsDjA2* and *OsERF104* genes in the model japonica rice variety Nipponbare is reported. Homozygous mutant lines of T1 progeny carrying edited forms of each targeted gene displayed an enhanced resistance to blast disease.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Plant materials and growth conditions

Rice cultivar Nipponbare (*Oryza sativa* L. spp. *japonica*) plants were grown in a containment greenhouse facility at Cirad, France, under the following conditions: temperature, 28°C day and 24°C night; 60% humidity. The natural light was complemented by artificial sodium light (700 μ mol/m²/s). For blast inoculation, T1 progeny rice seeds from non-edited transformed plants recovered from the transformation experiment (hereafter named 'control lines') and homozygous mutant lines were sown in rows (20 seed per row) in 60 × 30 × 5 cm plastic seedling-nursing trays and maintained in a greenhouse optimal conditions at BGPI, France.

Design of CRISPR/Cas9 sgRNAs and construction of T-DNA vectors

Gene-specific spacers (20nt long sgRNA templates) for each target OsDjA2 and OsERF104were designed using CRISPOR-assisted website¹⁴, available at <u>http://crispor.tefor.net/</u>. We then inserted the sgRNAs into an entry vector derived from Miao et al.¹⁵. Briefly, single-stranded gRNAs (20nt oligos) were synthesized as spacer-containing primers (Supplementary table S1), combined by annealing, and cloned into *BsaI*-digested pENTRY vectors for expression of each guide RNA. Subsequently, the resulting sgRNAs placed under the control of the Pol III U3 promoter, were cloned through LR reaction into the T-DNA region of a destination binary vector originally described by Miao et al.¹⁵ and modified through replacement of the hpt gene by a castor bean catalase intron-containing version of the hpt gene. The T-DNA also carries a rice optimized Cas9 coding sequence controlled by the regulatory region of the maize ubiquitin 1 gene. The final CRISPR constructs for each target gene (*pCR_OsDjA2* and *pCR_OsERF104*) were confirmed by Sanger sequencing using specific primers (Supplementary Table S1). Potential off-target mutations caused by our designed gRNAs in CRISPR/Cas9-induced mutant plants were predicted by CRISPOR tool. For each of our target-genes, we designed specific primers (Supplementary Table S1) to amplify a genomic region (about 600 bp) flanking one top-ranking off-target site showing higher likelihood to cause unintended mutations, and the resulting PCR products were analyzed by sequencing.

Rice protoplast for ex-vivo editing assay

Rice protoplast isolation and transformation were performed as previously described by Zhang et al¹⁶, with adaptations. Briefly, rice cv. Nipponbare seeds were sterilized in a 70% ethanol, 2.5% hypochlorite solution for 15 min under agitation, then washed five times in distilled water, and sown on $0.5 \times$ Murashige and Skoog (MS) solid medium (4.5g/L phytagel) in rectangular (40cm x 30cm) Petri dishes. The seedlings were grown in the dark for 7 to 11 days at 26 °C in a growth chamber. Further protoplast isolation, purification, and transformation steps are detailed on the Supplementary Material.

Rice stable transformation

Rice transformations were carried out as previously described by Hiei et al.¹⁷, with modifications. Briefly, *Agrobacterium tumefaciens* strain EHA105 were transformed, independently, with one of our previously described binary vectors (pCR_OsDjA2 and $pCR_OsERF104$) by electroporation and then used for coculture with embryo-derived secondary calli tissue induced from mature seeds of WT Nipponbare. We transformed a total of 30 calli per construction. Hygromycin-containing medium was used to select hygromycin-resistant calli that were then transferred onto regeneration medium for the regeneration of potentially transformed (edited) plants. After rooting and acclimatation periods (approx. 3 months) into glass tubes, rice seedlings were transferred to soil in greenhouse optimal conditions.

Molecular characterization of CRISPR mutant events

We generated 24 hygromycin-resistant calli-derived regenerated plants for each CRISPR construction (*pCR OsDjA2* and *pCR OsERF104*). Firstly, the genomic DNA of all primary

transformants (T0) was extracted by MATAB (Mixed Alkyl Trimethyl Ammonium Bromide) method¹⁸ and the presence of Cas9 in primary transformants and its segregation to the progeny was ascertained using the primers listed in Supplementary Table S1.

Transfer DNA (T-DNA) copy number was estimated by a DNA-based quantitative PCR (qPCR) optimized method using hpt-specific primers. Briefly, the isolated genomic DNAs were diluted to 0.5 and 5 ng / μ L. A quadruplicate (4 reactions for 1 sample) qPCR was performed per CRISPR transformant line for the presence of hygromycin resistance gene and the reference gene (qPCR33, Actin-1, putative, expressed). A volume of 1 μ L of gDNA was added to 0.3 μ L of Forward primers (10 μ M), 0.3 μ L of Reverse primers (10 μ M), 0.4 μ L of H₂O, and 3 μ L of SYBRgreen, q.s.p. 6 μ L. The reaction and real-time fluorescence readings were carried out using a Light Cycler 480TM (Roche[®]) with the following PCR conditions: 5 min at 95 ° C; 45 cycles with (20 s 95 ° C, 15 s 60 ° C, 20 s 72 ° C); then 5 s at 95 ° C. A melting curve was performed with 1 min at 65 ° C and a continuous increase of 0.11 ° C / s up to 95 ° C to ensure the amplification of a single DNA. The copy number of transgene was estimated after normalizing the amount of DNA using the reference gene and the DNA from a T0 plant containing only one copy (verified by Southern blot) of the hygromycin gene as a comparison. The single copy T-DNA sample served as a reference (for which it was assigned the value 1) and the transgene number of copies was estimated in relation to this reference value.

The genetic material of T0 plants harboring only one T-DNA copy were subjected to PCR using on-target specific primer pairs (Supplementary Table S1) to amplify DNA fragments across both gene-target sites and amplicons subjected directly to Sanger sequencing. The generated chromatograms were explored and deconvoluted using CRISP-ID web-based tool¹⁹ (available at <u>http://crispid.gbiomed.kuleuven.be/</u>) and CRISPR-mediated InDels on alleles of each mutant event were decoded. Lastly, we employed the ExPasy Translate tool²⁰ (available at <u>https://web.expasy.org/translate/</u>) to provide a computational prediction of the impacts of CRISPR/Cas9-induced InDels on both the open reading frames (ORFs) of targeted-genes, and

PROVEAN²¹ (Protein Variation Effect Analyzer) algorithm, developed by Institute Craig Venter (available online at <u>http://provean.jcvi.org/index.php</u>), to assess the variation effects caused by altered amino acid composition/chain structure on the biological function of its cognate-expressed proteins.

Pathogenicity assay

To evaluate the CRISPR-target KO mediated resistance to M. oryzae, the inoculation of rice blast fungus *M. oryzae* was performed as described by Xu et al.²². Briefly, *M. oryzae* isolate GY0011, virulent (compatible) to rice cv. Nipponbare, was cultured on oatmeal medium (20 g of oatmeal, 15 g of agar, 10 g of sucrose and 1 L of distilled water) for 7 days in dark incubator at 25°C, and then aerial mycelia were washed off by gentle rubbing with distilled water and paintbrush. The colonies were then successively exposed to fluorescent light for 3 days to induce sporulation at 25°C. Conidia were harvested by softly scraping and flooding the medium surface with distilled water containing 0.01% Tween 20 detergent and the concentration of conidial suspension inoculum was adjusted to 5x 10⁴ conidia.ml⁻¹. Rice seeds of one control line and three independent homozygous T1 mutant lines of each targeted-gene were sown in trays of 20×12×5 cm filled with compost. Except for one independent homozygous mutant line (from the OsDjA2 targeted gene) that did not germinate, all plants at the fourth-leaf stage were inoculated with *M. oryzae* by spraying with 20 ml conidial suspension per tray. The inoculated rice plants were stored for one night in a controlled dark chamber at 25°C with 95% relative humidity, and then transferred back to the greenhouse. Disease severity was evaluated considering both blast lesion number per leaf and the percentage of lesioned leaf area, observed on the fourth leaves of 6 plants of each mutant line, 6–7 days post-inoculation (dpi), using the software QUANT[®], according to Vale et al.²³. Statistical analysis was performed using oneway ANOVA (p-value <0.05) followed by post hoc two sample T-test (p-values <0.05, <0.01) for average comparison between mutants and control lines.

RESULTS

CRISPR/Cas9 design and ex-vivo assessment of sgRNAs gene-editing activity

For the generation of double-stranded breaks (DSB) at the target sites, one sgRNA targeting the first exon of each rice-blast susceptibility gene were designed (Fig. 1a). The sgRNAs were independently placed under the control of the rice Pol III U3 promoter in T-DNA vectors also containing a rice-optimized Cas9 sequence driven by the maize Ubiquitin 1 promoter (Fig. 1b). To evaluate the efficacy of our CRISPR vectors in generating DSB at target sites, rice protoplasts were independently transformed with both constructs (pCR_OsDjA2 and $pCR_OsERF104$) and genomic DNA was extracted, purified and subjected to the T7EI enzymatic cleavage assay. The results showed that our expressing vectors exhibit suited geneediting activity on the target sites of rice protoplasts DNA (Fig. 1c), hence, supporting their use for creating rice mutant plants.



Fig.1 a-c: CRISPR/Cas9 design and T7EI assay for sgRNAs gene-editing activity. (A) A schematic map of gRNA target sites on genomic regions of OsDjA2 and OsERF104 loci. Exons are indicated as blue boxes, interspaced by introns shown as lines; PAM motif are underlined and represented as white boxes; ATG and TGA represents start and stop codons, respectively. (B) A simplified schematic representation of CRISPR/Cas9 T-DNA structure. (C) Assessment of gRNAs cleavage activity of rice protoplast

genomic DNA via T7EI assay. I – II represents the PCR products of OsDja2 and OsERF104 target-sites, respectively. '-' means non-cleaved PCR product derived from 'wild-type' protoplast transformed with a control plasmid; '+' means cleaved PCR product derived from protoplasts transformed with CRISPR/Cas9 final vector.

Generation of OsDjA2 and OsERF104 rice mutant plants by CRISPR/Cas9 mutagenesis

Aiming to improve rice plant resistance to blast disease through CRISPR-KO of rice susceptibility genes, T-DNA binary constructs (pCR OsDjA2 and pCR OsERF104) were used to transform mature seed embryo-derived calli of rice cv. Nipponbare by Agrobacteriummediated genetic transformation. We obtained 24 primary transformant (T0) plants for each targeted-gene. A total of 23 (95.83%) T0 recovered plants of both OsDjA2 and OsERF104 were T-DNA PCR positive. The screening for T-DNA copy number integrated into their genomes by qPCR revealed fifteen (62.5%) OsDjA2 and seventeen (70.83%) OsERF104 primary transformant plants containing only 1-2 transgene copies, which were selected for further analysis. In those plants, CRISPR/Cas9-target mutagenesis was remarkably efficient: 93.33% and 70.59% of OsDjA2 and OsERF104 primary transformants, respectively, exhibited InDel mutations in the sgRNA target regions upon Sanger sequencing (Fig. 2a). Regarding the nature of CRISPR/Cas9-induced mutations, further examination of sequence chromatograms revealed that among OsDjA2 targeted alleles, there were 8 (57%) harboring bi-allelic mutations, 5 (36%) homozygous, and 1 (7%) heterozygous. Likewise, among OsERF104 mutant lines there were 5 (41%) harboring bi-allelic mutations, 6 (50%) homozygous, and 1 (8%) heterozygous (Fig. 2b). Aligned with literature reports on CRISPR/Cas9-mediated KO in rice^{24,25}, our results showed that the majority (62.5%, 20/32) of CRISPR/Cas9-induced InDels at both sgRNA cleavage sites were deletions of diverse lengths (-1 to -54), mostly observed in the bi-allelic mutant lines. As for the insertion mutations, single-nucleotide insertion (+ A), placed exactly three nucleotides upstream the PAM (i.e.: protospacer adjacent motif) sequence, prevailed (78.6%) on both OsDjA2 and OsERF104 homozygous mutant lines (Table 1).



Fig.2 a-b: The efficiency of CRISPR/Cas9-mediated genome editing of the target sites OsDjA2 and OsERF104, and the ratios of mutant genotypes in T0 mutant plants. Here, the overall mutation efficiency was calculated computing only the *OsDjA2* and *OsERF104* primary transformant plants containing only 1 (máx.2) transgene copies.

Assessment of InDel impacts on both ORFs and targeted-gene products

Functional validation of gene KOs was addressed by computational prediction of the inducedmutation impacts at the molecular level. *in-silico* outcomes of *ExPasy Translate tool* revealed that all *OsDjA2* and *OsERF104* homozygous T0 mutant lines exhibited a premature stop-codon very early on their ORFs (Supplementary Fig. S1), with primary impacts on the regular length of targeted gene-cognate expressed proteins, presumably caused by the frameshift mutations observed on both alleles in the sgRNA-target sites. The frameshift mutations observed on *OsERF104* T0 homozygous mutant lines (i.e.: +1[A]bp and +1[T]bp) resulted in an extensive deletion of 185 amino acid (84% of the total protein content), vanishing with the whole transcriptional factor AP2/ERF domain, laying from 75 to 132 amino acid (Supplementary Fig. S2-A), and argued to be vital for protein function in (a)biotic stress regulatory networks²⁶. Otherwise, the InDel mutation on OsDjA2 T0 homozygous mutant lines (i.e.: -1[G]bp), despite generating great predicted deletion of amino acid content (77%), has conserved 90 amino acid of the native protein, comprising a great portion of the N-terminal conserved domain (known as 'J' domain), and the nascent part of the glycine-rich region ('G' domain') (Supplementary Fig. S2-B), both argued to be essential for dnaJ type protein function in the plant cell during stress conditions²⁸. For this reason, we performed a complementary analysis to check the InDel impacts (at the biological activity level) on the targeted-gene cognate residual OsDjA2 protein. According to PROVEAN (Protein Variation Effect Analyzer) scores, generated based on query sequences of the two OsDjA2 homozygous T0 mutant lines, the large majority of observed amino acid deletions/substitutions were predicted as being deleterious (Supplementary Fig. S3), which means that despite OsDjA2 remaining a truncated-protein, CRISPR/Cas9 mutagenesis probably led to the full knockout of the targeted-genes through loss-of-function (null) mutations.

Recovery of T1 progeny homozygous mutant lines

T0 mutant lines (*OsDjA2_20.1* and *_24.1*; *OsERF104_1.1*, *_5.1*, and *_6.1*) harboring homozygous and predicted loss-of-function (null) mutations were selected, self-pollinated, and their progenies analyzed. We also generated T1 plants derived from T0 control lines (*OsDjA2_27.1*; *OsERF104_14.1*), obtained from the transformation process but with no mutations in the *OsDja2* and *OsERF104* genes. A total of 42 T1 plants (n=6 of each line) were firstly screened for the presence of T-DNA (Fig. 3). For all mutant lines, we observed that the identification and proportion (by around 1/3) of Cas9-free plants at T1 generation were in agreement with Mendelian segregation rate, since we have selected mutant parent lines harboring only one T-DNA insertion in the genome, previously estimated by qPCR.

Target gene: OsDjA2 CCGGTAGGCGGCCTTGATGTCCT (WT sequence)				
Parent line (TO events)	Estimated transgene copy number	Mutation description	Characterization of Indels on both alleles	
1.1	2	Heterozygous -19nt/WT	All1: cacctggcgcGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAGGCGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnn	
9.1	2	Biallelic -2nt/-1nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAGGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn	
12.1	1	Biallelic -17/-1nt	All1: acctggcgcgGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn All2: gcgcaagctt <u>CCG</u> GTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn	
13.1	2	Biallelic -1nt/-4nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn	
14.1	2	Biallelic +1nt/-1nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCCGGTATGGCGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn	
15.1	2	Biallelic +1nt/-4nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAAGGCGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnn	
17.1	2	Biallelic -8nt/-4nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCCGGTAGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnn	
18.1	1	Biallelic -1nt/+1nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCCGGTA-GCGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAGGGCGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnn	
20.1	1	Homozygous -1nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnn	
21.1	2	Homozygous -2nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAGGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAGGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnn	
22.1	1	Biallelic -10nt/-1nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCCGGTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn	
24.1	1	Homozygous -1nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnn	
26.1	1	Homozygote -15nt	All1: cctggcgcgcGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn All2: cctggcgcgcGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn	
27.1	2	non- edited transformant	All1: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAGGCGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAGGCGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn	
27.2	1	Homozygous -3nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCGGTAGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnn	

Table 1: CRISPR/Cas9-induced InDel mutations at both OsDjA2 and OsERF104 sgRNAcleavage sites on primary T0 transformants.

continued

	Target g	gene: OsERF104	CCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTT (WT sequence)
Parent line (TO events)	Estimated transgene copy number	Mutation description	Characterization of Indels on both alleles
1.1	1	Homozygous +1nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn
2.1	1	non- edited transformant	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnn
5.1	1	Homozygous +1nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn
6.1	1	Homozygous +1nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATTGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATTGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn
8.1	2	Biallelic +1nt/-7nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn
9.1	1	Homozygous +1nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn
12.1	1	Homozygous +1nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn
14.1	1	non- edited transformant	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnn
20.1	2	non- edited transformant	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnn
22.1	1	Heterozygous -109 nt/WT	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnn All2: ctttcttctttcgtcatcatnnn
25.1	1	non- edited transformant	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnn
28.1	1	Homozygous +1nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn
30.1	1	Biallelic +1nt/-20nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn All2: tactcctggtCCGGTTggtcatgtgan
31.1	1	non- edited transformant	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnn
32.1	1	Biallelic +1nt/-1nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCC-TGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnn
37.1	1	Biallelic +1nt/-23nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnn All2: atgtactcctTTggtcatgtgan
38.1	1	Biallelic +1nt /-54nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnn All2:TTggtcatgtgan



Fig.3 a-b: PCR-based screening for the presence of T-DNA in rice mutant plants. PCR products amplified from genomic DNA of (A) 7 independently T0 homozygous primary transformants OsDjA2_20.1, _24.1, _27.1, and OsERF104_1.1, _5.1, _6.1, _14.1 (A-C and D-G, respectively); (B) 42 T1 progeny plants (n=6 of each line), using specific Cas9 primer pair (see supplementary material). The letters (A-G) above the gel image refer to individual offspring (#1 to #6) of OsDjA2 and OsERF104 T1 lines. M: DNA molecular ladder; C+: CRISPR plasmid; C-: genomic DNA of WT rice cv. nipponbare; '×' indicates PCR negative for T-DNA.

In the case of the non-edited transformant control line OsDjA2_27.1, estimated to have two T-DNA insertion in the genome (see Table 1), all of its offspring (Fig. 3B: C1-C6) were PCR positive for T-DNA, without a clear segregation rate probably due to either multiple insertions or the small number of progeny screened. Cas9-positive and transgene-free T1 mutants were further genotyped by PCR and the on-target sites directly sequenced. As expected, all T1 mutant events were homozygous for the same mutations observed in both *OsDjA2* and *OsERF104* T0 parent lines (Table 2). Likewise, the non-edited transformed plants (control lines) are still 'wild-type', i.e.: without mutations in the sgRNA-target sites. It is worth noting that no unintended mutation was identified in the potential off-target loci of our homozygous T1 mutant lines (Supplementary Table S2). Therefore, we were able to recover a sufficient number of suitable control lines and homozygous mutant rice plants to subject to the blast resistance assay.

	Target gene:	OsDjA2 CCCGGTAGGCGGCCTTGATGTCCT (WT sequence)
T1 Progeny (6 plants/line)	Mutation description	Characterization of Indels on both alleles
27.1_A1	non- edited transformant	All1: gcgcaagctt <u>CCG</u> GTAGGCGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnnnnnn All2: gcgcaagctt <u>CCG</u> GTAGGCGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnnnnnn
20.1_B1	Homozygous -1nt	All1: gcgcaagcttCCCGGTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnnnnnnn All2: gcgcaagcttCCCGGTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnnnnnnn
24.1_C1	Homozygous -1nt	All1: gcgcaagctt <u>CCG</u> GTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnnnnnnn All2: gcgcaagctt <u>CCG</u> GTAG-CGGCCTTGATGTCCTtgttgctcgcnnnnnnnnnn

Table 2: Segregation of CRISPR/Cas9-induced InDel mutations in the sgRNA target regions of OsDjA2and OsERF104 T1 progeny that were submitted to the phenotyping.

	Target gene: OsER	F104 CCTCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTT (WT sequence)
T1 Progeny (6 plants/line)	Mutation description	Characterization of Indels on both alleles
14.1_D1	non- edited transformant	All1: ctcctggttg <u>CCT</u> CCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnnnnnn All2: ctcctggttg <u>CCT</u> CCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnnnnnn
1.1_E1	Homozygous +1nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnnnnr All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnnnnn
5.1_F1	Homozygous +1nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnnnnr All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCAATGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnnnnn
6.1_G1	Homozygous +1nt	All1: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATTGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnnnnn All2: ctcctggttgCCTCCCATTGGCGGAGATCCGGTTggtcatgtgannnnnnnn

Improved resistance to blast disease in CRISPR/Cas9-edited rice mutants

A total of 42 T1 control and homozygous mutant plants of each targeted-gene (i.e., n=6 per line: OsDjA2 27.1, 20.1, and 24.1; OsERF104 14.1, 1.1, 5.1, and 6.1), with no detectable vegetative development defects under normal growth condition, were tested for blast disease resistance. All plants at the fourth-leaf stage were inoculated with the fungal pathogen M. oryzae compatible isolate GY0011. At the 6-7 dpi, the number of blast lesions and the percentage of lesioned area on the fourth leaves of 6 plants of each mutant line were notably decreased in comparison with the control plants (Fig. 4 a-c). The quantification of both disease severity parameters was further evaluated using post-hoc Student's t-test which pointed to a statistical significance ($p < 0.05^*$, $< 0.01^{**}$) for the number of blast lesions on the leaves of OsDjA2 24.1, OsERF104 5.1 and 6.1 mutant lines (Fig. 4 d-e), and likewise for the percentage of foliar lesioned area on OsDjA2 20.1, OsERF104 1.1, 5.1, and 6.1 mutant lines (Fig. 4 f-g), in comparison with their respective control lines (OsDjA2 27.1, OsERF104 14.1). Although some events from the same mutant line (OsDjA2 20.1 and 24.1; OsERF104 1.1 and 5.1), harboring the same type of frameshift InDel mutations (-1[G]bp and +1[A]bp, respectively), showed a subtle deviation in disease severity phenotypes, such differences were not statistically significant (p < 0.05) when submitted to ANOVA test.

DISCUSSION

Plant pathogen *M. oryzae* poses a major threat to rice productivity worldwide. The fitness of susceptible rice cultivars is seriously impaired under disease pressure, leading to yield reduction or complete crop losses²⁹. To mitigate these negative impacts in agriculture, the usage of *R*-gene-containing cultivars have been for long time the most effective measure for rice crop protection against blast disease³⁰. Nevertheless, dominant resistance governed by single *R* genes entangle several limitations³¹. In this way, targeting host *S*-gene alleles re-flourished along with the recent advancements in new breeding techniques (NBTs), as an effective strategy to build a more durable and broad-spectrum disease resistance.



Fig.4 a-d: Identification of blast resistance in CRISPR/Cas9-edited rice mutant plants. (A) Blast resistant phenotypes of 42 T1 non-edited transformants (control lines) and homozygous mutant plants (i.e.: n=6 per line) of each targeted-gene ($OsDjA2_27.1$, $_20.1$, and $_24.1$; $OsERF104_{_14.1}$, $_{_1.1}$, $_{_5.1}$, and $_{_6.1}$). The whole fourth leaves of 6 plants (independently biological replicates) of each mutant line were detached from the inoculated plants at 6 – 7 dpi, scanned, and analyzed for the number of blast lesions (A-I) and the percentage of lesioned foliar area (A-II), using the software Quant[®]. The panels highlighted the blast symptoms at the central area of six independently rice leaves of each line. (B I-II) Swarmplot representation for the number of blast lesions and the percentage of lesioned foliar area, respectively, observed on each of the 6 leaves of all lines. (C I-II) Histograms showing the average of number lesions observed on the fourth leaves of 6 plants for each line of both OsDjA2 and OsERF104 targeted-gene. (D I-II) Histograms showing the average of percentage lesioned foliar area observed on the fourth leaves of 6 plants for each line of both OsDjA2 and OsERF104 targeted-gene. '*' indicates statistical significance (* p< 0.05; ** p<0.01, Two-sample T-test).

In the present study, we generated independent knockout mutant rice plants for *OsDjA2* and *OsERF104* putative rice-blast susceptibility genes by targeting its coding region using

CRISPR/Cas9 technology. From a total of 24 primary transformant recovered plants for each targeted-gene, we achieved 15 and 17 single copy T-DNA OsDjA2 and OsERF104 events, respectively, of which 14/15 and 12/17 exhibited InDel mutations at their respective sgRNA target-sites, implying a prominent efficiency of CRISPR/Cas9-target mutagenesis. We obtained 5 OsDjA2 and 6 OsERF104 homozygous T0 mutant lines, harboring desirable frameshift Indel mutations (e.g., -1[G]bp, +1[A]bp and +1[T]bp), which were self-pollinated and generated Cas9-positive and transgene-free T1 progeny. The presence of the same InDel mutations at the targeted-sites of T0-derived plants and also the expected Mendelian segregation ratios of transgene in the single copy mutant lines, ultimately suggested stability of the inherited zygosity on the following generation. Therefore, we were able to recover a sufficient number of OsDja2 and OsERF104 homozygous T1 mutant lines showing on-target frameshift mutations on both alleles, the most suitable mutant rice plants for the phenotyping. The inoculation with M. oryzae revealed an overall blast resistance for all tested mutant rice plants of both targeted-genes in comparison with the respective non-edited transformed control lines. In addition, the reduction of disease symptoms, especially in terms of the percentage of lesioned area, was significantly more pronounced (up to a half decrease) on the OsERF104 gene KO plants, probably reflecting the ubiquity of AP2/ERF transcription factor in plant stress responses and its broader engagement with rice-triggered susceptibility. These results indicate that both OsDjA2 and *ERF104* rice genes negatively regulates rice resistance to *M. oryzae*.

The present targeted genes OsDjA2 and OsERF104 were considered as a potential host S-genes in our previous comparative proteomics investigation of rice-*M. oryzae* interaction coupled to a transient-inducible gene silencing assay¹². Their differential abundance (outstanding up to 4x [log]-fold change increase) at the early stages of infection in the compatible interaction as well as the antisense oligo (ASO)-based gene silencing results, suggested to us their tight association with blast disease susceptibility. Accordingly, these observations find plenty support in literature.

Exposed to an ever-changing environment, deluged by biotic and abiotic stressors, plants must be able in maintaining cellular proteostasis for its proper growth, development, and survival³². This requires a fine-tune orchestration of a squad of molecular chaperones. Originally referred to as "Heat Shock Proteins" (Hsps)³³, these Hsps are indeed implicated in a myriad of functions in diverse plant species, playing also an essential and regulatory role in plant innate immune response. Hsp70s and their obligate co-chaperones known as J-domain proteins (JDPs), are arguably the most ubiquitous components of the cellular chaperone network³⁴. In addition, JDP (alternative names are currently used in the literature, such as DnaJ proteins, Hsp40 proteins, and J-proteins) represents the largest family of Hsp70 co-chaperones and are decisive for functionally specifying and directing Hsp70 functions. Rice genome counts for 115 J-protein family genes, randomly distributed on all twelve chromosomes, and classified into three classes (corresponding to types A-C) according to both domain organization and conserved signature sequences³⁵. Type A J-proteins, such as our S-gene target OsDjA2, are characterized by a 70 amino acid long J-domain which is mostly present near the N-terminus, followed by a stretch of glycine/phenylalanine (G/F)-rich region, four repeats of a cysteine rich CxxCxGxG-type zinc-finger motif, and a C-terminal domain involved in dimerization and substrate binding. In addition, the presence of a tripeptide motif His-Pro-Asp (HPD) is a highly conserved feature of J-domain, argued to be essential for the stimulation of the ATPase activity of Hsp70s³⁶. Interestingly, our results of the *in-silico* prediction of InDel-induced frameshift mutations impacts on protein domains of OsDjA2 T0 homozygous mutant lines showed that the protein residues lost its conserved HPD motif, as well as great portion of the J-domain (showed in Fig. S2-C). The roles of HSP40/DnaJ proteins have been well studied in plant growth, development, and abiotic stress tolerance in plants. Regarding its function during biotic stress factors, we have pieces of evidences that in viral pathogenesis, for example, the silencing of diverse J-domain-containing protein can lead to resistance or susceptible outcomes^{37,38}. However, there are still large gaps on the understanding of how these DnaJ proteins negatively

modulate plant immune response mechanisms during pathogen infection, in terms of PAMP sensing, signal transduction, and transcriptional activation/repression of stress-related genes, to trigger disease susceptibility, especially in crop plants. Nonetheless, in the rice-M. oryzae pathosystem, consecutive studies have succeeded to functionally characterize the role of DnaJ homologues rice genes in blast susceptibility. The first study to link the expression of rice DnaJ gene in response to a fungal pathogen was made by Zhong and colleagues³⁹, where they reported the role of a chaperone DnaJ protein, OsDjA6, in the negative modulation of rice basal resistance upon *M. oryzae* infection. Researchers observed that the expression of *OsDjA6* was strongly induced early in a compatible interaction, and OsDjA6 RNA interference (RNAi) mutated plants exhibited increased levels of reactive oxygen species (ROS) burst accumulation as well as up-regulation of defense-related genes, hence, enhanced resistance to M. oryzae in comparison with wild-type plants. More recently, Guojuan Xu et al.⁴⁰ reported a previously unidentified *M. oryzae*-infection tactics to trigger rice susceptibility. They found that MoCDIP4, an effector of M. oryzae, targets OsDjA9 protein to interfere with mitochondriaassociated dynamin-related OsDRP1E protein complex, thereby inhibiting mitochondriamediated plant immunity. Therefore, due to the great plasticity of DnaJ co-chaperone proteins, it seems that its novel role in rice susceptibility during M. oryzae infection starts to gather attention.

Another great player in the tangled modulation of plant immunity are plant hormones. Upon pathogen attack, ethylene (ET) phytohormone production typically raises and its complex signaling network can contribute positively or negatively to resistance depending on enemy's lifestyle and tactics of infection⁴¹. Phytohormone responses often are regulated by a large number of transcription factors (TF), with APETALA2/Ethylene Responsive Factor (AP2/ERF) family being the most conservatively widespread in the plant kingdom⁴². According with Muhammad Rashid *et al.*⁴³ exists 170 AP2/ERF plant-specific TF family genes in the rice (*Oryza sativa* L. spp japonica) genome and they are divided into a total of 11 groups, including

the three most studied groups AP2, ERF, and DREB. The members of AP2/ERF gene family participate in different pathways in response to hormones and biotic/abiotic stresses, such a salicylic/jasmonate acid (SA/JA), abscisic acid (ABA), drought, salinity, cold, disease, and flooding stress⁴⁴. Our CRISPR-edited rice gene OsERF104 (generic name AP2/EREBP#152) is classified into the phylogenetic group IIIc of the rice ERF family^{43,45}, which is composed by 16 genes. The majority of its members has been found to integrate metabolic, hormonal and environmental signals in the biotic stress responses. OsERF104 encodes a plant specific TF, containing only one APETALA2 (AP2) domain (of about 60 amino acids long) that plays decisive regulatory functions in controlling the transcription of downstream target genes by directly binding with cis-acting regulatory elements (called a GCC-box containing the core 5'-GCCGCC-3' sequence) in their promoters. It is noteworthy to emphasize that the present targeted gene OsERF104 (LOC Os08g36920), was selected as a potential S-gene candidate from a previous transcriptomics results, where it showed to be the most differentially-expressed gene (8.99 [log]-fold change; padj < 0.05) at 4 h post-infection (hpi) in the susceptible interaction (Bevitori et al.¹³ - raw data). In addition, it exhibited a notable differential increase at 12 hpi, and scored the highest fold-change 24 hpi in the susceptible interaction, compared with control plants (Bevitori *et al.*¹³ – Table S3). Despite the fact that OsERF104 also showed a differential increase in the resistant interaction, it is well known that pathogen-responsive genes are commonly expressed in compatible and incompatible interactions and are related to common defense pathways triggered by the pathogen⁴⁶. The ERF genes are ubiquitous transcriptional factors, well-known for their plasticity and association with complex signaling networks, and roughly classified as activators or as repressors depending on whether they activate or suppress transcription of specific target genes⁴⁷. Further, increasing evidence indicating that AP2/ERF TF may act as molecular switches to regulate clusters of stimuli responsive genes, playing key roles in both negative regulation of ET biosynthesis and rice susceptibility during distinctive plant-fungal interactions. For example, recent investigations

have demonstrated different plant-specific ERF genes acting by suppressing PAMP-triggered immunity (PTI) upon pathogen infection. Wengin Lu et al.⁴⁸ revealed the importance of AtERF019 gene (subgroup IIc) in mediating plant susceptibility to Phytophthora parasitica through the suppression of PTI and SA/JA defense responses. Likewise, it has also been reported that overexpression of atERF019 increases plant susceptibility to Botrytis cinerea and Pseudomonas syringae, and represses microbe-associated molecular patterns (MAMP)-induced PTI outputs⁴⁹. Regarding rice-*M. oryzae* pathosystem, Dongfeng and co-workers⁵⁰ observed a rapid and strong increase of ERF transcription factor OsERF922 gene expression upon blast infection, and by means of RNAi gene silencing demonstrated that rice plant resistance phenotype was associated with a promptly increase in the expression of pathogenesis-related (PR) gene products. Later, Wang F. et al.⁵¹ reported a great enhancement of rice resistance to M. oryzae through CRISPR knockout of the same OsERF922 gene, asserting the role of this AP2/ERF domain-containing gene in rice-blast susceptibility. Altogether, the appropriate manipulation of AP2/ERF TFs associated with negative regulation of plant immune responses has the potential to improve broad-spectrum disease resistance, thus representing high-value targets for genetic engineering and breeding of novel elite crops.

Our results revealed that CRISPR/Cas9-targeted KO of rice genes *OsDjA2* and *OsERF104* significantly enhanced resistance to *M. oryzae*, and also corroborates the findings of our previous work that suggested the ability of blast fungus to modulate (early in the compatible interaction) the expression of a subset of rice *S*-genes, key players in the negative regulation of basal and innate plant-immune responses, favoring infection and host colonization. Lastly, the present study not only provides alternative targets for fighting rice-blast disease, but also strengthens CRISPR/Cas9-mediated knockout of rice susceptibility genes as a useful strategy for improving blast resistance.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial competing interest.

Author contributions

FTPKT performed the majority of experiments and wrote the manuscript; AV and MP collaborated in the rice stable transformation; LH collaborated in the protoplast assay; DT performed the phenotyping assay; ACM, and CP collaborated with their rice genome editing expertise, kindly provided the CRISPR vectors, and conducted the experiments at the CIRAD facilities; OLF and AM designed and supervised the experiments.

Funding Sources

This study was financed by Embrapa Genetics Resources and Biotechnology, Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES); Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq); FAPDF, and FUNDECT.

Appendix A. Supplementary data

The Supplementary data to this article can be found online at:

References

- Chen S, Yang L, Tian D, et al. Proteomic analysis of the defense response to Magnaporthe oryzae in rice harboring the blast resistance gene Piz-t. *Rice*. 2018;11(1). doi:10.1186/s12284-018-0240-3
- Jain P, Krishnan SG, Singh PK, et al. Understanding Host-Pathogen Interactions with Expression Profiling of NILs Carrying Rice-Blast Resistance Pi9 Gene. *Front Plant Sci*. 2017;8(February):1-20. doi:10.3389/fpls.2017.00093
- Ahn, S. W. & Seshu D V. Blast reaction of durably resistance rice cultivar in multiplication trials. *Phytopathology*. 1991;81(10):1150.
- 4. Bonman JM, Khush GS, Nelson RJ, Notice P. Breeding Rice for Resistance to Pests.

Annu Rev Phytopathol. 1992;30:507-528.

- Zaidi SS e. A, Mukhtar MS, Mansoor S. Genome Editing: Targeting Susceptibility Genes for Plant Disease Resistance. *Trends Biotechnol.* 2018;36(9):898-906. doi:10.1016/j.tibtech.2018.04.005
- Win J, Chaparro-Garcia A, Belhaj K, et al. Effector biology of plant-associated organisms: Concepts and perspectives. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol*. 2012;77:235-247. doi:10.1101/sqb.2012.77.015933
- van Schie CCN, Takken FLW. Susceptibility Genes 101: How to Be a Good Host. *Annu Rev Phytopathol.* 2014;52(1):551-581. doi:10.1146/annurev-phyto-102313-045854
- Büschges R, Hollricher K, Panstruga R, et al. The barley Mlo gene: A novel control element of plant pathogen resistance. *Cell*. 1997;88(5):695-705. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81912-1
- Kusch S, Panstruga R. Mlo-based resistance: An apparently universal "weapon" to defeat powdery mildew disease. *Mol Plant-Microbe Interact*. 2017;30(3):179-189. doi:10.1094/MPMI-12-16-0255-CR
- Jinek M, Chylinski K, Fonfara I, Hauer M, Doudna JA, Charpentier E. A programmable dual-RNA-guided DNA endonuclease in adaptive bacterial immunity. *Science (80-)*. 2012;337(6096):816-821. doi:10.1126/science.1225829
- Parisi C, Tillie P, Rodríguez-Cerezo E. The global pipeline of GM crops out to 2020. Nat Biotechnol. 2016;34(1):31-36. doi:10.1038/nbt.3449
- Fabiano TPKT, Bevitori R, Mello RN, et al. Shotgun proteomics coupled to transientinducible gene silencing reveal rice susceptibility genes as new sources for blast disease resistance. 2021;241(January). doi:10.1016/j.jprot.2021.104223
- Bevitori R, Sircar S, de Mello RN, et al. Identification of co-expression gene networks controlling rice blast disease during an incompatible reaction. *Genet Mol Res.* 2020;19(3):1-22. doi:10.4238/gmr18579
- Concordet JP, Haeussler M. CRISPOR: Intuitive guide selection for CRISPR/Cas9 genome editing experiments and screens. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 2018;46(W1):W242-W245. doi:10.1093/nar/gky354
- Miao J, Guo D, Zhang J, et al. Targeted mutagenesis in rice using CRISPR-Cas system. Cell Res. 2013;23(10):1233-1236. doi:10.1038/cr.2013.123
- Liu B, Li Y, Wang J, et al. A highly efficient rice green tissue protoplast system for transient gene expression and studying light/chloroplast-related processes. *Plant Methods*. 2011;7(1):30. doi:10.1186/1746-4811-7-30
- 17. Hiei Y, Ohta S, Komari T. Efficient transformation of rice (Oryza sativa L.) mediated
by Agrobacterium and sequence analysis of the boundaries of the T-DNA. 1994;6:271-282.

- Peterson T (ed. . *Plant Transposable Elements*. 1057th ed. (Peterson T (ed. ., ed.).
 Springer New York Heidelberg Dordrecht London; 2013. doi:10.1007/978-1-62703-568-2
- 19. Dehairs J, Talebi A, Cherifi Y, Swinnen J V. CRISP-ID: Decoding CRISPR mediated indels by Sanger sequencing. *Sci Rep.* 2016;6(August 2015):1-5. doi:10.1038/srep28973
- Elisabeth Gasteiger, Alexandre Gattiker, Christine Hooland, Ivan Ivanyi, Ron D. Appel and AB. ExPASy: the proteomics server for in-death protein knowledge and analysis. *Nucleic Acid Res.* 2003;31(13):3784-3788.
- Choi Y, Sims GE, Murphy S, Miller JR, Chan AP. Predicting the Functional Effect of Amino Acid Substitutions and Indels. *PLoS One.* 2012;7(10). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0046688
- Xu P, Dong L, Zhou J, et al. Identification and mapping of a novel blast resistance gene Pi57(t) in Oryza longistaminata. *Euphytica*. 2015;205(1):95-102. doi:10.1007/s10681-015-1402-7
- 23. Vale, F. X. R., Fernandes Filho, E. I .F LJR. A software for plant disease severity assessment. In: *International Congress of Plant Pathology*. ; 2003:p.105 (Abstract 8.18).
- Wang F, Wang C, Liu P, et al. Enhanced Rice Blast Resistance by CRISPR/ Cas9-Targeted Mutagenesis of the ERF Transcription Factor Gene OsERF922. Published online 2016. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0154027
- 25. Fayos I, Meunier AC, Vernet A, et al. Assessment of the roles of SPO11-2 and SPO11-4 in meiosis in rice using CRISPR/Cas9 mutagenesis. *J Exp Bot.* 2020;71(22):7046-7058. doi:10.1093/jxb/eraa391
- 26. Abiri R, Shaharuddin NA, Maziah M, et al. Role of ethylene and the APETALA 2/ethylene response factor superfamily in rice under various abiotic and biotic stress conditions. *Environ Exp Bot.* 2017;134:33-44. doi:10.1016/j.envexpbot.2016.10.015
- Xie Z, Nolan TM, Jiang H, Yin Y. AP2/ERF transcription factor regulatory networks in hormone and abiotic stress responses in Arabidopsis. *Front Plant Sci.* 2019;10(February):1-17. doi:10.3389/fpls.2019.00228
- Du Y, Zhao J, Chen T, et al. Type I J-Domain NbMIP1 Proteins Are Required for Both Tobacco Mosaic Virus Infection and Plant Innate Immunity. *PLoS Pathog.* 2013;9(10). doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003659
- 29. Gene RP, Jain P, Singh PK, Kapoor R, Khanna A. Understanding Host-Pathogen Interactions with Expression Profiling of NILs Carrying Rice-Blast. 2017;8(February):1-

20. doi:10.3389/fpls.2017.00093

- Li W, Chern M, Yin J, Wang J, Chen X. Recent advances in broad-spectrum resistance to the rice blast disease. *Curr Opin Plant Biol.* 2019;50:114-120. doi:10.1016/j.pbi.2019.03.015
- 31. Stam R, McDonald BA. When resistance gene pyramids are not durable—the role of pathogen diversity. *Mol Plant Pathol*. 2018;19(3):521-524. doi:10.1111/mpp.12636
- 32. Park CJ, Seo YS. Heat shock proteins: A review of the molecular chaperones for plant immunity. *Plant Pathol J.* 2015;31(4):323-333. doi:10.5423/PPJ.RW.08.2015.0150
- Boston RS, Viitanen P V., Vierling E. Molecular chaperones and protein folding in plants. *Plant Mol Biol.* 1996;32(1-2):191-222. doi:10.1007/BF00039383
- 34. Verma AK, Tamadaddi C, Tak Y, et al. The expanding world of plant J-domain proteins. *CRC Crit Rev Plant Sci.* 2019;38(5-6):382-400. doi:10.1080/07352689.2019.1693716
- Sarkar NK, Thapar U, Kundnani P, Panwar P, Grover A. Functional relevance of Jprotein family of rice (Oryza sativa). *Cell Stress Chaperones*. 2013;18(3):321-331. doi:10.1007/s12192-012-0384-9
- Kampinga HH, Andreasson C, Barducci A, Cheetham ME, Cyr D. Function, evolution, and structure of J-domain proteins. *Cell Stress Chaperones*. 2019;24:7-15. doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s12192-018-0948-4
- Luo Y, Fang B, Wang W, Yang Y, Rao L, Zhang C. Genome-wide analysis of the rice J-protein family: identification, genomic organization, and expression profiles under multiple stresses. *3 Biotech.* 2019;9(10):1-16. doi:10.1007/s13205-019-1880-8
- Ko SH, Huang LM, Tarn WY. The Host Heat Shock Protein MRJ/DNAJB6 Modulates Virus Infection. *Front Microbiol*. 2019;10(December):1-9. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2019.02885
- Zhong X, Yang J, Shi Y, Wang X, Wang GL. The DnaJ protein OsDjA6 negatively regulates rice innate immunity to the blast fungus Magnaporthe oryzae. *Mol Plant Pathol.* 2018;19(3):607-614. doi:10.1111/mpp.12546
- Xu G, Zhong X, Shi Y, et al. A fungal effector targets a heat shock-dynamin protein complex to modulate mitochondrial dynamics and reduce plant immunity. *Sci Adv*. 2020;6(48):1-10. doi:10.1126/sciadv.abb7719
- Anver S, Tsuda K. Ethylene in Plants. *Ethyl Plants*. Published online 2015:205-221. doi:10.1007/978-94-017-9484-8
- 42. Feng K, Hou XL, Xing GM, et al. Advances in AP2/ERF super-family transcription factors in plant. *Crit Rev Biotechnol*. 2020;40(6):750-776. doi:10.1080/07388551.2020.1768509

- Rashid M, Guangyuan H, Guangxiao Y, Hussain J, Xu Y. AP2/ERF transcription factor in rice: Genome-wide anvas and yntenic relationships between monocots and udicots. *Evol Bioinforma*. 2012;2012(8):321-355. doi:10.4137/EBO.S9369
- 44. Phukan UJ, Jeena GS, Tripathi V, Shukla RK. Regulation of Apetala2/Ethylene response factors in plants. *Front Plant Sci.* 2017;8(February):1-18. doi:10.3389/fpls.2017.00150
- Nakano T, Suzuki K, Fujimura T, Shinshi H. Genome-wide analysis of the ERF gene family in arabidopsis and rice. *Plant Physiol.* 2006;140(2):411-432. doi:10.1104/pp.105.073783
- 46. Ribot C, Hirsch J, Balzergue S, et al. Susceptibility of rice to the blast fungus, Magnaporthe grisea. J Plant Physiol. 2008;165(1):114-124. doi:10.1016/j.jplph.2007.06.013
- Srivastava R, Kumar R. The expanding roles of APETALA2/Ethylene Responsive Factors and their potential applications in crop improvement. *Brief Funct Genomics*. 2019;18(4):240-254. doi:10.1093/bfgp/elz001
- Lu W, Deng F, Jia J, et al. The Arabidopsis thaliana gene AtERF019 negatively regulates plant resistance to Phytophthora parasitica by suppressing PAMP-triggered immunity. *Mol Plant Pathol.* 2020;21(9):1179-1193. doi:10.1111/mpp.12971
- Huang PY, Zhang J, Jiang B, et al. NINJA-associated ERF19 negatively regulates Arabidopsis pattern-triggered immunity. J Exp Bot. 2019;70(3):739-745. doi:10.1093/jxb/ery414
- Dongfeng Liu, Xujun Chen, Jiqin Liu, Jianchun Ye and ZG. The rice ERF transcription factor OsERF922 negatively regulates resistance to Magnaporthe oryzae and salt tolerance. *J Exp Bot*. 2012;63(10):3899-3912. doi:10.1093/jxb/ers079
- Wang F, Wang C, Liu P, et al. Enhanced Rice Blast Resistance by CRISPR/Cas9-Targeted Mutagenesis of the ERF Transcription Factor Gene OsERF922. *PLoS One*. 2016;11(4):e0154027. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0154027

Supplementary material

Fig. S1: *in-silico* outcomes of *ExPasy Translate tool*. The results indicate a premature stopcodon on the ORFs of homozygous T0 mutant lines a) OsDjA2 (_20.1, _24.1); b) OsERF104(_1.1; _5.1), and c) OsERF104 (_6.1), harboring the mutations -1[G]bp, +1[A], and +1[T], respectively. OsDjA2 protospacer (gRNA + PAM) is highlighted in orange; OsDjA2 protein Jdomain and OsERF104 AP2/ERF protein domain are underlined in yellow; amino acid changes induced by frameshift mutations are indicated by gray boxes; stop-codons are indicated by red circles.

A	Frame 1: 5'-> 3' (OsDjA2) WT and gog the gog aco tee and one and the gog coa tee as one teg cog tee tee ope M λ b λ T β T L β λ T β	Frame 1: 5'-> 3' (OsDjA2_20.1, _24.1) InDel: -1[G]bp stg gcg ttc gog acc too acg ctc cos ttc gog ccs too asc coc tog cog too too cgc M A P A T S T L P A P A P S N P S P S B P
	the gries gries gries gries gries gries end gries gri	tec gec ges ges get tet tet ecc ce ges gge ggg tet ake tet gec get get gg agg agg agg cgt ake tet gec get ggg agg agg agg agg agg agg agg agg ag
В	Frame 1: 5'-> 3' (<i>OsERF104</i>) WT	Frame 1: 5'-> 3' (<i>OsERF104_</i> 1.1; _5.1) InDel: +1[A]bp
	$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
с	Frame 1: 5'-> 3' (<i>OsERF104</i>) WT	Frame 1: 5'-> 3' (<i>OsERF104_</i> 6.1) inDel: +1[T]bp
	tto aaa ctc aca cey aga cga gag ctc ag ag cag cag cag cag gag aac aca aac toa cat P N L T P R R R E L B S Q Q R N N T N S R Q coa ceg gas ctc cg cg ac ctc cg cac cat gag cas cat gag ag ac ac a gag cas cat gag ag ac ca gag ctc ag cac cat gag ag ac cat gag cas cat gag ag ac cat gag cas cat gag ag ac cat gag ac ac cat gag ag ac cat gag ag ac cat gag ag ac cat gag ag ac cat gag ac cat gag ac ac cat gag ag ac cat gag ac cat gag ac ac cat gag ag ac cat gag ac cat gag ac ac cat gag ag ac cat gag ac ac cat gag ag ac cat gag ac	tt caas tt cac cor aga oga oga gag tt cag cag cag oga gag aac at aas tt cact F K L T P R R L L S S O O R P N T N S H S C Caa cor gag dat ct cor cor to gag oga act at a sat tt ca cat F K L T P R R R L S O O R P N T N S H S C Caa cor gag tt ct cor cor to gag oga act at a sat tt ca cat to a sat tt ca cat to a sat tt cact to cat to gag oga act at a sat tt cac at to a sat tt cac at to gag oga act at to gag act at to gag oga act at to gag act at to gag oga act at to gag act at to ga act at to gag act at to ga act at to

Fig. S2: InDel-induced frameshift mutations on the protein domains of *OsDjA2* and *OsERF104* T0 homozygous mutant lines. (A-B) UniProt access of OsDjA2 and OsERF104 wild-type (WT) protein sequences. (C-D) protein residues of homozygous mutant lines OsDjA2_20.1, _24.1, and OsERF104_1.1, _5.1, _6.1, derived from frameshift mutations caused by the InDels - 1[G]bp, +1[A], and +1[T], respectively. DnaJ N-terminal conserved domain (called 'J' domain) of about 70 amino acids (70-146 aa), and AP2/ERF protein domain consisting in 60 amino acids (75-132 aa) are highlighted in red on both WT and remained protein sequences.



Fig. S3: *PROVEAN* (Protein Variation Effect Analyzer) scores for the query sequences of OsDjA2_20.1 and _24.1 homozygous T0 mutant lines, generated based on CRISPR-mediated InDel mutations. *Variant* means amino acid substitutions on the target protein sequence; *Prediction* means the impacts of InDel mutation (at the biological activity level) on the targeted-gene product.

• Query s	Prediction - Job ID: 185 equence (fasta) ting sequence set used for	
Number Number Score ti (1) Defa -Variant -Variant	of sequences: 116 (fasta, E- of clusters: 30 hresholds for prediction rult threshold is -2.5, that is:	values) ow -2.5 are considered "deleterious considered "neutral."
Variant	PROVEAN score	Prediction (cutoff= -2.5
Y91T	-8.254	Deleterious
R92G	-6.393	Deleterious
K93S	-3.728	Deleterious
A95R	-4.594	Deleterious
R96A	-5.496	Deleterious
Q97S	-1.797	Neutral
Y98T	-7.907	Deleterious
H99I	-10.344	Deleterious
P100L	-9.430	Deleterious
D101M	-8.475	Deleterious
V102S	-5.162	Deleterious
N103I	-8.470	Deleterious
K104R	-2.817	Deleterious
E105N	-3.113	Deleterious
P106L	-7.985	Deleterious
G107E	-6.214	Deleterious
A108Q	-4.686	Deleterious
T109P	-1.467	Neutral
D110I	-5.594	Deleterious
K111S	-4.224	Deleterious
F112S	-7.552	Deleterious
E114R	-4.248	Deleterious
 Started at Finished a 	at 9:34:41 EST, Wednesday, 9:34:42 EST, Wednesday, Ja t 9:34:44 EST, Wednesday, Ji	n 27, 2021 an 27, 2021
JCV	J. CRAIG VENTER PF	ROVEAN

Primers	Primer sequence $(5' \rightarrow 3')$ *	Experiment	
Dj_gRNA_F	ggcaAGGACATCAAGGCCGCCTAC	Single-stranded oligos for OsDjA2 gRNA assembling and vector construction	
Dj_gRNA_R	aaacGTAGGCGGCCTTGATGTCCT		
ERF_gRNA_F	ggcaAACCGGATCTCCGCCATGGG	Single-stranded oligos for OsERF104 gRNA assembling and vector construction	
ERF_gRNA_R	aaacCCCATGGCGGAGATCCGGTT		
M13_R	CAGGAAACAGCTATGAC	pENTRY vector sequencing	
pDE-verif-LR-F	TGCAATGCTCATTATCTCTAGAG	pDESTINATION vector sequencing	
on_Dj_F	AGGCCTTCTCAGATGTGCAC	Amplification of fragment across OsDjA2 on-target site	
on_Dj_R	AGAAGCTTCTAGAAGGCGCA		
on_ERF_F	AATCCCATTATTCCGCCGCT	Amplification of fragment across OsERF104 on-target site	
on_ERF_R	TCCTGTAGCCGGAGATGACA		
off_Dj_F	AGCATTTGCAGGCAAGTTGT	Amplification of fragment across OsDjA2 off-target site	
off_Dj_R	TTAGCACCCTGTCGAACAACC		
off_ERF_F	GTACCCAACCTGCCACTCTC	Amplification of fragment across OsERF104 off-target site	
off_ERF_R	TGAGGCGGTGACAACAACAAC		
Cas9_F	GAAGTACTCCATCGGCCTCG	Cas9 (T-DNA) detection	
Cas9_R	CGAGGAGATTGTCGAGGTCG	- Cuss (1-DNA) detection	

* Spacer-containing primers with overhangs (highlighted in bold - **ggca/aaac**) compatible with the pENTRY vector used in the study.

Table S2. Analysis of unintended-induced mutations on putative off-target sites of homozygous T1 mutant lines *OsDjA2_20.1*, 24.1; *OsERF104_1.1*, 5.1, and 6.1. For each of our targeted-genes one top-ranking off-target site predicted by CRISPOR tool was PCR amplified and analyzed by sequencing. PAM sequence is indicated in bold. Base mismatches in relation to the wild-type target sequences are marked in lower case. Chromatograms revealed no mutations in the off-target sites.

Target gene	Putative off-target site		No. of	State
	Locus	Sequence	mismatches*	State
<i>OsDjA2</i> (LOC_Os02g56040)	LOC_Os02g54000	AGGtCtTCAAGGCtGCaTAC aGG	4	Non- mutated
<i>OsERF104</i> (LOC_Os08g36920)	LOC_Os08g36470	AACaGGATCTCCGCCATGta AGG	3	Non- mutated

*without taking into account those located in the first position of the PAM sequence (NGG motif)



Supplemental Material and Methods

Rice protoplast for ex-vivo editing assay

For protoplast isolation, healthy 9 days rice seedlings were used. A bundle of 100 etiolated stems were softly chopped into fine strips approximately 1.0-2.0 mm in length using sharp razors. The strips were immediately placed in 20ml of 600mM mannitol solution for 10min in the dark and then transferred into an enzyme solution (1.5% Cellulase RS, 0.75% Macerozyme R-10, 0.6 M mannitol, 10 mM MES buffer [pH 5.7], 7.5 mM CaCl₂, and 0.1% BSA). After 4 h digestion with gentle shaking (40 rpm) in the dark, an equal volume of W5 solution (154 mM NaCl, 125 mM CaCl₂, 5 mM KCl and 2mM MES buffer) was added, followed by shaking for 20 sec. The protoplasts were released by filtering through 30 µm nylon meshes into round bottom tubes and were washed twice using 15ml of W5 solution. The pellets were collected by centrifugation in swinging buckets at 250 g for 10 min (acceleration and deceleration = 2), resuspended in 2ml of W5 solution, and followed a purification step.

Isolated protoplasts were purified passing the suspension through an increasing gradient of Percoll solutions (Percoll + W5 solution in four different concentrations: 10%, 20%, 40%, 60%). After centrifugation at 250 g for 10 min, the waste deposition phase (between Percoll gradient layers 2 and 3) was eliminated by pipetting and the tube softly inverted to mix the sample. The purified protoplasts were washed with W5 solution and pelleted by centrifugation. Finally, protoplasts were re-suspended in 4 ml of MMg solution (0.4 M mannitol, 15 mM MgCl₂, 5 mM CaCl₂, and 4 mM MES buffer) and counted under the microscope using a hemocytometer. After, protoplasts were diluted to a density of 2×10^5 protoplasts/ml and stabilized at least for 1 h on ice and in the dark before PEG-mediated transfection.

Protoplast transformation was carried out in a poly-ethylene glycol (PEG) solution [40% (W/V) PEG 4000, 0.2M mannitol, and 0.1M CaCl₂]. CRISPR expression vector (10 μ g) was mixed with 200 μ l protoplasts and 200 μ l freshly prepared PEG solution, and the mixture was incubated at room temperature for 15 min in the dark. In parallel, we transformed protoplast

cells with a plasmid DNA fused to GFP that served to address the transformation efficiency and also as a 'wild-type' control in further T7EI enzymatic target cleavage assay. After incubation, 950 μ L of W5 solution was added slowly, and the protoplast cells were harvested by centrifugation at 250 g for 10 min. The protoplast cells were resuspended gently in 1 mL WI solution (0.5 M mannitol, 20 mM KCl, and 4 mM MES at pH 5.7) and cultured in darkness at 27°C for 24 h.

The genomic DNA of transformed protoplast cells was extracted by MATAB (Mixed Alkyl Trimethyl Ammonium Bromide) method¹⁷ and followed a purification step using QIAGENTM *QIAamp DNA Micro*[®] Kit. The genomic DNA from protoplasts transformed with CRISPR vectors (and also with the 'control' GFP-plasmid) were subjected to the T7EI enzymatic assay, using NEBTM EnGen Mutation Detection[®] Kit, to access the ability of CRISPR constructs (Cas9-sgRNA ribonucleoprotein complex) in cleaving the target-genes *OsDjA2* and *OsERF104*.

Supplemental References

 Peterson T (ed. . *Plant Transposable Elements*. 1057th ed. (Peterson T (ed.). Springer New York Heidelberg Dordrecht London; 2013. doi:10.1007/978-1-62703-568-2

General discussion

One of first intentions of the thesis was to gather elemental and *up-to-date* information about this breakthrough genome editing technology, CRISPR/Cas system. In the presented review manuscript, we focused among others, in recent findings and potential applications of CRISPR/Cas in improving major traits in agricultural plants, addressing both basic and applied researches. We found that for our target crop plant, although we do have several valuable studies focusing mostly on rice yield [Chapter I, pages 4-5], we are still lacking studies aiming to build a more resolute rice resistance against phytopathogens such as *M. oryzae* fungus, one of the main biotic constraints for rice paddy expansion worldwide, jeopardizing global food security. Nevertheless, CRISPR/cas toolbox seems to holds a precise tool to handle such serious problem, by the usage of Cas9-type enzyme (one of the most ordinary and spread CRISPR strategy) to knockout target-genes. Moreover, through this simple approach it is possible to "*fill two needs with one deed*", which means that we may both overcome blast disease menace to rice yield, and also generates a final bioproduct (commercial resistant cultivar) that tends to bypass GMO *tangled* regulation.

In this context, we have chosen to combine the agriculture needs of more basic studies in the rice-*M. oryzae* interaction, that ultimately holds the potential to contribute with discoveries on desirable new sources of rice resistance, with a CRISPR/Cas fitting strategy to the knockout of rice genes associated with blast susceptibility.

To do so, we first aimed to portray the foundation of rice susceptibility responses to blast disease, using a shotgun proteomics approach to question the proteome profiles between two near-isogenic lines, displaying contrasting phenotypes upon fungus infection. Bearing in mind the *S*-gene concept [1] and thus its potential application to build rice resistance, we focused our efforts on the identified proteins that showed a notable contrast in abundance between the proposed interactions, particularly those up-regulated at early time point (12 hpi) of infection in the susceptible condition, highlighted in the chapter II (figures 2 and 3 - pages 5 and 6; figure S2-B – page 13). According to the biological functions assigned to a specific set of differentially-abundant proteins (DAPs) revealed in the study, considering also their records from literature, we hypothesized about the fungus ability in hamper rice resistance by modulating specific host targets engaged (direct or indirect) with disease susceptibility.

For example, the identification of a sucrose synthase-like enzyme, 3.75 (log2)-fold increased in the susceptible interaction at 12 hpi, suggested to us that *M. oryzae* somehow coopt host metabolism to obtain nutritional advantages, ultimately, highly demanded by its intense intracellular multiplication [2]. Moreover, there is mounting evidence showing that most hostadapted pathogens rely on the activation and/or upregulation of certain plant genes (known as susceptibility S-genes) to meet their metabolic (carbon and other nutrients) requirement for proliferation and spread. In addition, aligned with our results, a notable enhanced expression and activity of plant invertase enzymes associated with fungus compatible interaction has been reported by several previous studies [3, 4].

A well-known characteristic observed in plant-pathogen incompatible interaction is the rapid mounting activation of host defense mechanisms, in which the oxidative burst of reactive oxygen species (ROS) plays key roles in resistance outcome, activating plant immune responses [5]. Hence, a set of differentially-abundant proteins composed by OsPIN1 (7.02 [log2]-FC), OsSRP-ZXA (4.07 [log2]-FC), OsNDX15 (4.02 [log2]-FC), and OsDjA2 (3.58 [log2]-FC, identified in the susceptible/resistant comparison at 12 hpi, deserved our attention as it enclosed proteins showing antioxidant activities, responsible for the maintenance of cellular redox homeostasis during stress. According to literature, diverse antioxidant-related proteins have been argued to abrogates a robust stimulation of host stress responses upon *M. oryzae* infection, leading to disease [6-11]. Moreover, a deeper analysis of our data revealed a set composed by eighteen cell-protective antioxidant ROS-scavenger enzymes, including peroxidase showing glutaredoxin/thioredoxin activities, was identified at the early stage of infection, suggesting here to be modulated by the fungus to 'keep a calm environment' for successful colonization. We proposed also a model for the regulation of rice susceptibility by *M. oryzae*, that captures the most relevant DAPs and their suggested roles upon infection (chapter II, figure 5 – page 9).

Taken together, our findings suggested a cause-effect relationship between the negative regulation of PTI/ETI defense-related pathways, triggered mostly by fungus modulation of the host cell antioxidant machinery, and the plant susceptibility outcome.

To test the hypothesis about the hijack of rice plant responses by the fungus M. oryzae, we considered to functionally validate our targets using antisense technology. The objective here was to query a functional relationship between the positive regulation of potential rice S-gene candidates and blast susceptibility outcome. Firstly, we carried out a gene expression analysis via qRT-PCR (chapter II, figure 4 – page 7) that showed an overall positive correlation at transcript level for most of tested candidates, which in some degree strengthened our selection criteria to pick the better targets for gene silencing. To reinforce our set of S-gene candidates, as well as to broaden the frame of prospection, we went through transcriptomics results generated in a previous study [12]. We ended up with three targets to the functional assay, OsDjA2 (LOC_Os02g56040) from proteomics, which showed a remarkably increased abundance (3.58 [log2]-fold change) in the susceptible interaction at 12 h post infection with

M. oryzae (Chapter II, Table S1_spreadsheet 2 – data under request); *OsERF104* (LOC_Os08g36920) and *OsPYL5* (LOC_Os05g39580), the most notable differentially-expressed genes (DEG) (4.22 and 4.97 [log2]-fold change, respectively) identified in transcriptomics analysis 24 h post infection with *M. oryzae* in the same susceptible interaction.

Finally, we employed a transient-inducible gene silencing (TIGS) in planta assay to characterized their function in rice susceptibility. TIGS consists of a high-throughput system applied for transient knock-down (post-transcriptional regulation) of plant gene expression [13], that uses antisense DNA oligonucleotides to modulate targeted transcripts. Our results showed that rice plants pre-treated with phosphorothioate (PS)-modified DNA antisense oligos (PTO) targeting transcripts of our candidate S-genes displayed significant decrease in foliar blast disease symptoms upon infection, when compared with both the no-target control PTO and non-infected control plants (Chapter II, figure 6 - page 10). Our findings are widely supported by similar relevant results in literature. For example, in a proof-of-concept study using antisense phosphorothioate (PS)-oligodeoxynucleotides, Dinc E. et al. [14] showed that mRNA and protein levels in infiltrated leaves of A. thaliana were significantly reduced by up to 85% and 72%, respectively, in comparison with non-treated leaves. In a very recent study, Lambertucci et al., 2019 [15] used PTO-based TIGS in planta assay to modulate the transcript levels of the gene *TLP5* (thaumatin-like protein), highly induced in barley (*Hordeum vulgare*) leaves upon fungus infection. Authors demonstrated not only the efficacy of PTOs in modulate the targeted transcripts, confirmed via qRT-PCR analysis, but also revealed the engagement of TLP5 with plant susceptibility as silenced infected plants showed an increased ROS burst that contributed to disease resistance. In addition, their strategy of placing the phosphorothioate (PS)-chemical tags in the oligo, which directly impacts on oligo intracellular stability, were exactly the same that we used to design our oligos.

In view of our results, we successfully employed shotgun proteomics and antisensebased gene silencing to prospect and functionally validate rice potential susceptibility factors. Hence, although the molecular mechanism of rice susceptibility to *M. oryzae* is far from being fully captured [16], we suggested that a rational manipulation of host susceptibility genes represents an effective strategy to manage blast disease, serving as an alternative strategy to *R* genes in breeding programs, and a flourishing approach to build rice resistance via new breeding techniques.

Since physiological expression of *S*-genes may impact plant resistance during infection [17], it represents a very suited target to CRISPR/Cas9 knockout strategy. Nevertheless, although several recent studies using RNAi gene silencing technology and/or overexpression have revealed a series of *S*-genes in different pathosystems, including rice-*M. oryzae*, up to our

knowledge there are very few studies that used the present *S*-gene knockout strategy via CRISPR/Cas9 to enhance rice resistance to blast disease.

Here, we aimed to knockout by CRISPR/Cas9 system the two rice genes OsDjA2 and OsERF104, encoding a chaperone protein and an APETELA2/ethylene responsive factor, respectively, which showed the best results in our previous functional validation assay, and were suggested as a potential rice S-genes. Our choice of candidate targets for genome editing was also supported by literature findings. OsDjA2, also known as DnaJ, Hsp40, and J-proteins, consists in a "Heat Shock Protein" (Hsp), implicated in a myriad of functions in diverse plant species, with essential and regulatory role in plant innate immune response [18]. Regarding its function during rice-M. oryzae pathosystem, consecutive studies have succeeded to functionally characterize the role of DnaJ homologues rice genes in blast susceptibility. A seminal study was carried out by Zhong and colleagues [19] in which was observed the increased expression of rice DnaJ gene during a compatible interaction with the fungus *M. oryzae*. Using RNA interference (RNAi) technology, authors reported the role of chaperone DnaJ protein, OsDjA6, in the negative modulation of rice basal resistance upon M. oryzae infection. They observed that RNAi OsDjA6 mutant plants exhibited increased levels of reactive oxygen species (ROS) burst accumulation as well as up-regulation of defense-related genes, hence, enhanced resistance to M. oryzae in comparison with wild-type plants. Moreover, we have also few pieces of evidences that in viral pathogenesis, for example, the silencing of diverse J-domain-containing protein can lead to resistance or susceptible outcomes [20]. Our second candidate target, OsERF104, member of APETALA2/Ethylene Responsive Factor (AP2/ERF) gene family, argued to be involved in the tangled modulation of plant immunity. In response to phytohormones and biotic/abiotic stresses, members of AP2/ERF gene family can positively or negatively regulate plant resistance [21]. Further, increasing evidence indicates that AP2/ERF TF may act as molecular switches to regulate clusters of stimuli responsive genes, playing key roles in negative regulation of ET biosynthesis and rice susceptibility during distinctive plant-fungal interactions. For example, recent investigations have reported different plant-specific ERF genes acting by suppressing PAMP-triggered immunity (PTI) upon pathogen infection. Wenqin Lu et al. [22] revealed the importance of AtERF019 gene in mediating plant susceptibility to *Phytophthora parasitica* through the suppression of PTI and SA/JA defense responses. Likewise, it has also been reported that overexpression of AtERF019 increases plant susceptibility to Botrytis cinerea and Pseudomonas syringae, and represses microbeassociated molecular patterns (MAMP)- induced PTI outputs [23]. Regarding rice-M. oryzae pathosystem, Dongfeng and co-workers [24] observed a rapid and strong increase of ERF transcription factor OsERF922 gene expression upon blast infection, and by means of RNAi gene silencing demonstrated that rice plant resistance phenotype was associated with a promptly increase in the expression of pathogenesis-related (PR) gene products. Later, a pioneer study was

performed by Wang and coworkers [25] where they achieved to enhance rice blast resistance by CRISPR/Cas9 knockout of the same ERF transcription factor gene *OsERF922*, asserting the role of this AP2/ERF domain-containing gene in rice-blast susceptibility.

To knockout our target-genes, we firstly designed each sgRNAs and cloned into a simplex CRISPR vectors, kindly provided by C. Périn, from CIRAD, UMR AGAP, France (Chapter III, figure 1 – page 94). Next, rice plants (cv. Nipponbare) were transformed via coculture with *A. tumefaciens* containing the T-DNA vectors harboring only one sgRNA, at a time. Hygromycin-containing medium was used to select all resistant rice calli that were subsequently regenerated as potentially transformed (edited) plants. The molecular characterization analysis of InDel-induced mutation impacts at the gene and protein levels for both targeted-gene revealed different nucleotide editing forms, mostly of them inducing loss-of-function mutation types (Chapter III, figure 1 – page 96; table 1 – pages 98 and 99; figure S1-S3 – pages 114 to 116). Finally, knockout mutant lines for each targeted gene were tested for disease resistance. The phenotyping analysis revealed not only a significant decrease in the number of blast lesions, but also a reduction in the percentage of lesioned leaf area when compared with non-edited control lines (Chapter III, figure 4 – page 103).

Therefore, our results not only corroborate our previous findings that suggested the ability of blast fungus to modulate (early in the compatible interaction) the expression of a subset of rice *S*-genes, key players in the negative regulation of basal and innate plant-immune responses, but also plead CRISPR/Cas9 knockout of rice susceptibility genes as an effective and alternative strategy that should be better exploited towards a more resolute resistance to blast disease.

Conclusions and perspectives

The central goal of the thesis was to depict the basis of rice-blast susceptibility, focusing on the quota of *S*-gene contribution in it. In the part related to the prospection of those players, our approach using shotgun comparative proteomics enabled us to provided important molecular insights on rice-*M. oryzae* pathosystem at early stages of infection, disclosing potential rice susceptibility factors with pivotal and specific roles in triggering a pathogen compatible state. Precisely in the functional validation part, our choice to use a relative new strategy, at least in plants, to gene silencing of our most prominent targets, not only guided us to select the most suited genes to the downstream analysis, but also shed light on such innovative approach to transiently modulate plant transcripts of interesting. Unlike RNAi technology, PTO-based TIGS does not requires the time-consuming steps of vector assembling, genome integration and expression to operate the target knockdown. In our last move, the application of CRISPR/Cas9 system to delete a couple of rice *S*-genes demonstrated the suitability of the alternative strategy toward the development of genetically improved rice crops against the hemibiotrophic fungus *M. oryzae*. Furthermore, we have already designed new CRISPR vectors, simplex and multiplex (combining more than one sgRNA), to transform elite rice varieties aiming to generate new commercial breeding products.

Taken together, due to the contribution of all functional genomic approaches, our findings provide novel tools to deal with *M. oryzae*, the major threat for rice paddies, and may be also exploited in different pathosystems, leading to relevant contributions in the fight for global food security.

References

- N. A. Eckardt, "Plant Disease Susceptibility Genes?," *Plant Cell Online*, vol. 14, no. 9, pp. 1983–1986, 2002, doi: 10.1105/tpc.140910.
- [2] D. Balmer, V. Flors, G. Glauser, B. Mauch-Mani, Metabolomics of cereals under biotic stress: current knowledge and techniques, Front. Plant Sci. 4 (2013) 1–12, <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2013.00082</u>.
- [3] Hirofumi Nakagami, Yoshitaka Takano, Kohji Yamada, Yusuke Saijo, Regulation of sugar transporter activity for antibacterial defense in Arabidopsis, Science (80-.) 354 (2016) 1427–1430, <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aah5692</u>.
- [4] J.W. Moore, S. Herrera-Foessel, C. Lan, W. Schnippenkoetter, M. Ayliffe, J. Huerta-Espino, M. Lillemo, L. Viccars, R. Milne, S. Periyannan, X. Kong, W. Spielmeyer, M. Talbot, H. Bariana, J.W. Patrick, P. Dodds, R. Singh, E. Lagudah, A recently evolved hexose transporter variant confers resistance to multiple pathogens in wheat, Nat. Genet. 47 (2015) 1494–1498, https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.3439.
- [5] M.H. Chi, S.Y. Park, S. Kim, Y.H. Lee, A novel pathogenicity gene is required in the rice blast fungus to suppress the basal defenses of the host, PLoS Pathog. 5 (2009) 1–16, <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1000401</u>.
- [6] G. Coaker, G. Zhu, Z. Ding, S.R. Van Doren, B. Staskawicz, Eukaryotic cyclophilin as a molecular switch for effector activation, Mol. Microbiol. 61 (2006) 1485–1496, <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2006.05335.x</u>.

- [7] G. Kong, Y. Zhao, M. Jing, J. Huang, J. Yang, Y. Xia, L. Kong, W. Ye, Q. Xiong, Y. Qiao, S. Dong, W. Ma, Y. Wang, The activation of Phytophthora effector Avr3b by plant cyclophilin is required for the nudix hydrolase activity of Avr3b, PLoS Pathog. 11 (2015) 1–22, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1005139.
- [8] L. Bhattacharjee, P.K. Singh, S. Singh, A.K. Nandi, Down-regulation of rice serpin gene OsSRP-LRS exaggerates stress-induced cell death, J. Plant Biol. 58 (2015) 327–332, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12374-015-0283-6</u>.
- [9] X. Ge, G.J. Li, S.B. Wang, H. Zhu, T. Zhu, X. Wang, Y. Xia, AtNUDT7, a negative regulator of basal immunity in arabidopsis, modulates two distinct defense response pathways and is involved in maintaining redox homeostasis, Plant Physiol. 145 (2007) 204–215, https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.107.103374.
- [10] X. Ge, Y. Xia, The role of AtNUDT7, a Nudix hydrolase, in the plant defense response, Plant Signal. Behav. 3 (2008) 119–120, <u>https://doi.org/10.4161/</u> psb.3.2.5019.
- [11] X. Zhong, J. Yang, Y. Shi, X. Wang, G.L. Wang, The DnaJ protein OsDjA6 negatively regulates rice innate immunity to the blast fungus Magnaporthe oryzae, Mol. Plant Pathol. 19 (2018) 607–614, <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/mpp.12546</u>.
- [12] R. Bevitori *et al.*, "Identification of co-expression gene networks controlling rice blast disease during an incompatible reaction," *Genet. Mol. Res.*, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 1–22, 2020, doi: 10.4238/gmr18579.
- [13] A.M. Quemener, L. Bachelot, A. Forestier, E. Donnou-Fournet, D. Gilot, M. D. Galibert, The powerful world of antisense oligonucleotides: from bench to bedside, Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. RNA. 11 (2020) 1–22, <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/</u> wrna.1594.
- [14] F. Ayaydin *et al.*, "Synthetic Antisense Oligodeoxynucleotides to Transiently Suppress Different Nucleus- and Chloroplast-Encoded Proteins of Higher Plant Chloroplasts," *Plant Physiol.*, vol. 157, no. 4, pp. 1628–1641, 2011, doi: 10.1104/pp.111.185462.
- [15] S. Lambertucci *et al.*, "Analysis of Barley Leaf Epidermis and Extrahaustorial Proteomes During Powdery Mildew Infection Reveals That the PR5 Thaumatin-Like Protein TLP5 Is Required for Susceptibility Towards Blumeria graminis f. sp. hordei," *Front. Plant Sci.*, vol. 10, no. October, 2019, doi: 10.3389/fpls.2019.01138.
- [16] P. Jain et al., "Understanding Host-Pathogen Interactions with Expression Profiling of NILs Carrying

Rice-Blast Resistance Pi9 Gene," *Front. Plant Sci.*, vol. 8, no. February, pp. 1–20, 2017, doi: 10.3389/fpls.2017.00093.

- [17] C. C. N. van Schie and F. L. W. Takken, "Susceptibility Genes 101: How to Be a Good Host," *Annu. Rev. Phytopathol.*, vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 551–581, 2014, doi: 10.1146/annurev-phyto-102313-045854.
- [18] N.K. Sarkar, U. Thapar, P. Kundnani, P. Panwar, A. Grover, Functional relevance of J-protein family of rice (Oryza sativa), Cell Stress Chaperones 18 (2013) 321–331, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12192-012-0384-9</u>.
- [19] X. Zhong, J. Yang, Y. Shi, X. Wang, and G. L. Wang, "The DnaJ protein OsDjA6 negatively regulates rice innate immunity to the blast fungus Magnaporthe oryzae," Mol. Plant Pathol., vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 607–614, 2018, doi: 10.1111/mpp.12546.
- [20] G. Coaker, G. Zhu, Z. Ding, S.R. Van Doren, B. Staskawicz, Eukaryotic cyclophilin as a molecular switch for effector activation, Mol. Microbiol. 61 (2006) 1485–1496, <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2006.05335.x</u>.
- [21] R. Abiri, N.A. Shaharuddin, M. Maziah, Z.N.B. Yusof, N. Atabaki, M. Sahebi, A. Valdiani, N. Kalhori, P. Azizi, M.M. Hanafi, Role of ethylene and the APETALA 2/ethylene response factor superfamily in rice under various abiotic and biotic stress conditions, Environ. Exp. Bot. 134 (2017) 33–44, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j</u>. envexpbot.2016.10.015.
- [22] Lu W, Deng F, Jia J, et al. The Arabidopsis thaliana gene AtERF019 negatively 636 regulates plant resistance to Phytophthora parasitica by suppressing PAMP-637 triggered immunity. Mol Plant Pathol. 2020;21(9):1179-1193. 638 doi:10.1111/mpp.12971.
- [23] Huang PY, Zhang J, Jiang B, et al. NINJA-associated ERF19 negatively regulates 640 Arabidopsis pattern-triggered immunity. J Exp Bot. 2019;70(3):739-745. 641 doi:10.1093/jxb/ery414.
- [24] Z. G. Dongfeng Liu, Xujun Chen, Jiqin Liu, Jianchun Ye, "The rice ERF transcription factor OsERF922 negatively regulates resistance to Magnaporthe oryzae and salt tolerance," J. Exp. Bot., vol. 63, no. 10, pp. 3899–3912, 2012, doi: 10.1093/jxb/ers079.
- [25] F. Wang *et al.*, "Enhanced Rice Blast Resistance by CRISPR/ Cas9-Targeted Mutagenesis of the ERF Transcription Factor Gene OsERF922," 2016, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0154027.